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1 MR. ROCGERS: This hearing is in session.

2 Dr. Tew, have the itens for the May 8 and May 10, 2012,

3 heari ng been properly noticed?

4 DR. TEW The itens on the May 8 and May 10,

5 2012, docket have been properly noticed and the docket is

6 due to be admtted into the record.

7 MR ROCGERS: The Board's staff has reviewed and
8 conpi l ed the Proofs of Publication for the itens appearing
9 on the docket for the first time. These Proofs of

10 Publication for the itens on the May 8 and May 10, 2012,

11 docket are admitted into the record.

12 (Wher eupon, the Proofs of Publication for the

13 items on the May 8 and May 10, 2012, docket were adnitted
14 into the record.)

15 MR. ROGERS: Furthernore, copies of the

16 informati on posted on the website of the Al abama Secretary
17 of State announcing these two neetings of the State G| and
18 Gas Board on May 8 and May 10, 2012, and a confirmation of
19 successful postings fromthe Secretary of State is al so
20 admtted into the record.
21 (Wher eupon, the confirmation of successfu
22 postings were admitted into the record.)
23 MR. ROGERS: | have an Order appointing ne -- an
24 O der of the State G| and Gas Board appointing ne as
25 O ficer to conduct this hearing on behalf of the Board. The

Freedom Court Reporting, Inc 877-373-3660
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Oder will be nade a part of the record at this tine.
(Wher eupon, the Order was admitted into the
record.)
MR. ROGERS: The procedure for this neeting is

as follows: The Hearing Oficer and the staff will hear the
uncontested itenms on the docket today and certain other
itens. The State G| and Gas Board wi |l hear the
reconmendati ons of the Hearing Officer, contested itens, and
certain other itens beginning at 10:00 a.m on Thursday, My
10, 2012, here in the office of the State G| and Gas Board
in Tuscal oosa, Al abana.

W want to wel come Katie Henson here.
Katie is a student at the university and she has taken
Rhi anna's place at least for the tinme being. So we're glad
to have Katie Henson with us.

I wll recommend that the foll ow ng
Petitions be continued: |Item4, Docket Number 3-27-12-15A,
Petition by Pruet Production Conpany; Item 5, Docket Nunber
3-27-12-16, Petition by Ankor E&P Hol di ngs Corporation; Item
6, Docket Number 3-27-12-17, Petition by Ankor; and Item 25,
Docket Number 8-26-08-25A, a notion by the Board.

Item 17, Docket Nunber 5-08-12-07 is a
Petition by Black Warrior Methane Corporation. We wll
recommend that this Petition be continued with the

stipulation that the temporarily abandoned status for the

Freedom Court Reporting, Inc 877-373-3660
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subj ect wells be extended to the next regularly schedul ed
hearing of the Board. |Item 22, Docket Number 5-08-12-12 is
a Petition by Union G| Conpany of California. W wll
recommend that this Petition be continued with the
stipulation that the temporarily abandoned status and the
shut-in status for the subject wells be extended to the next
regul arly schedul ed neeting of the Board. Item 23, Docket
Nunber 5-08-12-13 is a Petition by Four Star Gl & Gas
Conmpany. W will recomrend this Petition be continued with
the stipulation that the tenporarily abandoned status and
shut-in status for the subject wells be extended to the next
regul arly schedul ed neeting of the Board.

Dismssals. | will recommend the
following Petitions be disnissed without prejudice: Item 1,
Docket Nunber 3-27-12-10, Petition by Sklar Exploration
Conpany, LLC and Item 10, Docket Number 3-27-12-22, Petition
by Geonet, | ncorporated.

The following items are set for hearing by
the Board: |Item 7, Docket Number 3-27-12-18A, Petition by
Ankor E&P Hol di ngs Corporation; Item 8, Docket Number
3-27-12-19, Petition by Ankor; Item 9, Docket Nunber
3-27-12-20, Petition by Ankor; Item 12, Docket Numnber
5-08-12-02, Petition by Escanbia Operating Conpany, LLC
Item 18, Docket Nunber 5-08-12-08, Petition by Spooner

Pet r ol eum Conpany; and Item 19, Docket Number 5-08-12-09,
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Petition by Spooner Petrol eum Conpany.
Any changes or corrections or conments on
all of those recommendati ons?
(No response.)

MR ROGERS: Al right. That brings us to the
items set for hearing today. The first itemis Item?2
Docket Nunber 3-27-12-12, Petition by Craft Operating
Conpany, LLC

MR TYRA: M. Rogers, I'mJohn Tyra here on

behal f of Craft. Itens 2 and 3 are both matters concerning
ri sk conpensation without -- I"'msorry, forced pooling

wi thout risk conpensation. |In both of those issues, we have
parties that have not been located. | know that the Board

takes that very seriously, and the testinony and the
exhibits in matters that we're going to be presenting as to
our diligent search and inquiry may take a while. So for
that reason, | would ask if it would accommobdate all the
other parties that we just be noved to the end of the
docket .

MR. ROGERS: All right. As you' ve stated, the
Board and staff take that seriously, the proof required to
show that you made a diligent effort to | ocate those
parties. |Is there any objection to that?

(No response.)

MR. ROGERS: Then we'll put Itenms 2 and 3 at the

Freedom Court Reporting, Inc
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end of the docket.

MR. TYRA: Al right, sir.

MR ROGERS: Okay.

MR TYRA: And also, on Item 18, Docket Number
5-08-12-08, Spooner, a forced pooling w thout risk
conpensation, | request that that matter be di sm ssed
wi t hout prej udice.

MR ROGERS: I'll tell you what we'll do on
that, M. Tyra, we just got it for the Board. And since
it's related to the other itenms, you can just address it on
Thur sday.

MR. TYRA: Sure. That will be fine. Thank you.

MR ROGERS: Al right. Then that brings us to
Item 11, Docket Number 5-08-12-01, Petition by Sklar
Expl orati on Conpany, LLC

Good norning, M. Col eman.

MR. COLEMAN: M. Rogers, M ke Col eman for Skilar
Expl orati on Conpany, LLC. This is Docket Number 5-08-12-01
by Sklar requesting that the State G| and Gas Board of
Al abama enter an Order of forced pooling wthout risk
conpensation all tracts and interest in the Northwest
Quarter of Section 34, Township 4 North, Range 12 East,
Conecuh County, Al abama.

MR. ROGERS: Wy don't you just give us a brief

summary of what's involved here, M. Col enman.

Freedom Court Reporting, Inc
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MR COLEMAN: Al right. There's been an
original Petition that was filed and then a first anended
Petition for forced pooling, wherein Petitioner avers that
it owms or has control of all of the drilling and
operational rights in the proposed unit except for an
approxi mate 1.1137821 percent mineral interest in the unit
as a whole, which is approximtely 160 acres, nore or |ess,
or approximately 1.7820513 net nineral acres. The
outstanding interest is believed to be owned by the six
persons as set forth in the first anended Petition. The
first anended affidavit of J. Marshall Jones, IIl, who is
the | and manager of Sklar, reflects seven such persons;
however, since that time, upon understandi ng one of those
peopl e has actually | eased, leaving the six in issue. And
despite the diligent efforts of Sklar, it's possible that
there are unknown people who may own or claiman interest in
the proposed unit, but our research and interviews and | ega
wor k reveal no such persons.

MR ROCGERS: Al right. So this is not a case
where you're claimng that a diligent effort was nade to
find sonebody whose address you don't have?

MR. COLEMAN: Correct.

MR ROGERS: Al right.

MR. COLEMAN: No such person has been

identified, to ny knowl edge. Notice by ordinary and first

Freedom Court Reporting, Inc
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class mail was nmailed to five of the said persons on
approximately -- | nean, on April the 17th, 2012, 21 days
prior to the hearing and on April 20th, 18 days prior to the
hearing to Wllie Janmes Berry and on April 23rd, 15 days
prior to the hearing to Janes Berry, who is a person that's
i ncarcerated and not ** a caution. Notices were nmailed to
two di fferent names upon which he goes, is ny understanding.
And so notice is proper and it's set forth in the affidavit
of Brandon D. Hughey regarding the notice by first class
mail. So all six people in question have been notified in
that. Werefore, based on this, M. Rogers, Sklar subnmits
this upon the affidavits and the Petition and anended
Petition. | would ask that the affidavit and anended -- the
first anended affidavit of J. Marshall Jones be adm tted
into the record as well as the affidavit and first anended
affidavit of Brandon D. Hughey regarding the notice. And as
you noted earlier, the Proofs of Publication have been
submtted, so we will submt this on the --

(Wher eupon, the affidavits of J. Marshall Jones
and Brandon D. Hughey were offered into the record.)

MR. ROGERS: Go ahead. So you want to -- you
want the first amended affidavit of M. Jones to be admtted
and the first anmended affidavit of M. Hughey to be
admtted. |Is that right?

MR. COLEMAN: Yes. And then | would assune that

Freedom Court Reporting, Inc
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you woul d al so want to adnmit the original affidavits of each
of those.

MR. ROGERS: Then let's adnmit the original
affidavits al so.

MR COLEMAN: | think that's everything.

MR ROGERS: Al right. So that's four
exhibits. So Exhibit 1 then will be the affidavit of
Brandon Hughey, Exhibit 2 will be the affidavit of
M. Marshall Jones, Exhibit 3 will be the anended affidavit
of M. Hughey, and Exhibit 4 will be the anended affidavit
of M. Jones.

(Wher eupon, the affidavits of J. Marshall Jones
and Brandon D. Hughey were adnmitted into the record.)

MR. ROGERS: What was the -- where was -- the
gent| eman whose nanme you stated is incarcerated, where did
you find -- get that address? O what is his address,
M. Coleman, just so I'll have that clarified?

MR. COLEMAN: Okay. There are two addresses.
mean, ny understanding is -- well, in Atlanta, Georgia. |
assunme it's a federal correctional institute, as
under st and.

MR ROGERS: Al right.

MR. COLEMAN: And there's a P.O box. The
addresses are -- the address for --

MR ROCGERS: So it's a federal prison?

Freedom Court Reporting, Inc
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MR. COLEMAN: That's correct. That's what it
appears. But both of the notices went to the sanme address,
which is P.O Box 150160, Atlanta.

MR ROGERS: Al right. You' ve stated the
outstanding interest. Anything else, M. Col eman?

MR. COLEMAN:. No, sir.

MR ROGERS: Al right. And I think we've got a
proposed Order submitted on this?

MR. COLEMAN: That's right.

MR ROGERS: Al right. Al these exhibits are
admtted. The staff will review the evidence and nake a
recommendation to the Board.

MR. COLEMAN: Thank you

MR. ROCGERS: The next itemthen is Item 13,
Docket Nunber 5-08-12-03, Petition by Saga Petrol eum LLC of
Col or ado.

MR. WATSON: | have one witness, M. Rogers. |
woul d li ke to have himsworn in, please, sir.

MR. ROGERS: State your nane and address, sir.

MR. RADI GAN: Ken Radi gan, Tuscal oosa, Al abanma.

KEN RADI GAN,
havi ng been first duly sworn, was exam ned and
testified as foll ows:

MR, WATSON: M. Rogers, |'m Tom Wat son

representing Saga Petroleum and |'ve pre-filed an Affidavit

Freedom Court Reporting, Inc 877-373-3660
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of Notice in this matter. | would like to have it admitted
into the record.

(Wher eupon, Exhibit A was offered into the
record.)

MR. ROGERS: By the way, so that everything
appears clear on the transcript, we're going to try to
al ways identify each exhibit and the exhibit nunber.

The Affidavit of Notice is admtted. That
will be -- that will be Exhibit A

(Wher eupon, Exhibit A was admitted into the
record.)

MR. WATSON: This is a Petition by Saga
Petroleum Limted Liability Conpany of Col orado asking the
Board to enter an Order anending Rule 4A of the Special
Field Rules for the Deerlick Creek Coal Degasification
Field, and we're asking in this anmendnment that Saga be
allowed to drill a second well in an 80-acre drilling and
production unit in the Deerlick Creek Coal Degasification
Fi el d.

MR. ROGERS: M. Watson, why don't you give a
little background about -- it's been a long tinme since we
did that, but we had a statute pass that allowed that under
certain circunstances.

MR WATSON: Yes, sir. The -- it was determ ned

after a study that that 80-acre spacing may not conpletely

Freedom Court Reporting, Inc
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drain the recoverabl e coal bed nmet hane hydrocarbons in the
unit, so the Board entered into a process of reformng the
40-acre unit -- reformng the 80-acre unit into two 40-acre
units for the purpose of drilling a second well. In many
cases that worked and there have been nunerous reformations
along those lines, but -- and in its wisdom the |legislature
felt that if we set up a process to allow a second well in
an existing 80-acre unit conplying with the other rules on a
set back, et cetera, that would be a nore efficient way to
maxi m ze the production of coal bed nmet hane gas, prevent
wast e, and protect correlative rights.

The statute, with respect to wells drilled
is pretty clear. It requires a party to affirmatively
denonstrate to the Board after notice of hearing with
substantial evidence that's geol ogi cal and engi neering
evi dence, and production information derived fromwells in
an established field proving that 80-acre drainage units
will not efficiently and economically drain the entire 80
acres, and we are asking the Board to anend the rules to
allow a second well to be drilled, and we will -- we wll

neet the requirenments of the statute where we have to show

that the wells -- that two wells will produce nore gas than
one well, that the second well is not an unnecessary well,
inthat it will produce, and that -- that second well is not

unnecessary. So if we neet those statutory requirements,

Freedom Court Reporting, Inc
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t hen upon application to the Board adm nistratively that a
second well can be drilled in an existing 80-acre unit, you
woul d have ownership of all the rights in that unit, you
woul d position that second well in a legal |ocation on that
80-acre unit, and the evidence has been that those second
wel I's produced at | east as good as or sonetinmes better than
the existing well on that unit.

MR. ROGERS: That is an excellent explanation,
M. Watson, off the top of your head.

MR. WATSON: Well, | had a little help from
| ooki ng at the statute here.

MR ROCGERS: So we -- so that is an amendnent, |
believe, to 9-17-12 that was passed by the Legislation
several years ago?

MR WATSON: That's right.

MR. ROGERS: Thank you, sir.

MR. WATSON: And today we are here -- Saga is
here to anend the Deerlick Creek Coal Degasification Field

for that purpose.

EXAM NATI ON BY MR WATSON:

Q M . Radi gan, you have appeared before this Board and
have on file an affidavit of your qualifications, and you're
in charge of the operations for Saga Petrol eum Linited

Liability Conpany of Col orado and the Deerlick Creek Coal

Freedom Court Reporting, Inc
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Degasi fication Field?

A Yes, sir.

Q And you have prepared exhibits or exhibits have been
prepared under your supervision and control in response to
the statutory requirenents for drilling a second well in an

exi sting 80-acre unit?

A Yes, sir.
Q Al right, sir. | have handed up those exhibits to
the Board's staff. 1'd like for you to take the exhibits, if

you woul d, please, your Exhibit Nunber 1, which is a plat,
and tell us about the existing 80-acre unit and about the
proposed well on that 80-acre unit. That 80-acre unit wll
consist of the north half of the Northeast Quarter of Section

19. Is that right?

A Yes, sir, that is correct.
Q Al right.
A Yes, it's in Section 19 and we're noving the well

approxi mately, you know, a good thousand feet or so away from

the existing well in that 80-acre unit, and, of course, we've
proposed to drill it and drain the rest of that 80 acres.
Q Al'l right. And |look at your Exhibit Number 2. Wat

is that? Does that show the north half of the Northwest
Quarter of that sane section, 19, an existing well and a
proposed new wel | ?

A. It does, sir.

Freedom Court Reporting, Inc
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Q And how far approximately is that new well fromthe

existing well?

A Again, it's approximately a little over 1,000 feet
fromthe proposed drill site to the -- to the well in the
original 80.

Q Al right, sir. Look at Exhibit Nunmber 3 now, if you

woul d, M. Radigan. That is a cross section through Section
19 with existing wells. Basically, what are you show ng

t here?

A We're showi ng the existing coal seens that are in the
exi sting wells and how these wells, you know, that we're
proposing to drill in the -- in the existing 80 will -- wll
getting into these coal seans here that are in the
surroundi ng wel | .

MR. WATSON:  And, M. Rogers, part of the
statutory requirenment is to denonstrate geol ogically that
these coal seans exist in the areas, and in a prior docket
in Decenber the 30th of 2008, Docket Nunbers 12-9-08-3, 4,
5, 6, 8, and 10 exhibits were presented to this Board
showi ng cross sections through the various coal
degasification fields in Tuscal oosa County, from Robinson's
Bend all the way to Short Creek, and 1'd Iike for that
geol ogi ¢ exhibit to be incorporated by reference in the
hearing today as an addition to this cross section through

these wells that we're addressing today in Section 19, and |
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1 have a copy of those exhibits that we can hand up for

2 inclusion in this record.

3 (Wher eupon, Exhibit No. 16 was offered into the
4 record.)

5 MR ROGERS: Al right. W'IlIl just call all of
6 this Exhibit 16, M. Watson. That will be the exhibits

7 submtted in Decenmber 30th, 2008, and we'll just call this
8 entire exhibit book Exhibit 16 to this item

9 (Wher eupon, Exhibit No. 16 was admitted into
10 the record.)

11 MR WATSON: Al right, sir.

12 Q (MR WATSON:) Now, your next couple of exhibits,
13 M. Radigan, starting with Exhibit Nunmber 4 is a gas neter
14 report on the parent well. The parent well being the

15 22-07-27 Well. Is that correct?

16 A Yes, sir, that is correct.

17 Q Al right. This shows production fromApril the
18 17th, two thousand -- fromJanuary the 10th, 2012 through
19 April the 17th, 2012. |Is that right?

20 A Yes, sir.

21 Q And your next exhibit, Exhibit Nunmber 5, is a gas
22 nmeter report showi ng the production MCF for the 22-08-70
23 Well. Is that right?

24 A Yes, sir.

25 Q And this is just a daily report showi ng what each of
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1 these wells were produci ng?

2 A Yes, sir.

3 Q The first well, being the parent well, was producing
4 roughly 30 MCF a day. |Is that right?

5 A Yes, sir. That's correct.

6 Q And then the second well -- and these are other wells
7 that were reformed and drilled on 40s and you're trying to
8 gi ve us sone background here --

9 A That is correct. These wells are in the Blue Creek
10 Fi el d.

11 Q Blue Creek Field. And then the second well in that
12 same unit produced about 60 MCF a day. |Is that right?

13 A That's correct.

14 Q So that proved that by reforming and drilling a

15 second well that you -- that the second well was not an

16 unnecessary well, that it, in fact, produced additional coal
17 seem gas that was not being produced by the parent well. Is
18 that right?

19 A That is correct, sir.

20 Q Al right. Let's look at your Exhibit Nunmber 6 ,

21 M. Radigan. Exhibit 6 is a -- is a tabular rendition of

22 parent and second wells, four in nunmber. This would be the
23 parent well. [I'mnot going to read these wells. They're

24 evi dent here. But what you -- what you're trying to show in
25 the Deerlick Creek Coal Degasification Field is, in these
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wells where a second well was drilled, you had, if you'l

| ook over at the far right-hand side, the parent well in the
first case produced 47 MCF; the second well, 71 MCF. And the
next case the parent well produced 67 MCF, the second well,
35 MCF. Are those nunbers correct?

A Yes, sir, they are.

Q And the third well, the parent well produced 71 MCF
the second well, 31 MCF. And yet, in the fourth well, the
parent well produced 70 MCF and the second well produced 187

MCF. Now, it's clear fromthis exhibit that the second well

was certainly not an unnecessary well. |[|s that correct?
A That is correct.
Q Because it produced additional gas that had not been

produced by the parent well?

A Yes, sir.

Q Ckay. Your next exhibit, Exhibit Nunmber 7, is sinply
a graphi cal depiction of production fromthe parent well wth
22-07-27. 1Is that right?

A Yes, sir.

Q And then the next exhibit -- on the next page of that
exhibit, Page 2 of Exhibit Nunmber 7 is a second well graph
showi ng the production, and those graphs correspond with the
nunbers on the previous exhibit, Number 6. |Is that right?

A Yes, sir. That's correct.

Q Just presenting it -- presenting it in a graphica
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f or n?
A Took as an average.
Q Ckay. And then Exhibit Nunmber 8 is a parent well for

the 26-07-29 Well, which tracks the tabular rendition. |Is

that correct?

A Yes, sir.

Q And Page 2 of that is a -- is a graph for a
production fromthe second well, is that right, in that sane
uni t?

A Yes, sir, it is.

Q We go again to Exhibit Number 9 which, again, are

graphs of production, as depicted on Exhibit Nunber 6. |Is

that right?

A Yes, sir.

Q And Page 2 of that exhibit is a graph of production
for the second well on that sane -- for that same -- for the
second well, | should say?

A Yes, sir.

Q And finally, Exhibit Number 10 is the parent well --

or graph for the parent well's production for the West

32-12-49 Well and Page 2 of that exhibit is a graph of

production for the 33-05-66 Well. |Is that correct?
A Yes, sir.
Q So you're just depicting the production graphically

that's presented in Exhibit 2, and each of these exhibits
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shows that the second well was not an unnecessary well, that
addi ti onal coal bed nethane reserves were produced and,
therefore, that would be a prevention of waste and a
protection of correlative rights, would it not?

A Yes, sir.

Q Now, having denonstrated that we have geol ogy
underlying this area with coal seans being present both in
your exhibit and the -- and the prior exhibit from 2008 that
depicts all the fields in the coal bed nmet hane area and havi ng
presented this production information, it's your -- is it
your testinony that the second wells drilled in these prior
units were not unnecessary wells, that they did, in fact,
recover hydrocarbons that woul d not have ot herw se been
recovered; that by going through this process we will prevent
waste, protect correlative rights, and that the second well
in an 80-acre unit would be justified based on these factors
we' ve just discussed?

A Yes, sir.

MR WATSON: M. Rogers, | would ask that you
admt into the record of this hearing Exhibits 1 through --
| think 1 through 10, along with the geol ogical exhibits
that 1've handed up to you to the testinony of M. Radigan

(Wher eupon, Exhibits Nos. 1 through 10 were
offered into the record.)

MR ROGERS: Al the exhibits are adm tted.
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(Wher eupon, Exhibits Nos. 1 through 10 were

admtted into the record.)
MR. WATSON: And | tender himto you

menbers of the staff for any questions you have.

MR. ROGERS: Any questions fromthe staff?

DR. BOLIN: No questions.

MR. ROGERS: The staff has no questions.

Anyt hing el se, M. Watson?

MR. WATSON: That's all.

MR ROGERS: W will reviewthe evidence and

make a recommendati on to the Board.

** all right. The next itemthen is Item

14, Docket Nunber 5-08-12-04, Petition by W&T O f shore,

I ncor por at ed.

MR, WATSON: Tom Watson for W&T Offshore, |nc.

| have pre-filed an Affidavit of Notice in this

like to have it admtted into the record.

(Wher eupon, Exhibit A was offered into the

record.)

MR, ROGERS: That will be admtted as Exhibit A

(Wher eupon, Exhibit A was admitted into the

record.)

MR WATSON: | also have pre-filed an Affidavit

of Testinmony in support of the request, which I

describe to you now, and that request is WaT i s

and the

matter. I'd

wi |

aski ng the
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Board to enter an Order extending the tenporary abandonnent
status for the State Lease 531 No. 3 Well located in the
Fairway Field unit, Mbile County, Al abama. | have an
affidavit in support of this request by G C. Slawson, Jr.
Manager and Counsel for W&T Offshore, Inc. | would like to
i ntroduce his Affidavit of Testinony now.

And in keeping with the Board's procedure
for information on wells that we are requesting tenporary
abandonnent status for, | have the questionnaire that was
conpl eted by W&T Offshore, Inc.'s engineering. 1'd like to
have that made part of the record.

(Wnher eupon, Exhibits Nos. 1 and 2 were offered
into the record.)

MR. ROGERS: All right. | do have a copy of the
questionnaire. And do you want nme to go ahead and admit
this, M. Watson?

MR WATSON: Yes, sir.

MR. ROGERS: The questionnaire is admtted, the
Affidavit of Testinony is admtted, and the Affidavit of
Notice is admtted.

(Wher eupon, Exhibits Nos. 1 and 2 were admitted
into the record.)

MR WATSON:  All right, sir. And finally,
notified the Conm ssioner of Conservation and Natur al

Resources of this request, and he has responded to Dr. Tew
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1 i ndicating that based on the informati on they have revi ewed,
2 they are not opposed to the granting of this request. 1'd
3 i ke for Comm ssioner CQuy's letter to be made a part of the
4 record

5 (Wher eupon, Exhibit No. 3 was offered into the

6 record.)

7 MR. ROCGERS: The letter fromthe -- from

8 Commi ssioner Gunter Quy is adnmitted. 1In that letter, the

9 Conmi ssi oner states he has no objection to the granting of
10 the Petition. That will be admtted as Exhibit 3.

11 (Wher eupon, Exhibit No. 3 was admitted into the
12 record.)

13 MR WATSON:  All right, sir. Basically -- and
14 won't go into any detail, as stated in our Petition, but

15 this well needs to be -- the status needs to be -- the

16 tenporary abandonnent status needs to be continued because
17 this well is on a platformso close to a good produci ng well
18 that we can't go in and permanently plug and abandon it at
19 this tine. It's only 15 feet fromone of the best wells in
20 the Fairway unit. So all of that's stated in your Affidavit
21 of Testinmony. That's all | have on this matter, M. Rogers.
22 MR. ROGERS: All right. Just to review the

23 Affidavit of Notice was Exhibit A the Affidavit of

24 Testinmony was Exhibit 1, the questionnaire was Exhibit 2,

25 and the letter fromthe Conm ssioner was Exhibit 3.
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Anyt hing el se, M. Watson?

MR WATSON: That's all.

MR ROCGERS: We will review the evidence and
make a recomendation to the Board.

The next itemthen is Item 15, Docket

Nurmber 5-08-12-05, Petition by Robinson's Bend Operating |1,

LLC

MR. WATSON: Tom Watson for Robinson's Bend
Qperating I'l, LLC. | have one witness. |'d like to have
hi msworn in, M. Rogers

MR. ROGERS: |If you would, stand and state your
name and address, sir.

MR MLLER I'mRck MIler from Wodl ands,
Texas.

RI CK M LLER

havi ng been first duly sworn, was exam ned and
testified as fol |l ows:

MR. WATSON: This matter conmes to you on

publication of notice, M. Rogers. This is a request by

Robi nson's Bend to approve the final permanent -- to make
permanent, |'msorry, the open hole conpletion for Parham
3-8-537 Wll and the Ingram 36-14-725 Well. Both of these

wells are located in the Robinson's Bend Coal Degasification

Fi el d.
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EXAM NATI ON BY MR WATSON:
Q M. MIller, you have appeared before this Board and

you are responsi ble for the nmanagenent of the Robinson's Bend

Coal Degasification Field. |Is that correct?
A That's correct.
Q Are you familiar with the request for the two wells

that |'ve just outlined here today where we're asking the

Board to approve the current conpletion as a final conpletion

for the -- for the Parham and I ngram Wl | s?
A I am
Q And have you prepared exhibits in support of this
request ?
A I have.
MR. WATSON: | tender himas an expert w tness

for giving testinony, M. Rogers.
MR. ROGERS: He is so recognized.

Q (MR WATSON:) Al right. M. Mller, the staff is

| ooking at the first exhibit that you' ve prepared, Exhibit
Nunber 1, and we have di scussion points on here and you reach
a conclusion on these two wells. 1'd like for you to go

t hrough those points, if you would, for the staff.
A We have open hole completions. In kind of an anal og,
annul ar conpletions are common in the Black Warrior Basin for
coal bed nethane. |It's proven to be safe and to protect

shal | ow aqui fer which may supply drinking water. Open hole
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conmpl etions can be as productive as cased hole with fracture
treatnents. Open hole conpletions offer a substanti al
savings in cost to the operator. Savings of 100 to $200, 000
can be expected. There is a potential increase in economc
recovery of coal bed nethane in suitable wells. Open hole
conmpl eti ons do not prevent subsequent cased hole with
fracture treatments, if warranted. And in the Robinson's
Bend and the Thornton Creek area there are no productive
conventional zones that m ght commi ngle with coal bed net hane.
The concl usion here is open hole conpl etions
could potentially econonmically benefit the state, royalty
owners and working interest owners due to higher nunber of

wel | s and hi gher overall econom c recovery of coal bed

met hane.

Q Now let's qualify everything you just said. First of
all, open hole and annul ar conpletions are very conmon in
areas where we have underground mning. |s that correct?

A That's ny under st andi ng, yes.

Q And secondly, the Parham 537 and the I ngram 725 Wells

were anonalies in the Robinson's Bend Coal Degasification
Field, were they not?

A That is correct.

Q VWhen those wells were conpl eted, they were producing
a high volunme of gas. Correct?

A That's true.
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Q At that point intine, was it safe to run production
casing in either of those wells?

A The gas presented an unsafe condition

Q And at that point, you applied to the supervisor's

office for an exception for those two wells, not to have to

run production casing in those wells at that point. Is that
correct?

A That is correct.

Q And the supervisor granted that?

A That is correct.

Q Al right. And we are here today to ask the Board to

all ow those wells to remain in that configuration that

they' re conpleted in today?

A That is correct.

Q And that's all we're asking for?

A That's all we're asking for.

Q We're not asking that this be allowed el sewhere in

this field, the Robinson's Bend Field, or in the Thornton
Creek Field, are we?

A No.

Q Al right. But these generalizations that you nade
are, in fact, true, in that it would be cheaper not to have
to run production casing, and at sone point in time you may
encounter other wells that produce a high volune of gas where

it would be unsafe to run production casing, mnight you not?
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1 A That's true. W might run into it again.

2 Q Shoul d that be the case, then you would -- you woul d
3 understand that you'd have to apply to the supervisor first
4 and then possibly to the Board, if you couldn't run

5 production casing in those wells. But is it your testinony
6 you woul d make every effort to conplete those wells in

7 accordance with the Special Field Rul es as opposed to asking
8 for exceptions?

9 A That is correct.

10 Q Let's |l ook at your Exhibit Nunmber 2, M. Mller. As
11 | appreciate it, this is a schematic drawi ng of an open hol e
12 conmpl etion versus a cased hole conpletion. Briefly describe
13 that for us.

14 A Ckay. The -- you can see the schematic on the |eft
15 side is that of an open hole conpletion. 1'll draw attention
16 to the eight-and-five-eighths casing which is cenented in

17 pl ace at about 400 feet, and that's typical of both wells.
18 The blue lines there represent the coal seans, and you can
19 see the wells drilled through the coal seanms. |In the open
20 hol e case, we're left with an open hole well drilled to
21 approxi mately 3600 feet. You also see that we've run tubing
22 and -- and a punp inside of the open hole. So protecting the
23 shal | ow aquifers is the 400 foot, eight-and-five-eighths
24 casing cenented in place.
25 On the right side is the cased hole conpl etion
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where we al so have the 400 feet of the eight-and-five-eighths
casing cenented in place. 1In addition, to the bottom of the
well, we run a 5-and-a-half inch casing and cenent it in

pl ace covering up the coal bed nmet hane seans. These are then
perforated and fracture stinulated, and the tubing is run and
compl eted to produce the well.

Q The two wells that are the subject of this hearing
today are represented by the schematic diagramon the left.
Is that correct?

A That is correct.

Q Al right, sir. Let's go to your Exhibit 3. Tell us
what's shown on this exhibit, M. Mller

A Thi s exhibit conpares the Ingram 725, which is one of
the two open hole wells, with a direct offset, the Carpenter
724. We're conparing the production rates of gas and water.
I"1Il draw your attention to the IngramWell. The red line
represents the gas rates. You can see initially it peaks at
about 5,000 MCF per nonth, which is an exceptionally good
wel |l for the Robinson's Bend area. The conparable well

bel ow, the Carpenter 724, which has been on a little | onger
and has nore history in the graph, you can see its early rate
was around 2,000 MCF per nonth. The IngramWell, 1'1I

draw -- going back to it, you can see the blue line
represents the water production. There was no water

production initially. You can see the gas rate did drop off.
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This was a managed effort on the part of our operations as
the flowi ng tubing pressure dropped. You can see towards the
end the last two points show where we ran the production
tubing and put on a rod punp. At that point, we began
produci ng water and the production rate on the gas junped
back up to about 6,000 MCF per nonth. So these are kind of
the signs of a very good productive well in our area. Down
bel ow you can see the Carpenter has been on water production
the whole time and the gas has been coming up as the -- as

t he coal bed net hane desor bed.

Q Al right. And Exhibit Nunber 4?

A Exhi bit Nunber 4 is attenpting to do the sanme thing
wi th the Parham 537, the open hole. It's conpared to its
nearest offset, the Lee 551. In these cases, these wells
were conpleted nearly at the sane tine, and so they're even a
better conparison. They both peaked around 2,000 MCF per
month. The Parham Well has produced slightly nore, and you
can see where the water production cones up in Cctober 2010
when we installed the punp. The gas rate increased over 1500
MCF per nmonth. So, again, it conpares favorably to Lee 551
in productivity.

Q Al right, sir. Let's take a | ook at your Exhibit
Nunmber 5. Tell us what's shown on that exhibit, M. Mller.
A It just -- Exhibit Nunber 5 is the detailed wellbore

schematic with all the information that goes into the current
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1 conpl eti on.

2 Q And that's for the Ingram 36-14-725 Wll. Right?

3 A That's right. That's for the Ingram \Well.

4 Q And your |ast exhibit, Exhibit Nunber 6?

5 A It is the sane detailed wellbore schematic for the
6 Par ham 537.

7 Q Al right, sir. Now, M. MIller, we had indicated,
8 or your conpany had indicated the possibility of going back
9 and conpleting these wells with production casing when the
10 conditions were safe. What is your testinony to this Board
11 today? Should that be required? What do you see -- what

12 prognosis do you have for those two wells, the Parham and the
13 I ngram should that be required?

14 A There is a possibility that the productivity of the
15 wells would go down, if we were to run casing.

16 Q Wbul d you consider that a strong possibility?

17 A Yes, | woul d.

18 Q Ckay. And is it your testinobny to this Board that
19 these wells, the Ingramand the Parham as they're currently
20 conpl eted, are safe and pose no environnental threat -- no
21 threat to the environnent?

22 A That is my testinony, yes.

23 Q Has your conpany perfornmed water well surveys around
24 these two wells and have those reports been filed with the
25 Boar d?
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A Yes, they have.
Q Do those water well surveys surroundi ng these two

well's indicate that the ground water resources have not

been -- have not been adversely affected?

A They have not been adversely affected, that's
correct.

Q So we're asking the Board to approve on a permanent

basis the current open hole completions for the Parham and
the -- and the Ingram Wl ls in the Robinson's Bend Coa
Degasification Field. And is it your testinony that if this
Petition is approved, that correlative rights will be
protected and waste prevented?
A Yes, it is.
MR WATSON: M. Rogers, | would ask that you
receive into the record of this hearing Exhibits 1 through 6
to the testinmony of M. MIller
(Wher eupon, Exhibits Nos. 1 through 6 were
offered into the record.)
MR. ROCGERS: Exhibits are admtted.
(Wher eupon, Exhibits Nos. 1 through 6 were
admtted into the record.)
MR. WATSON: And also | have subnitted as a part
of the record the water well surveys performed by Tom Joi ner
& Associates for the surrounding wells that M. MIller

testified to, and you can incorporate those be reference, or
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| have copies here, if you' d like to put themin the record
of this hearing today.

(Wnher eupon, Exhibits Nos. 7 and 8 were offered
into the record.)

MR. ROGERS: W have a copy. So this will be --

MR WATSON: 7 and 8.

MR ROCGERS: We'll nake these two water well
surveys Exhibits 7 and 8, and those will be admtted.

(Wnher eupon, Exhibits Nos. 7 and 8 were admitted
into the record.)

MR WATSON: Al right, sir. | tender ny

witness to you and the nmenbers of the staff for any

questi ons.
MR. ROGERS: Any questions fromthe staff?
DR BCLIN:. No questions.
MR. ROGERS: All right. Anything else,

M. Watson?

MR WATSON: That's all.

MR ROCGERS: The staff will review the evidence
and make a recomendation to the Board.

MR. WATSON:  Thank you.

MR ROCGERS: Al right. The next itemthen is
Item 16, Docket Nunber 5-08-12-06, Petition by JimWlter
Resour ces, | ncor porat ed.

MR. WATSON: | have one wi tness, M. Rogers.
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I'"d like to have himsworn in, please, sir.

MR. ROGERS: State your name and address.

MR. HANBY: Ken Hanby, 4904 Lakevi ew Estates
Drive in Northport.

KEN HANBY,

havi ng been first duly sworn, was exam ned and
testified as foll ows:

MR WATSON: Tom Watson for Jim Walter

Resources, Inc.

EXAM NATI ON BY MR WATSON:
Q M. Hanby, you have appeared before this Board on

numer ous occasi ons and have on file an affidavit of your

gualifications as a petroleumengineer. |s that correct?
A That is correct, yes, sir.
Q Are you famliar with the JWR 25-14-04 Well | ocated

i n Tuscal oosa County, Al abama?

A Yes, sir, | am

Q This well is on a 320-acre wildcat drilling unit. Is
that right?

A Yes, sir. It's on 320 acres, yes, sir.

Q And you have prepared an affidavit -- or not an

affidavit. But you have conpleted a questionnaire on this
well. Is that right?

A That is correct.
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MR. WATSON: | tender M. Hanby as an expert
witness for giving testinony on this item M. Rogers.

MR. ROGERS: He is so recognized.
Q (MR WATSON:) This Petition is requesting the Board
to enter an Order approving the tenporarily abandonnent
status of this JWR 25-14-04 Well. It's a horizontal well
| ocated on a 320-acre wildcat drilling unit. 1t's consisting
of the west half of Section 25, Township 20 South, Range 8
West, Tuscal oosa County.

M. Hanby, there is some question about the
activity at this well. Wuld you tell M. Rogers and nenbers
of the staff what is going on with this well and why we are
asking the Board to approve the tenporary abandonnment st atus.
A Al right, sir. And the questionnaire that you have
in front of you answers sone specific questions and al so
attached is its schematic, if you need to follow This well
was spudded in 2009. It was drilled to a -- to a depth of
5,280 feet where it was kicked off and has a TD of 9, 063
feet. It is a Chattanooga shale horizontal well. There are
25 intervals that were perforated and hydraulically
fractured, and currently the -- the well has a punp installed
and is on a clock where it is run daily punping water. There
is a head of water that's filled the tubing that we have been
attenpting ever since the final hydraulic fracturing in 2011

to renove this water to allow the gas that's in the
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Chattanooga shale to start entering the wellbore. W are
still punping water off of the -- out of the well, and the
amount of water has been reduced. W're still attenpting to
this get this water head renoved so that the well can then
start allowing gas to nove into the well bore and potentially
have a gas reduction fromthe Chattanooga shale well.

The well is in good condition. There is no
pressure on any of the strings of casing. There is no iron
sulfide. The pressures were read the last two tinmes and
docunmented on April 9th and 11th that there's no pressure,
and the -- the punp is actually running during the 24-hour
period in intervals that only has a total tine of about three

hours a day. JimWalter Resources owns 100 percent of the

mneral rights to the property that this well is conpleted
in.
Q M. Hanby, it's been reported to me that on a routine

i nspection by the Board's field agent to this well it didn't
appear that there were any ongoi ng operations, and so the
guestion was, why tenporarily abandon? Wy not plug and
abandon this well? Part of your testinony has addressed
that. Is the fact that this punp is on a clock and produces
about three hours a day, would that | ead one to the
conclusion it may not be operating continuously?

A It is not operating continuously, so the -- with 3

hours out of 24, the opportunity for the field agent,
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whenever that is, to come by there and have the punp not

operating is -- is likely.

Q But JimWalter Resources has no present plans to plug
and abandon this well. They're continuing to try to see if
this shale will give up or produce gas. |Is that right?

A That is correct, yes, sir.

Q So it would be premature to plug and abandon this

well until that process is conpleted?

A That is correct.

Q Al right. And you've testified that the well is in
a safe condition. Not a threat to the environnent. Is that
correct?

A That's correct.

Q And because of the possibility of gas production from

this shale, that it could be wasteful to plug this well at
this tine, and, of course, the rights are all owned by Jim
Wal t er Resources, but those rights would mature into

production income if this well was successfully conpleted as

a horizontal well in the shale. |Is that correct?
A That is correct, yes, sir.
Q Al right.
MR. WATSON: 1'd ask that you receive into the

record of this hearing, M. Rogers, the questionnaire
provi ded by M. Hanby on this well.

(Wher eupon, Exhibit No. 1 was offered into the
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record.)

MR. ROCGERS: The questionnaire is admtted as
Exhibit 1.

(Wnher eupon, Exhibit No. 1 was admitted into the
record.)

MR. WATSON: And | tender M. Hanby to you and
menbers of the staff for any questions you have.

MR ROCGERS: Just a nonment. The staff has no
questions. Anything else, M. Wtson?

MR WATSON: That's all.

MR ROCGERS: The staff will review the evidence
and make a recomendation to the Board.

Al right. The next itemthen is Item 20,

Docket Nunber 5-08-12-10, Petition by Ankor E&P Hol di ngs
Cor por ati on.

MR. TURNER M. Rogers, nenbers of the staff,
Hal Turner for the Petitioner, Ankor E&P Hol di ngs
Cor poration. W have Nunmber 20 on your docket, which is
Nurmber 5-08-12-10, which is a Petition by Ankor to establish
a nongovernmental 40-acre wldcat drilling unit consisting
of the east half of the Sout hwest Quarter of the Northwest
Quarter and the west half of the Sout heast Quarter of the
Nort hwest Quarter of Section 14, Township 2 North, Range 8
East in Escanbia County, Al abama for the drilling of the

Craft-H H Wefel, Il Trust 14-5 No. 1 Well and for the

Freedom Court Reporting, Inc 877-373-3660



AL State Oil and GasBoard Mtg.

45

1

2

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

Board to al so approve the proposed nongovernnental 40-acre
wildcat drilling unit as an exception to Rule
400-1-2-.02(2)A-(a) of the State G| and Gas Board

Admi nistrative Code relating to the spacing of wells for the
drilling of this particular well.

We have one witness to testify. His name
is M. Ed Leigh, and we would ask that he'd be sworn at this
time.

MR. ROGERS: Wuld you state your nane and
address again, sir.

MR. LEIGH: Ed Leigh, 438 Red Maple Drive,
Mandevi |l | e, Loui si ana.

ED LEI GH,

havi ng been first duly sworn, was exam ned and
testified as foll ows:

MR. TURNER M. Rogers, may | approach and pass
out our exhibits?

MR. ROGERS: Yes, sir.

EXAM NATI ON BY MR TURNER
Q M. Leigh, state your full nanme for the record,

pl ease, sir.

A Leslie Edward Leigh. | go by Ed.
Q Are you currently enpl oyed?
A Yes, sir. |'menployed by Ankor Energy in New
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O | eans,

Q

A

> O

Q

Loui si ana.
And what is your occupation or profession?
I''ma petrol eum geol ogi st.
And what position do you hold with Ankor?
Pet r ol eum geol ogi st .
And is your resume on file with the Board?
Yes, it is.

Ckay. And have you -- has the Board accepted you as

an expert in petrol eum geol ogy on previ ous occasi ons?

A
Q
for the
of this
A
Q
pr epar e
Ankor' s

A

Q

Yes, it has.

Are you the principal geologist at Ankor responsible

A d Home prospect, which would include the drilling
particular well at issue?

| am

In connection with your work on that well, did you

a bookl et of exhibits to be submitted to the Board on
Petition?

Yes, | have.

And woul d that be the booklet that | just handed to

t he nenbers of the staff and M. Rogers?

A.
Q
A.

Q

Yes, it is.
And how many exhibits are in that booklet?
Five exhibits.

And all of those are dated and signed by you. |Is

that correct?
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supervi sion prepare all of those exhibits?

A | prepared them

Q You personal ly?

A Yes, | did.

Q Ckay. Wiuld you flip to Exhibit Nunber 1, please,
sir

A (Wtness conplied.)

MR. TURNER At this tinme, M. Rogers, we would
tender M. Ed Leigh as an expert in petrol eum geol ogy.
MR. ROGERS: He is so recognized.
Q (MR TURNER ) M. Leigh, what does Exhibit 1 depict,
pl ease, sir?
A Exhibit 1 is an area |ocation nmap over a portion of

Escanbi a County, Alabama. It shows by the black arrow the

proposed well, the Craft-H H Wefel 111, Trust 14-5 Nunber 1
as a red dot and the nongovernnental 40-acre drilling unit --
proposed drilling unit as the dashed red square.

Q And does this exhibit show the proposed drilling unit

inrelation to other wells in the area both producing --
shut-in and nonproduci ng wells?

A Yes, it does. The nearest established field would be
South WId Fork Creek to the northeast approxinmately three

m | es.
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Q And what is the target geological formation for this
proposed wel | ?

A Qur target is the Smackover fornmation

Q And what is the principal hydrocarbon you expect to
find at this |ocation?

A We're | ooking for oil.

Q Ckay. Wiuld you flip to Exhibit 2 in your exhibit
bookl et, pl ease, sir.

A (Wtness conplied.)

Q The drilling unit for this particular well is a
nongovernmental 40 and it consists of the east half of the
Sout hwest Quarter of the Northwest Quarter and the west half

of the Southeast Quarter of the Northwest Quarter in Section

14, Township 2 North, Range 8 East. |Is that correct?

A That is correct.

Q And is that depicted on Exhibit 2, the proposed
drilling unit |ocation?

A Yes. The proposed unit is depicted as a red square.
Q On Exhibit 2?

A On Exhibit 2, yes, sir.

Q And as proposed, does the bottom hole of the well --
or is the bottomhole of the well located nore than 330 feet
fromevery exterior boundary of the proposed drilling unit?
A Yes, it is.

Q On Exhibit 2, is the surface location of the well 535
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1 feet fromthe west line of the proposed unit and 578 feet
2 fromthe north line of the proposed unit?
3 A Yes, sir, it is.
4 Q And for this particular well, is the point of
5 penetration in the Smackover 398 feet fromthe west |ine and
6 458 feet fromthe south line of the proposed drilling unit?
7 A Yes, sir, it is.
8 Q And is the bottom hole of the proposed well 349 feet
9 fromthe west line and 352 feet fromthe south line of the
10 proposed drilling unit?
11 A Yes.
12 Q And those particul ar distances are all depicted on
13 Ankor Exhibit 2. Is that correct?
14 A That's correct.
15 Q Now, if this well were |located on a regular 40-acre
16 drilling unit consisting of the Southwest Quarter of the
17 Nort hwest Quarter, would it be -- would the well be less than
18 330 feet fromthe east line of that particular unit?
19 A Yes. The bottom hol e | ocation would be 314 feet from
20 t he nearest boundary of that unit, if that were the case.
21 Q That woul d be the east |ine?
22 A The east line, yes, sir.
23 Q And is that distance al so depicted on Ankor Exhi bit
24 27?
25 A Yes, sir, it is.
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Q And in your expert opinion, is the proposed |ocation
of the well the optinmum position in the unit to strike your
target reservoir and to efficiently and economically drain
hydr ocarbons fromthe unit?

A Yes, it is.

Q Take a look at Plaintiff's Exhibit 3 -- or, excuse
me, Ankor Exhibit 3 and explain to the Board what that

exhi bit depicts.

A Exhibit 3 is a structure map derived froma
136-square-mnile 3D seisnic survey we have in Escanbia County,
and it shows the depth structure of the structure we're
targeting to the upper Snackover, that structure being a
four-way dip closure, as shown. Al so shown is the proposed
drilling unit, as described earlier, and the proposed well.
Incidentally, this is a directional well and it is

di rectional for topographic considerations.

Q And is the proposed depth of the well 15,149 feet,
measur ed dept h?

A That is correct.

Q Ckay. \What are -- please explain to the staff what
Exhibits 4 and 5 are and how they relate to Exhibit 3.

A Exhibits 4 and 5 are arbitrary seismc |lines again
derived fromthat sane 3D survey. Incidentally, those -- the
lines of sections for those arbitrary lines, Exhibits 4 and

5, are shown on Exhibit 3. Arbitrary Line 1 is indicated in
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bl ue extending fromthe northwest to the southeast is shown
on Exhibit 4. The purple line, Arb Line 2 due west to east
across the proposed target location is Exhibit 5.

Q And the proposed target location, as | understand it,
is a high point in the mddle of a four-way dip closure. 1Is
that correct?

A It is the crest of the structure, yes, sir

Q And in your opinion, would granting the Petition in
this matter protect the correlative rights of all owners and
prevent the waste of oil and gas natural resources?

A Yes, it woul d.

MR TURNER M. Rogers, at this tinme, we would
offer into the record Exhibits 1 -- Ankor Exhibits 1 through
5.

(Wher eupon, Exhibits Nos. 1 through 5 were
offered into the record.)

MR. ROCGERS: The exhibits are admtted.

(Wher eupon, Exhibits Nos. 1 through 5 were
admtted into the record.)

MR. TURNER In addition to those exhibits that
were contained in the booklet, we would like to offer three
other itens into the record. The first would be the Proof
of Publication by the Tri-GCty Ledger for the approved
notice in this matter, dated April 27, 2012.

MR. ROGERS: W already adnitted that at the
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begi nni ng, unless you want to admit another copy,
M. Turner.

MR. TURNER No, that's fine. | just wanted to
make sure it's in the record. And we also introduce into
the record the affidavit of Warren M guez establishing the

actual notice that was given in this case, dated April 19,

2012.

(Wher eupon, Exhibit A was offered into the
record.)

MR ROCGERS: That affidavit is admtted as
Exhi bit A

(Wher eupon, Exhibit A was admitted into the
record.)

MR. TURNER  And then finally, we would al so
want to make a part of the record the well file in this case
whi ch contains our pernmit for application to drill this
wel | .

MR. ROGERS: All right. The -- you just want to
incorporate the well file into the record. W'l
incorporate the well file. It is incorporated into this
heari ng.

MR. TURNER  And we have no further questions of
M. Leigh, unless the staff does.

MR. ROGERS: Any questions fromthe staff?

DR. BOLIN: No questions.
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MR. ROGERS: The staff has no questions. Just
to state this for the court reporter. Incorporating the
well file, we will not actually place it in the record. It
is in the Board' s files and we will just designate that it
has been incorporated into the record.

Ckay. Anything else, M. Turner?

MR. TURNER W have no further -- we have
not hi ng el se.

MR. ROGERS: The staff will review the evidence
and make a recommendation to the Board.

The next itemthen is Item 21, Docket
Nunber 5-08-12-11, Petition by Sklar Exploration Conpany,
LLC

MR. COLEMAN: M. Rogers, M ke Col eman of
Tuscal oosa, Al abama for Sklar Exploration Conpany, LLC
This is a Petition for forced pooling in the Northwest
Quarter of Section 35, Township 4 North, Range 12 East,
Conecuh County, Al abama. Petitioner avers that it owns or
has control of all of the drilling and operational rights in
the unit except for approximtely 1.601568 percent of the
mneral interest in the unit. As a whole, the unit consists
of 160 acres, nore or |less, or approximtely 2.5625088 net
nm neral acres. The outstanding interest is believed to be
owned or clainmed by those persons and/or entities as set

forth in the anended Petition, and reference is made to the
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amended affidavit of J. Marshall Jones, IIl, who is the |and
manager of Sklar, which sets forth this ownership.
Furthernore, notw thstandi ng diligent
efforts by landnmen and attorneys for Sklar to try to |locate
any and all interest, it is possible that there are sone
unknown peopl e out there. However, our work has not
reveal ed any such person that we don't have an address for
Notice by ordinary and first class mail was mailed to 29
i ndividuals and/or entities on April 19th, 2012, and this is
set forth in the affidavit of Benjamn Y. Ford of
April 19th, 2012. However, upon understandi ng subsequent to
the sending of that affidavit one of the people listed in
there, one Mattie Sanmuel has actually leased to Sklar and it
was | ater determ ned that another person, Patrick Sanuel,
does not own any interest in the proposed unit. However, it
was al so determned that there were three other individuals
who had an interest in the unit. Stacey Sanuel, Jr.
Maj i ni ce Samuel , and Maurice Sanuel. These people are
included in the anended affidavit of J. Marshall Jones I11.
Additionally, after speaking with your office -- rather,
through one of Sklar's attorneys notice of federal express
was sent to said persons on April 24th, 2012 and delivered
on April 25th, 2012, as referenced in the second affidavit
of Benjamin Y. Ford of May 3rd, 2012. And pursuant to the

rules of the Gl and Gas Board, Rule 400-7-1-.11, if the
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Petitioner shall fail to serve notice in conformty with the
provi sions, the Board may neverthel ess proceed to hear the
Petition if it has shown to the satisfaction of the Board
that actual notice went to the people at |east ten days
prior to the hearing, which according to the delivery slips
from Federal Express indicates that that occurred.
Accordingly, it's the position of Sklar that it has conplied
with the rules of the Board and the procedures, and we woul d
submt this, M. Rogers, based on the affidavits and the
Petition and anended Petition and would ask that the
affidavit and anended affidavit of J. Marshall -- I'msorry,
J. Marshall Jones, 11l be admtted into evidence and al so
the affidavit and second affidavit of Benjanmin Y. Ford be
admtted. And as you noted, the Proof of Publication has
al ready been admitted into the record.

(Wher eupon, Exhibits Nos. 1 through 4 were
offered into the record.)

MR ROGERS: Al right. The first affidavit of

Benjamin Y. Ford is admtted. The second affidavit of

Benjamn Y. Ford is admtted. That will be -- the first one
will be 1, the second one will be 2. And then -- and then
we have the other -- the affidavit of Marshall Jones. That

will be 3. And the anended affidavit of Marshall Jones will
be Exhibit 4. Those are all the exhibits right there,

M . Col eman.
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(Wher eupon, Exhibits Nos. 1 through 4 were
admtted into the record.)

MR COLEMAN: Skl ar would submit the matter to
the Board for its consideration based upon these adm ssions.

MR. ROGERS: There are only two affidavits of
M. Ford, aren't there, M. Col eman?

MR. COLEMAN: That's ny under st andi ng.

MR. ROGERS: There is an original and then it's
called a second. All right. Let nme state that again.
W'l say the original affidavit of M. Ford, we'll call
that Exhibit 1; the anended affidavit, the second affidavit
of M. Ford, that will be 2; the original affidavit of
Marshal |l Jones, that will be 3; and the anended affidavit of
M. Jones, that will be 4.

MR. COLEMAN:. All right, sir.
ROGERS: Anything el se, M. Col enan?

COLEMAN: No, sir.

> 5 3

ROGERS: W appreciate that good
expl anation. We will review the evidence and make a
recommendation to the Board.

Now, | will state that as you said, this
is not a case again where there is someone whose address was
not | ocated and you attenpted to nmake a diligent effort.

MR. CCOLEMAN:  Thank you, M. Rogers.

MR. ROGERS: Thank you.
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1 Then the last -- the itembefore we get to
2 the Craft itemis Item 24, Docket Nunber 5-8-12-14, Petition
3 by Land & Natural Resource Devel opnent, | ncorporat ed.

4 MR, WATSON: M. Rogers, |'m Tom Wat son

5 representing Land & Natural Resource Devel opnent,

6 Incorporated in this item | have one witness. |'d like to
7 have himsworn in, please, sir.

8 MR. ROGERS: State your nane and address, sir.

9 MR. MYERS: C aiborne C. Myers, Jr., P.O Box
10 716, Stapleton, Al abama.

11 CLAI BORNE MYERS,

12 havi ng been first duly sworn, was exam ned and

13 testified as foll ows:

14 MR WATSON: M. Rogers, | have pre-filed an

15 Affidavit of Notice in this matter. | would ask that it be
16 admtted into the record.

17 (Wher eupon, Exhibit A was offered into the

18 record.)

19 MR ROCGERS: That will be admtted as Exhibit A
20 (Wher eupon, Exhibit A was adnmitted into the

21 record.)

22 MR. WATSON: This is a Petition by Land &

23 Nat ural Resource Devel opnment, Inc. requesting the Board to
24 enter an Order of forced pooling wthout the inposition of
25 the risk conpensation fee to all tracts and interest in the
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160-acre unit previously established for the R J. Newnran
21-11 No. 1 Well, which is 160 acres consisting of the
Sout hwest Quarter of Section 21, Township 1 South, Range 1
West, Mobile County, Alabanma in the Turnerville Field.
My witness, Clay Myers has not appeared
bef ore you.
MR. ROGERS: If you could, briefly state his

background, M. Watson.

EXAM NATI ON BY MR WATSON:
Q I will ask you to briefly state your background and
your current position with Land & Natural .
A I worked in excess of 40 years with the FBI in
various positions and locations. | retired in 1998 and |
have been doi ng sel f-enpl oyed freel ance investigative work,
and |1've been working as a | andman for the | ast
t wo- and- a- hal f years.
Q And, M. Mers, have you worked with title opinions
and ot her docunents relating to the ownership of this
160-acre unit |'ve just described?
A Yes, sir.

MR. WATSON: | tender himas an expert for
giving testinmony on this item M. Rogers.

MR. ROGERS: He is so recognized.

Q (MR WATSON:) Al right. M. Mers, is it true that
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you have examined a title opinion on this unit by the Alred
Jackson Law Firnf

A Yes, sir.

Q And has that title opinion been updated by | andnen in
the field checking records in the courthouses?

A Yes, sir.

Q Have you been able to ascertain all of the owners of
the unl eased interest in this 160-acre unit?

A Yes, sir.

Q And have you offered all of those unleased owners an
opportunity to |l ease by sending themleases in the mail or
contacting themin person?

A Yes, sir.

Q And is it true that Land & Natural resources owns a

majority of the interest in this proposed 160-acre unit?

A Yes, sir.

Q There are, however, outstanding unleased ninerals in
this unit as of today. |Is that correct?

A Yes, sir.

Q VWhat is that outstanding unleased interest?

A About 9 percent.

Q Ckay. And that woul d be roughly 14.85 net minera
acres?

A Yes, sSir

Q Have you offered those parties who own those
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interests ternms as good or better than the terns that were
given to those people who did lease their interest?

A Yes, sir.

Q Do we have a list of those unleased owners and their
interest that represents the 14-plus acres, 14.83 net mineral
acres?

A Yes, sir.

MR WATSON: M. Rogers, | have handed up a
spreadsheet with those owners and their interest, and I'd
ask that you make that a part of the record of this hearing.

(Wher eupon, Exhibit No. 1 was offered into the
record.)

MR. ROGERS: This is a spreadsheet that is
entitled "List of Unleased Owmers.” It is admtted into the
record. That will be Exhibit 1.

(Whereupon, Exhibit No. 1 was admitted into the
record.)

MR. WATSON:  All right, sir.

Q (MR WATSON:) Now, M. Mers, there are individuals
on here, some of whom you've contacted, some of whom have
been contacted by other owners. There are no, to your --
best of your know edge, there are no unknown or unl ocated
owners in this 160-acre unit, are there?

A No, sir.

MR. WATSON: M. Rogers, let's incorporate by
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reference into this hearing, in the interest of tine,
your -- your Order Number 2010-7, when this Board on behal f
of Land & Natural Resources forced pooled this sanme 160-acre
unit and testinony and evi dence presented by Duane G aham
and others, and that gives a history of this unit in the
Turnerville Field. That will also be incorporated in ny
proposed Order for this. So if you would incorporate that
Order by reference, or | have a copy if you need to put one
in the file today.

MR. ROGERS: |If you have a copy, why don't we
just place the one that you have in the record, M. Wtson.

MR WATSON:  All right, sir. And while | amup
et ne also ask you to mark as an exhibit a letter from
Lowell J. Friedman relative to this docket itemon behal f of
hi nsel f and Peter Kl ein, his agents and attorneys for their
famlies. They're in support of this Petition. | think the
record woul d show that these people own the majority
interest -- royalty interest in this unit.

(Wnher eupon, Exhibits Nos. 2 and 3 were offered
into the record.)

MR ROCGERS: Al right. The Oder is admtted.
This Oder 2010-7 is admtted as Exhibit 2 and the letter
fromM. Lowell Friedman, who we are all famliar, is
admtted as Exhibit 3.

(Wnher eupon, Exhibits Nos. 2 and 3 were admtted
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into the record.)
Q (MR WATSON:) Now, M. Mers, | would ask you, if
the Board sees fit to grant this Petition for forced pooling
t hese out standi ng unl eased interests, would that prevent
waste and protect correlative rights?
A Yes, sir.
MR WATSON: We're prepared to answer any
questions that the Board -- that the staff and you
M. Rogers, have on this item
MR. ROGERS: M. Watson, | was just curious, or
your witness, are the sane parties that are shown on the
Affidavit of Notice, are they identical to the parties on
t he spreadsheet ?
MR WATSON: Il denti cal
MR. ROGERS: Identical. Al right. |If soneone
knows, it mght be good to have a -- state just a brief
history of the well. It has a history of -- at one tinme it
was operated by Energy Recovery G oup, which was in
bankruptcy, and |I believe Land & Natural -- | think this is
right -- obtained that interest through -- from Energy
Recovery Group through bankruptcy. |Is that right?
MR. WATSON: Yes, sir.
MR ROCGERS: Al right. Do you know who drilled
the original well?

MR, WATSON: Yes, sir.
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MR. ROGERS: | think it mght be hel pful to put
sone of that in the Board Order

MR WATSON: It is. It's in the Oder. You
just incorporated that history. |'mlooking for the nane of
t he conpany.

MR. ROGERS: That's all right. Let's just
incorporate -- we'll incorporate the well file, the origina
well file because it's an older well and it's not that
i nportant we have all that detail in it, but we mght put
that in the Order. So the original -- the well file, even
though it won't actually be placed in the record is
incorporated into the record.

MR. WATSON: That's fine. And M. Turner just

told ne that PFlI drilled the initial well, and we all know,
those of us who are fanmiliar with that part of Mbile
County, we didn't see a lot of activity with PFl, and that's
one of the reasons this well probably was not conpleted as a
producer. It had very good indications and, as you pointed
out, the operator went through bankruptcy and now Land &
Nat ural has acquired the rights and interest except for
these that we are forced pooling today, and their plan is to
sidetrack this well and go after the one we believe to have
a fine quantity of hydrocarbons not yet produced.

MR ROGERS: Al right. Any other questions?

Any questions fromthe staff?
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DR. BOLIN: No questions.
MR. ROGERS: Good | uck.
WATSON: Thank you.

ROGERS: Anything el se, M. Watson?

> 5 3

WATSON:  That's all we have.

MR. ROCGERS: Then we will review the evidence
and make a recomendation to the Board.

Maybe it would be good to state -- if you
woul d, just state the precise outstanding interest. You
sai d about 9 percent or close around that. Wy don't you
state, so we'll have it in the Oder, the precise anount. |
believe it's in the Petition.

MR WATSON: It's in the Petition. Here it is.
Cay, right here, if you'll just read this off.

MR. MYERS: 9.286 percent. |It's about 14.85
m neral acres.

MR. ROGERS: Thank you.

(A discussion was held off the record.)
MR ROCGERS: We'll| take a five-mnute recess.
(A break was taken.)

MR ROGERS: Al right. The hearing is again in
session, and the next itemis Item 2, Docket Number
3-27-12-12, Petition by Craft Operating Conpany, LLC.

MR TYRA: M. Rogers, I'mJohn Tyra here on

behal f of Craft for this docket. The testinony that we're
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going to be presenting concerning forced pooling interest
will also involve the sane owners for Docket 3-27-12-13,
which is Item Nunber 3. | don't know if you want to
consolidate themor if you want us to present it as to the
first one and then just incorporate it by reference or --

MR. ROGERS: Let's do it that way.

MR TYRA: Al right, sir. W'Il|l then address
Docket Nunber 3-27-12-12, which is a request to force pool
wi t hout the inposition of risk conpensation all tracts and
interest in the wildcat well to be drilled on a proposed
160-acre unit in Covington County, Al abama to consist of the
Nort hwest Quarter of Section 34, Township 6 North, Range 14
East. And | have two witnesses to be sworn in, please.

MR ROCGERS: |If you would, both stand and state
your nanes and addresses.

M5. ZITO Elizabeth Zito. And ny address is
Behr Drive, @Qulf Breeze, Florida.

MR ROGERS: Al right.

MR. DEAN. Patrick Dean, Montgomery, Al abanmma.

ELI ZABETH ZI TO and PATRI CK DEAN

havi ng been first duly sworn, were exam ned and
testified as foll ows:

MR TYRA: M. Dean, if you will take the
nm crophone, |I'Il start with you.

M. Rogers, M. Dean is an associate of
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m ne.

know.

EXAM NATI ON OF MR DEAN BY MR TYRA

Q I think when you graduated, Patrick, you established
an office in Muntgonery, Alabama. |s that correct?

A That's correct.

Q And al so you have been doing work through the years
in Covington County, Al abama. |Is that correct?

A That's correct.

Q How much tinme did you spend in Covington County?

A | spent a total of 14 nonths, from 2011 into the

first part of 2012.

Q
County?

A

r esear cher.

Q So you worked the records of Covington County
basically every day for 14 nonths. |Is that correct?

A That's correct.

Q You're very famliar with them |[Is that correct?
A Yes.

Q So when this project canme for us, | asked you to
conduct a research for Craft in Covington County for the
purposes of rendering a prelimnary drilling title opinion

He's a graduate of Cunberland Law School, as you

And what were you doing while you were in Covington

Wrking as a landnman and prinmarily as a title
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Is that correct?

A Yes.

Q And you did do that research. |s that correct?
A Yes.

Q And we issued a title opinion based upon that
research. |Is that correct?

A Yes.

Q Al right, sir.

MR. TYRA: W have several parties, M. Rogers,
that are unleased at this tine.
Q (MR TYRA:) 1'll ask you, Patrick, they're the
results of a couple of mneral conveyances in the '"40s. |Is
that correct?
A That's correct.
Q And as a result of those -- well, for instance, |
believe one was in 1945 and one in 1947, the original to the
Coffman -- M. Coffrman and then one to M. -- well, that

woul d be in 1947.

A Well, we have the original conveyance to M. Howard
M Shryock.

MR ROCGERS: Let nme interrupt. | think we were
going to do -- | think we were going to get into just sone

legal title issues, so maybe the best thing to do would be
so that if sonebody ever |ooks at this record, they'll have

this informati on. Mybe the best thing would be to state
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the deed book and page --

MR. TYRA: Oh, yes, we're definitely going to do
t hat .

MR. ROGERS: State precisely granter/grantee.

MR TYRA: | just --

MR. ROGERS: | know we don't nornally get that
far, but nmaybe that would be the best thing here, M. Tyra.

MR. TYRA: Right. Yeah, we're prepared to do
that. | just wanted to set that up to say that fromthose
two deeds we now have 79 people that own that mnera
i nterest because it was sold --

MR. ROGERS: GCkay. Do you need to state the
granter/grantee or --

MR, TYRA: Yeah, we will start with that when

we -- when we go down. We're going to -- of those 79, we
have | eases for and -- or in the process of and have
recei ved | eases back fromnost of them | wll give you the

exact nunber that we're having to force pool at this time
toward the end of the -- of the hearing.

MR ROGERS: Al right.

MR, TYRA: But we also want to concentrate --
and that's why we have Ms. Zito here to concentrate on four
parties of the 79 that we have not been able to | ocate.

MR. ROGERS: So this is a case where you have

parti es whose addresses you don't know?
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MR. TYRA: Exactly, as of right now.
MR ROCGERS: Al right. And as we all know, the
Board is aware of this situation. W know that this is the
princi pal hearing where that will be considered to determ ne
that you nade a diligent effort. The Board is concerned
that when these owners are not | ocated that they may or nmay
not ever know about their interest, and so it is inportant
to the Board and to all the parties that you show the
efforts that you' ve made. And who knows? Maybe at sone
poi nt sonebody woul d cone back, retrace these steps and find
these parties.
MR. TYRA: That's correct.
Q (MR TYRA:) So I'lIl start with you again, M. Dean
Whul d you tell us about the deed to M. Shryock, please.
A On August 5th, 1947, T. E. N el sen executed a m neral
rights transfer to Howard M Shryock of Harris County, Texas
conveyi ng an undi vi ded one-si xteenth interest in all oil,
gas, and other minerals of every kind in the subject case.
Q And that covered a 20-acre tract in the Northwest
Quarter of Section 34, did it not?
A Yes, it did, and that instrunent was recorded on
August 9th, 1947 in Deed Book 124, Page 26 in the records of
Covi ngt on County.
Q Al right, sir. Wen you found that deed into M.

Shryock, what did you do to deternine the current ownership

Freedom Court Reporting, Inc

877-373-3660



AL State Oil and GasBoard Mtg.

70

1

2

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

of that?

A | continued running the | ast nanme of Shryock. After
findi ng nothing throughout the rest of the records of

Covi ngton County from 1947 on, | went back and ran from'40
on based off the mneral -- mineral history of Covington
County to make sure that there wasn't a previous recording
and this instrunment got recorded later. | also then ran the
nane through a different spelling with the Y before the R
It would be SHY-ROCK, in case the spelling was

i ncorrect.

Q It is an unusual nane. The correct spelling of the
nane is SHRY-OCK, but there are possibilities that that

nane woul d be m sspelled, so you | ooked for different

spellings of that nane. |Is that correct?
A That's correct.
Q And fromthe tine that M. Shryock received the deed

in 1949, to the present date, how many instrunments of record
are there that deal with that name?

A Zer 0.

Q Zero. Ckay. So at that point, the attorney has it
easy because at that point we're witing the title opinion
and we just nake a requirenent that says, subnmit an affidavit
of death and heirship of Howard M Shryock, including such
informati on as the date of his death, whether he died testate

or intestate and his heirs under the law. |In the event that
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he died testate, submit for exam nation a copy of his |ast
will and testanment and estate. Did you nmake that requirenent
in your title opinion?

A Yes, | did.

MR. TYRA: That's when we handed it off to the
| andmen. At this point, | would like for you to hand the
m crophone off to the | andperson as well.

MR. ROGERS: M. Tyra, is this the sole basis
for all of these owners or are there -- this is pretty
sinple so far to ne.

MR TYRA: So far this is sinple. W wll
di scuss another chain of title to two other owners.

MR. ROGERS: Did you say he had two deeds sent
to hinf

MR. TYRA: No. Just the one.

MR ROGERS: Just one.

EXAM NATION OF Ms. ZI TO BY MR TYRA

Q Ms. Zito, have you previously testified before this
Boar d?

A No, | have not.

Q But your statenent of your qualifications are on
file. Is that correct?

A Yes.

MR. ROGERS: If she'll just briefly state her
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1 backgr ound.
2 Q (MR TYRA:) Briefly state your background for the
3 record.
4 A | have worked as a petroleum | andman for the last 12
5 years primarily in South Al abana.
6 Q Al right.
7 MR. ROGERS: Do you have a coll ege degree that
8 you can tell us about or what kind of education, fornal
9 education? W usually like to have that information.
10 M5. ZI TO have attended six different
11 col | eges.
12 MR. ROGERS: Do you have a degree?
13 M5, ZITO  No,
14 MR. ROGCERS: That's good enough. \Where
15 i s your hometown?
16 M5. ZITO | ack three hours.
17 MR. ROGERS: Where is your hometown?
18 M5. ZITO G eenwod, M ssissippi.
19 MR. ROGCERS: assume you have
20 worked for different conpanies. You' re an independent
21 | andman?
22 M5. ZITO |'mindependent. have wor ked
23 primarily the last nine years for Mdroc Operating.
24 MR. ROGCERS: You' re recogni zed as a
25 petrol eum | andman.

Freedom Court Reporting, Inc

877-373-3660



AL State Oil and GasBoard Mtg. 73

1

2

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

MR. TYRA: Thank you.
Q (MR TYRA:) Now, you -- and | have worked with you
enough to know that you knew what the requirenents were going
to be long before you got it. Wen did you begin your
research trying to determ ne the ownership of this Shryock
interest?
A We initially began a brief ook into it in 2009 when

it became apparent that this was his only tract and it was on

the edge of our prospect. W put it on the shelf as -- until
recently.
Q Al'l right. Now, what information did you discover in

2009 when he becane your first check? Because the only thing
you had to work with was a nane and Harris County, Texas. |Is
that correct?

A Correct. W began with census informati on which |ed
me to believe he had interest in Louisiana as well as Texas,
and | did find a Howard Shryock in Louisiana and contacted
hi m and deternined that he was not the correct party. W

al so found several other leads that did not lead us to the
correct party, but at that time we were dealing with in
excess of about 20 -- we had 20 different mneral -- severed
m neral owners, professionals, and he was at the bottom of
that list.

Q Al right.

MR. ROGERS: Can you continue -- | want to
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expedite this. D d you ever

M. ZITO | did.
pi cked it back up when Craft
found a will for him
MR ROGERS: Okay.
the sanme person?

M5. ZITO And we
determ ne -- we have a death
is the correct person.

MR. ROCGERS:

M5, ZITO

MR. ROCGERS: Have

now?

find anything for hin®
| eventually -- when we

becane interested in it, we

Do you think that this is

-- we were able to

certificate. We determned it

Where was it probated?

In Harris County.

y'all probated that in A abama

MR. TYRA: W have not yet probated it. The

requir ement
here and submt

MR, ROGERS: Al

tell us about the wll
MR TYRA: Yes.
Q (MR TYRA)

under the will?
A Three children

Q That woul d be Herbert
and Nina E. Wite.

A That's correct.

is in the event of production,

right.

You think three chil dren

we will bring it

it to probate.

So you can probably

now and who the devi sees were?

If you would, who were the devisees

Is that correct?

M Shryock, Janmes Lane Shryock

Is that correct?
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Q And we have found all of the heirs of Janes Lane
Shryock and Nina E. Wite. |Is that correct?

A That's correct.

Q And | eases have been subnitted to them or either

received fromthem Now, the third son, Herbert Shryock, had

three children. |Is that correct?

A He had three stepdaughters.

Q All right. And did you find his will as well?

A We did.

Q And his wll was probated in Prairie View, Texas. |Is

that correct?

A That's correct.

Q And he left everything to those three children,
Sandra CGold --

A Actually, he left it to his wife, Doris Jackson, and

she left it to the three girls.

Q So you found her will as well?

A Yes.

Q And it was also in Prairie View, Texas. Is that
correct?

A Yes.

Q And those three children were Sandra Gold, Virginia

Enery, and Marie Elam |Is that correct?
A That's correct.

Q And the ones that we're concentrating on now, we have
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|ocated the Gold interest and the Elaminterest. W're
concentrating now on Virginia Enery. |s that correct?

A Yes.

Q Now, tell me about Virginia. Wat were your efforts
to | ocate her?

A I thought | found her in Houston and spoke to a
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Virginia Enery there, but we determ ned she was not the
correct party. At that time, | was looking primarily in
Texas and not having a lot of luck. At sone point

believe it was Ms. Elam who gave us an indication that she

had lived in California.

MR. ROGERS: Let ne interrupt. Now, she is one

of the daughters of whon?

MR. TYRA: She is the daughter of Herbert

Shryock, who is the son of Howard Shryock

MR. ROGERS: And this lady's nanme was what ?
MR TYRA: Virginia Emery, EMERY
MR ROGERS: Al right. To summari ze,

able to -- have you found out anything -- is this one of the

parties you are not able to | ocate?

MR. TYRA: That's correct.

MR. ROGERS: Did you talk to her siblings?

M5. ZITO She is deceased. | did a lot of

research --

MR. ROCGERS: This is -- Virginia Emery is

-- and |

were you
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deceased?

M5. ZITO  Yes.

MR. ROCGERS: And you know that because why?

M5. ZITO Through public records -- | nean, not
t hrough public records because she had nothing on file in
public records. Internet searches. | found her -- you
know, an indication -- like a death certificate.

MR ROCGERS: Gkay. Well, do you know where she
[ived?

M5. ZITO |In Hayward, California.

MR ROGERS: Did you find any will in
Cal i fornia?

M5. ZITO Nothing there.

MR ROGERS: Okay.

MS. ZITO There were -- she owned a fl ower
shop.

MR ROGERS: I1'll let you go ahead, M. Tyra.

W' re probably pursuing the sane information.

MR TYRA: Al right.

Q (MR TYRA:) And then you did determ ne, though, that

she i s now deceased?

A Yes.

Q And she has two daughters. |Is that correct?

A W -- yes, she had two daughters.

Q Now, we know she had two daughters and al so three --
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she had five kids altogether?

A Fi ve children altogether
Q Ri ght .
A W' ve | ocated the three boys. W -- they are not in

touch with their sisters. W have not been able to | ocate
the sisters. W have | ooked through marriage records,
di vorce records, things like that because obviously they have
di fferent nanes. One sister --

MR. ROGERS: And so these -- are these going to

be the parties that are -- that you couldn't |ocate?

MR TYRA: Yes, yes.
A One sister is deceased and we know she has issue, but
we're still --

MR. ROGERS: Wit a minute. Do you know when
she di ed?

M5. ZITO No, | don't.
Q (MR TYRA:) So you've talked to her brother, Paul
Dean Enery; her brother, Edward Joel Enery; and her brother,
Shawn M Enery, and none of them could give you any
i nformati on concerning the other two sisters. Let's go ahead
and identify those. They're Debra Jean Enery and Valerie
Raye, R-A-Y-E, Emery. |Is that correct?
A That's correct.
Q And those three brothers could give you no

i nformati on what soever ?
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A

affidavit that states sonme of this information, M. Tyra?

was - -

testates or

None.

MR

MR.

it didn't have books and pages. It didn't have

MR

maybe you'l |l

these parties,

nanes - -

| mean,

i ncorporate all

could not find?

VR.

VR.

VR.
Enery.

VR.

VR.
that we will

MR.

an amended Petition in this proposed Order that wll

MR.

MR.

MR.

MR.

intestates at the tinme, so we did not file it.

need to anmend your Petition and state all of

di scuss that will bring up two other parties.

ROGERS: Let ne interrupt. 1Isn't there an

TYRA: We never -- we never filed that. It

ROGERS: | guess you're going to need to --

so | think it would be good to have their

TYRA: Oh, yes, sir, we'll do a proposed --

of the testinony of Ms. Zito --

ROGERS: Ckay. So how many --

TYRA: -- because it is very confusing.

ROGERS: How nany parties are there that you

TYRA: These two.

ROGERS: These two?

TYRA: Debra Jean Enmery and Val eri e Raye

ROGERS: kay. Are there others?

TYRA: Yes, there's another chain of title

ROGERS: So you need to maybe perhaps tell
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1 us now what efforts you' ve nade to find these |adies’

2 addresses. Is that what you're going to do, M. Tyra?

3 MR TYRA: Exactly. And we wll --

4 MR. ROGERS: Gkay. The brothers didn't know --
5 they didn't know where they were | ocated?

6 MR TYRA: Brothers didn't know anything, and

7 bei ng daughters, they are probably married now W didn't
8 even have married nanmes of their sisters.

9 MR. ROCGERS: Ckay.

10 MR TYRA: So we did check --

11 Q (MR TYRA:) You testified that you checked narri age
12 records and divorce records and found nothing with either of
13 these two ladies. |Is that correct?

14 A That's correct. W used the sanme tools that we used
15 on the other 70-plus.

16 MR. ROGERS: Do you know what state they lived
17 in?

18 M5. ZITO W do not know beyond California

19 where the nother |ived.

20 MR. ROGERS: Do you know what -- what state do
21 the boys live in, the brothers, if you know?

22 M5. ZITO The brothers --

23 MR TYRA: | have that here. Paul Dean lives in
24 Lakewood, Col orado; Edward Enmery lives in Tracy, California;
25 and Shawn Enery lives in Boise, |daho. So they're spread
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out .
MR. ROGERS: Did they |ease?
MR, TYRA: Yes.
Q (MR TYRA:) Did you recently receive information

that Debra Jean Emery nmay be in Nevada? |Is that correct?
A Yes. | just received that information
Q So we're going to continue the search in Nevada. |Is

that correct?

A That's correct.
Q And | will say |leases are still coming in and we're
still searching. |In the event that this -- any of these

interests are forced pool ed, when the | eases conme in, we're
going to honor the | ease rather than the forced pooling
Order. So you will continue |ooking for Debra Jean Enmery and
Val erie Raye Enery after this date. |s that correct?

A That's correct.

MR TYRA: Al right. Let's talk about the
second problem area we have, and I'll go back to you
M. Dean; and that is, the deed, the mneral deed into
Loudie Mck --

MR ROCGERS: Let ne interrupt, M. Tyra. |
think the question ought to be addressed to your witness,
did you utilize -- just state the sources you utilized to
find those two ladies. M. Tyra, | believe, subscribes to

different Internet services through -- that you can identify
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people. Did you use those, or did you, M. Tyra?

MR. TYRA: | used Ancestry.com Intelius, and
Anywho.comin ny search

MR. ROGERS: One other thing. Do you know what
age they m ght be roughly? | nmean, are we tal king about
sonmebody that's 80 or sonebody that woul d be 407

M5. ZITO | have here a note on her date of
birth, 6 of 1961 and | --

MR ROCGERS: Wich one is that, ma' an®?

M5. ZITO |I'mnot sure if that was Valerie or
Debr a.

MR ROCGERS: kay. So that |ady would be around
50. And the other one, if you know, is roughly -- probably
the sanme age roughly? W' re not tal king about sonebody t hat
woul d be 100 years ol d?

M5. ZITO No, no. W -- in fact, | was
surprised to find that one of them was deceased because of
that --

MR. ROGERS: |'m having trouble keeping up. So
one of themis deceased?

MR TYRA: No. Their nother is deceased.

MR. ROGERS: Their nother is deceased, okay.

You have a rough opinion, you think she woul d be about the
sane age. Do the brothers know what age they m ght be, for

exanpl e?
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1 M5. ZITO The brothers appear to be, you know,
2 very much estranged.

3 MR. ROGERS: Do they even know when they were

4 bor n?

5 M5. ZITO Well, | turned ny research over to a
6 | andman who actually spoke with them and | have not spoken
7 to them | used the same searches that he used as well as
8 about five others. | apologize for ny notes not being

9 particularly spiffy on this, but due to the nunber of people
10 we were searching for at the time, they have gotten sonewhat
11 convol ut ed.

12 Q (MR TYRA:) So you used the sane searches | did,

13 pl us sone additional searches that | didn't have?

14 A Yes.

15 Q Ckay.

16 MR. ROGERS: Back to that. Do you have a

17 rough -- one of themyou said would be about 50. Do you

18 know -- have any idea what age the other one would be

19 roughl y?

20 M5, ZITO Um--

21 MR. ROGERS: Not really?

22 M5. ZITO It was -- it's ny belief that they
23 were all within that -- six born within the 1960s to ' 70.
24 MR. ROGERS: GCkay. Al right. So they're

25 probably still alive, nmost |ikely.
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1 MR TYRA: We feel -- | feel like they're alive.
2 MR ROCGERS: Al right. So you did the

3 sear ches?

4 MR TYRA: | -- you know how | double up and

5 recheck nyself, yes.

6 MR ROCGERS: Ckay.

7 MR TYRA: [|I'mthinking that we're going to find
8 t hese two.

9 M5. ZITO And | really think we are. You know,
10 they -- they were just the last -- we found the others. |
11 really feel like we will, but it's just a tinme constraint.
12 MR. TYRA: There's sonething out there that's

13 going to tell us where they are.

14 MR. ROGERS: All right. Anyway, you or sonebody
15 that works for you attenpted to find out information through
16 their brothers. |Is that what you said?

17 M5. ZITO  Yes.

18 MR. ROGERS: Well, let's go to the other chain
19 of title then.

20

21 CONTI NUED EXAM NATI ON OF MR. DEAN BY MR TYRA:

22 Q Again, M. Dean, would you tell us about the Loudie
23 M ck interest, please.

24 A In Septenber 1st of 1960 Loudie T. Mck of Wharton,
25 Texas received a one-sixteenth interest in all oil, gas, and
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other minerals every kind in nature in the subject [ands from
a M. John T. Jones, his wife Mary H Jones, and Doris Cox
Hudgens, and that instrunent was recorded sone 16 years |ater

in the real property book of Covington County 689 at Page

630.

Q And that's the sane 20-acre tract as the Shryock
interest. |Is that correct?

A Yes.

Q Now, you nane-checked her as well fromthat point to
the present. 1Is that correct?

A Yes, | did.

Q And what --

MR. ROGERS: What's that name again, Patrick and
John, the grantee of that deed?

MR DEAN. Loudie, L-OUDI-E T. Mck

MI1-CGK
MR ROGERS: Al right.
MR TYRA: And that is a female.
MR ROGERS: Al right.
Q (MR TYRA:) And you checked those records, and what

did you find?
A Not hi ng.
Q Not one single record from 19647
MR. ROCGERS: That was the date of the

conveyance?
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MR. DEAN: The date of the conveyance was
Sept ember 1st, 1960. The instrunment wasn't recorded till
"76. O course, we began searching for her before 1964.

MR. ROGERS: Al right.

CONTI NUED EXAM NATION OF Ms. ZI TO BY MR TYRA
Q So, Ms. Zito, we turn that one over to you. And what

did you cone up with?

A A lot.
Q Alot? Ckay.
A W have a last will and testanment alluding that she

did not identify this particular property. She did identify
| ands that were acquired through her interest in a

partnership with T. J. Hudgens and John T. Jones.

Q So did you contact themor their heirs? |Is that
correct?
A I -- 1 did, and we also -- she left this to her

brothers and sisters and her stepdaughter.

MR ROCGERS: That she willed this to her
brothers and sisters?

M5. ZITO Her brothers and sisters --

MR. ROCGERS: How many of themare there? |Is
that sonething we need to know or --

M5. ZITO There were three, one predeceased

or -- in the process of obtaining wills for the brothers and
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sisters --
MR. ROGERS: Maybe we ought to take it a little
sl ower here. Do you want to just nanme them nane the
devi sees under the will and then we'll go through then?
M5. ZITO Yes. W have Katherine MlInnis, her
st epdaughter; Leta Mae Huebner, her sister; Marguerite
Di ckey, her sister; and there is one other sister.

MR. ROGERS: So there's four devisees under that

will?

M5. ZITO Yes. There's one other sister that
we haven't received -- gotten the will back on. W don't
have -- I'll have to | ook for her --

Q (MR TYRA:) Did you nane the Ml nnis?
A The Mclnnis, | did. 1It's the one that -- Betty

Ware' s not her.
MR. ROCGERS: Just state those real quickly
agai n, the devisees under the will.
M5. ZITO W have Marguerite Dickey and -- |I'm

sorry, Ms. Mck had four codicils to her will as well.

Q (MR TYRA:) She left it to her three sisters and to
a stepdaughter. |Is that correct?

A That's correct.

Q Al right. So we just need the nanes of the three

sisters. And the stepdaughter's nane was Kat herine L.

Mclnnis. |Is that correct?
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A Ml nnis, right.

Q Okay. VWhile you're looking for that, did we find, or

did you find these parties in Wharton, Texas? |s that

correct?
A | did, in Warton, Texas.
Q And did you hire a landman, Carl King, II1 of

VWharton, Texas to assist in this matter?
A Yes, | did.
MR. ROGERS: Let ne interrupt. Wat was -- when

did she -- when was this -- when did this Loudie Mck die?

She got the deed in '60 and recorded it later. Just kind of

give us an idea on the time period we're dealing with. As
you said earlier, M. Tyra, it's probably not recorded here;
it's recorded in another state, but you --

MR TYRA: It is.

MR. ROGERS: If the well is successful, then you
will probate it here?

MR. TYRA: W'Il have to, yes, sir.

M5. ZITO | know l've witten these notes 1,000
times, but --

MR. ROGERS: Do you want to take a break and
| ook for it?

(A discussion was held off the record.)
MR. TYRA: Could you give us just a second,

M. Rogers? | apologize.
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1 MR ROCGERS: We'll take a brief recess.
2 (A break was taken.)
3 MR. ROCGERS: kay. The hearing is again in
4 session. If you will, tell us the will about Loudie M ck.
5 M5. ZITO This is the --
6 MR, ROGERS: I'Ill just interrupt as |'m doing
7 them John, and just -- if | have questions.
8 MR. TYRA: Absolutely, yes, sir.
9 MR. ROGERS: GCkay. We'll just try to nove
10 ahead. We'll just keep this as sinple as we can.
11 MB. ZITO Here we go.
12 MR. ROGERS: GCkay. Wy don't you tell us where
13 the will is probated, what page, what county, and what
14 state.
15 MR. TYRA: It was probated in the Probate Court
16 of Wharton County, Texas.
17 MR ROGERS: Okay.
18 MR TYRA: It's awll and sone codicils to the
19 will.
20 M5. ZITO Book 65, Page 626.
21 MR. ROGERS: GCkay. Wen was it -- when was it
22 probated? Just give us an idea roughly.
23 M5. ZITO It was filed January 15th, 1976.
24 MR ROGERS: Al right.
25 Q (MR TYRA:) Now, she had a brother, T. den Tayl or,
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t hat predeceased her. |Is that correct?
A That's correct.
Q And so the will provided in that situation that it

woul d go to her three sisters, Maye Tayl or Baker, Marguerite
Di ckey, Leta Belle Huebner as well as the adopted daughter,
Katherine L. McInnis. |Is that correct?

A That's correct.

MR. ROGERS: Let ne interrupt. Now, who all is
going to be that you couldn't locate? Is it going to be
some of these people?

MR. TYRA: And that was my next question.

Q (MR TYRA:) W have | ocated everyone associated with

them Ms. Baker, Ms. Dickey, and Ms. Huebner. |Is that

correct?
A That's correct.
Q But Ms. Katherine L. Mclnnis is now deceased. Is

that correct?
A That's correct.
Q And she died with a last will and testament. |Is that
correct? Sort of.
A Exactly.
MR ROCGERS: kay. Wen did she die and where
is her will probated?
M5. ZITO Her will was not adnitted to probate.

MR ROGERS: Well, how did you get it then?
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M5. ZITO It was contested
MR. ROGERS: What do you want to tell us about
this, John? Wat do we need to do?
Q (MR TYRA:) Al right. Is it true then that we have
the last will and testanment that was filed on Novenber 5th,
1997? |Is that correct?
A That is correct.
Q And according to that last will and testanent, she
di sowned all of her children and | eft everything to her
caregiver. |Is that correct?
A That's correct.
MR ROGERS: Al right. Now, where is -- where
is this piece of information? |Is this --
MR. TYRA: It's in Harris County, Texas.
MR. ROGERS: So it was maybe offered but it
wasn't accepted -- admitted to probate?
MR. TYRA: Yes. They opened the file and
they' ve stanped it as the purported will, in that she
di sowned all of her children, her sons, and |left everything
to a caregiver.
MR. ROCGERS: kay. Now, this is who? Wo is
the --
MR TYRA: Katherine L. MInnis.
MR ROGERS: Okay.

MR TYRA:X MCI-NNI-S
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1 MR. ROGERS: So they have a dispute?

2 MR. TYRA: The sons disputed the will and it

3 never was -- it never was probated.

4 Q (MR TYRA:) So at that point, we treated the

5 interest as an intestate interest. |Is that correct?

6 A Yes.

7 Q And the intestate interest of Katherine MIlnnis would
8 vest in her sons, WIliam Edward Ml nnis, John C evel and

9 Mcl nnis, Hue Eugene Mclinnis, and Kendrick Riley Mclinnis. |Is
10 that correct?

11 A Yes.

12 Q Now, we have a | ease from Hue Eugene Mclnnis. |Is

13 that correct?

14 A That is correct.

15 Q And he provided information that his brother,

16 Kendrick had di ed and never narried, had no issue?

17 A Correct.

18 Q So that left the issue of WIliam Edward Ml nnis and
19 John Cleveland Mclnnis. |s that correct?

20 A Yes.

21 Q VWhat do you know about those two?

22 A He -- M. Hue Mclnnis told nme that John had a son
23 naned Ronan.

24 MR. ROGERS: Let ne interrupt. Do you have

25 | eases fromthese people?
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MR. TYRA: W have | eases from Hue Eugene
Mclnnis, the brother who's alive, yes.

MR. ROGERS: Gkay. Back to the other two.

MR. TYRA: The other two are John O evel and
Mclnnis and W Iiam Edward Ml nni s.

MR. ROGERS: Are these the two that you couldn't
| ocat e?

MR, TYRA: Yes.

MR. ROGERS: All right. So you attenpted to
find these peopl e?

MR TYRA: Exactly. Exactly.

MR. ROGERS: Tell us what efforts you've nmade to
find them

M5. ZITO Coing on the nane Roman Mclnnis |
began to do Internet research. | found a phone nunber in
Utah which | called with no response. | |ocated an address
and phone nunber in Oregon, and the phone nunber is no
| onger good. It does not work. You know, it doesn't
connect. And | have mailed a |lease to the address al ong

wth a letter and have not received it back.

Q (MR TYRA:) And we do not know if this is the
correct Roman Ml nnis, though, do we?

A No, we do not.

Q And what about M. Hue Eugene M nnis? What

i nformati on has he provided, or has he provided any?
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A He has provided very little information. Wen we
initially approached himto | ease in 2009, he spoke to us but
he never returned his executed | ease and --

MR. ROGERS: Now, these people that you couldn't
find, how are they related? They're brothers or they're
heirs of brothers?

MR TYRA: They are his brothers.

MR. ROGERS: GCkay. So you've talked to his
brother and he didn't give you any infornmation about thenf

MS. ZITO Right.

Q (MR TYRA:) But now, we've just found sone
information on this WIlliam Edward Mlnnis. |s that correct?
A Yes.

Q And what is that?

A Wel |, thanks to John's research, we found a WIIliam

Edward Mclnnis divorce. As it turned out, it was a

coi nci dence and the informati on he gave ne was not correct,
and it led me to the correct person, and we have ordered the
di vorce records. The clerk told ne over the tel ephone about
a son, WIlliam Rogers McInnis. M research led ne to his --
he is deceased, in 2010. | located his w dow and have sent
her a | ease.

Q But, now, actually we're waiting to receive that file
from Houston --

A Correct.
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Q -- so that we can sort of verify anong ourselves if

we're actually talking to the right party.

MR. ROGERS: Then you've got to find a will --
try to find a will and so forth

MR TYRA: Exactly. Exactly. And | think the
divorce decree -- if it's the right person. There are two
Wl liam Edward Ml nnises out there. | followed one to San

Franci sco, where he died, and then Ms. Zito foll owed anot her

one to --
Q (MR TYRA:) Wiere did yours die at?
A Wat ert own, New YorKk.

MR. TYRA: Watertown, New York. So we're not
sure which of the two is the correct two, and we're hopi ng
that this divorce decree will have enough information that
we can link it up to one or the other, but we don't have it
yet .

MR ROCGERS: Al right. Do you want to -- do we
have much nore to go through, so you can sunmari ze?

MR TYRA: That is it.

MR. ROGERS: | think what you need to do, John,
woul d be to either in maybe just a letter formjust state
what you presented and summarize it and say, these are
the -- these are the others we could not |ocate. You could
state a little background, you know, they were devisees of

these parties or whatever. And then it's -- | think it's
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hel pful to have those -- the dates of --
MR. TYRA: Ch, absolutely.
MR. ROGERS: So we know roughly how ol d these

peopl e woul d be, because sonebody might be able to find it;

if not y'all, then maybe sonmebody else. Well, that's a good

expl anation, and | think you --

MR TYRA: | think we're still on a good | ead
with WIliam Edward, and |I' m hopeful that either ny |ead or
Ms. Zito's lead will be the right guy.

MR ROGERS: Al right. And then in your
proposed Order you can state sone of this, and you ought to
state that you certainly made Internet searches of all the
nanes of the people that you weren't able to locate --

MR TYRA: Yes, we have.

MR ROGERS: -- and inquiries fromrelatives,
and then it seens |ike you' ve done about all you can. And
maybe they' Il -- if you continue, maybe they'Il -- it m ght
be a good idea to state in this letter that you wll
continue to attenpt to find these people.

MR TYRA: W will. And, again, we wll honor
all the |eases that cone in, even if the forced pooling
O der --

MR. ROGERS: Gkay. So | guess you need to -- |
suppose in this letter we're tal ki ng about, John, you need

to state there what you believe their interest to be.
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MR TYRA: | will.

MR. ROCGERS: And now, what about all the -- |
mean, we have an Affidavit of Notice, and we will admt
t hat .

(Whereupon, the Affidavit of Notice was admitted

into the record.)

Q (MR TYRA:) And | also have to ask the question, in
your opinion, would the granting of the Petition prevent
waste and protect correlative rights?

A (Ms. ZITO) Yes.

MR. ROGERS: Both w tnesses, | guess.

A (MR DEAN:) Yes.

MR ROCGERS: Al right. Let ne -- let's |ook at
the affidavit now. So all these parties were unl eased at
one time in the --

MR TYRA: They were at one tine. W' ve gotten
several leases in, and we're down to 16 people, it |ooks
like, that are -- we have not received the | eases from

MR. ROGERS: All right. WMybe one of your
Wi t nesses ought to state what your outstanding interest is
as of now, if you have that.

MR. TYRA: | have that. And let nme just give it
to you because |I'mthe one marking themoff and crediting
them as we go forward.

MR ROCGERS: Al right. Then what's the --
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M. Tyra, what is the outstanding interest in terns of
nm neral acres and percent?

MR TYRA: It's 2.03 acres, which is 1.3 percent
for the Northwest Quarter of Section 34, Township 6 North,
Range 14 East.

MR. ROGERS: Do you want to state all the nanes
of those that are unl eased now or maybe put that in the
letter?

MR TYRA: | will put that in the letter to you

MR. ROGERS: Gkay. Roughly how nmany are there
that are unl eased? Are you talking about eight or maybe --

MR. TYRA: About eight or nine, yes.

MR ROGERS: Al right. Do you know, also, the
outstanding interest that will be included in the
outstanding interest of the parties that you couldn't
| ocat e?

MR. TYRA: Yes, | do. The outstanding interest
of the Emerys -- I'msorry, not the -- yeah, Debra Jean
Enmery and Val erie Raye Enery, each of them have an interest
of 0.02778 net mineral acres. The interest of the two
Mclnnis parties, they both have an interest of 0.7838 net
m neral acres.

MR ROCGERS: Al right. | think that will cover
it, John. So what we'll do is we'll attenpt to put all of

this in a pretty good sunmary in the Order. |If you'll have
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a letter with this information --

MR TYRA: | will.

MR. ROGERS: And you might talk to nme and we'll
thi nk about -- nmaybe before you submt the final draft, if I
think there's sonmething el se you ought to include in the
letter.

MR TYRA: Absolutely.

MR. ROGERS: Because as they say, we want to get
it where as nmuch information as -- there is possible so that
peopl e could -- sonebody else might want to find these
people or their relative might try to cone find them so
they can be found.

MR TYRA: Absolutely. And | will also say
we -- on our next docket, these are the sane parties and the
same testinmony, so |I'd ask that it be incorporated --

MR- ROGERS: Al right. | think we've covered
that one then. And so we'll say that we will review the
evi dence and nake a recommendation to the Board. And | want
to -- 1 can tell you the staff here, we are inpressed by al
the work that you did, Ms. Zito and Patrick.

Al'l right. That brings us to the next
item so I'Il call it. That is Item 3, Docket Nunber
3-27-12-13, and --

MR TYRA: M. Rogers, this is a request for

forced pooling without the inposition of risk conpensation
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all tracts and interest in the Northeast Quarter of Section
34, Township 6 North, Range 14 East, Covington County,
Al abama, which is Docket Nunber 3-27-12-13. And I'll ask a

coupl e of questions to M. Dean

EXAM NATI ON OF MR DEAN BY MR TYRA:
Q And, M. Dean, first off, you ve testified in a
previ ous matter about the mi neral deed of M. Shryock and to
Ms. Mck. Do those deeds also cover interests in the

Nort heast Quarter of Section 347
A Yes, they do. They cover all of the Northeast
Quarter line south of the railroad tracks, which is all but
three acres.
Q Al right, sir. And these are the exact sane deeds
that were involved in the previous Petition. 1Is that
correct?
A Yes, sane.
Q And so all of your research and all the things that
you did in reference to the Northwest Quarter of Section 34,
you also did it for the Northeast Quarter of 34?

A Yes.

EXAM NATION OF M. ZITO BY MR TYRA
Q Ms. Zito, I'Il ask you the same question. The

parties that we are trying to locate in the Northwest Quarter
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1 of 34 are the exact sanme people that we're trying to | ocate
2 in the Northeast Quarter of 34. |Is that correct?

3 A Yes.

4 Q So all of the work that you did applicable to the

5 Nort hwest Quarter is also applicable to the Northeast

6 Quarter?

7 A Yes.

8 MR. TYRA: | would ask that her testinony and

9 the testinony of M. Dean be incorporated into this Docket
10 Nunber 3-27-12-13 rather than going through the whole thing
11 agai n.

12 MR. ROGERS: That's right. All that evidence
13 is -- the record fromthe prior itemis incorporated into
14 this record.

15 Q (MR TYRA:) In your opinion, both of you, have

16 you -- are you of the opinion that granting this Petition

17 woul d prevent waste and protect correlative rights?

18 Ms. Zito?

19 A. (MS. ZITO) Yes.

20 Q M. Dean?

21 A (MR DEAN:) Yes.

22 MR. TYRA: W subnit this matter to you.

23 MR. ROGERS: All right. The Affidavit of Notice
24 inthis mtter is adnmitted also, and | suppose, John, you
25 ought to send the -- we'll need these interests stated. Wy
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1 don't you state that in the letter so you don't have to
2 state it now
3 MR TYRA: | will do that.
4 MR. ROGERS: And you can -- however you want to
5 handl e that. Just have a letter with the sanme kind of
6 informati on but state the outstanding interest and the
7 interest of the unleased -- of the parties that you coul dn't
8 find.
9 MR TYRA: | wll do so, yes.

10 MR ROCGERS: Al right. Well done.

11 MR. TYRA: Thank you so nuch.

12 MR ROGERS: We will review the evidence and

13 make a recommendation to the Board.

14 Hearing is adjourned.

15 (The hearing was adjourned at 12:03 p.m)

16
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25 CERTI FI CATE

Freedom Court Reporting, Inc

877-373-3660



AL State Oil and GasBoard Mtg.

103

1

2

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

STATE OF ALABANA:

COUNTY OF JEFFERSON:

| hereby certify that the above proceedi ngs were
t aken down by nme and transcribed by ne and that the above
is atrue and correct transcript of said proceedings taken
down by nme and transcribed by ne.
| further certify that | amneither kin nor of
counsel to any of the parties nor in any way financially
interested in the outcone of this case.
I further certify that | amduly |licensed by the
Al abama Board of Court Reporting as a Licensed Court
Reporter as evidenced by the ACCR nunmber follow ng my nane
found bel ow.
/sl Stone Arl edge
STONE ARLEDGE
Lic: #TL2019, Exp: 9/9/12

Notary Exp: 3/11/15
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exact (3)
Exactly (5)
Exactly. (2)

EXAMINATION
(21)

examined (7)
example (1)
excellent (1)
exception (2)
exceptionally (1)
exceptions (1)
excess (2)
excuse (1)
executed (2)
Exhibit (115)
Exhibits (58)
exhibits, (1)
exhibits. (1)
exist (1)
existing (12)
Exp (2)
expect (1)
expected (1)
expedite (1)
expert (6)
explain (2)
explanation (2)
explanation, (1)
Exploration (5)
express (2)
extended (3)
extending (2)
exterior (1)

<F>

fact (4)
fact, (1)
factors (1)
fail (1)
Fairway (2)
familiar (5)
families (1)
far (5)
favorably (1)
FBI (1)
federal (4)
fee (1)
feel (3)
feet (17)
feet, (1)
felt (1)
female. (1)

Field (20)
Field. (4)
fields (2)
file (16)
filed (5)
files (1)
filled (1)
final (4)
finally (3)
financially (1)
find (26)
find. (1)
finding (1)
fine (4)
Firm (1)
first (30)

fit (1)

five (5)
five-minute (1)
flip (2)
Florida. (1)
flower (1)
flowing (1)
follow (1)
followed (2)
following (4)
follows (1)
follows: (6)
foot (1)

for (8)

for. (2)
force (2)
forced (14)
Ford (8)
Fork (1)
form (2)
formal (1)
formation (1)
formation. (1)
forth (5)
forth. (1)
forward. (1)
found (14)
found. (1)
Four (6)
fourth (1)
four-way (2)
fracture (3)
fractured (1)

fracturing (1)
Francisco (1)
freelance (1)
Friedman (2)
from (7)

from. (1)

front (1)

full (1)

further (4)
Furthermore (2)

<G>

G.C (1)

GAS (34)
generalizations
1)
gentleman (1)
geologic (1)
geological (3)
geologically (1)
geologist (1)
geologist. (2)
geology (2)
geology. (1)
Geomet (1)
Georgia (1)
get (1)
getting (1)
girls. (1)
give (12)
given (2)
gives (1)
giving (3)
glad (1)
Glen (1)

Go (19)

go. (1)

goes (2)
going (24)
Gold (3)
Good (20)
gotten (3)
graduate (1)
graduated (1)
Graham (1)
grant (1)
granted (1)
grantee (2)
grantee. (1)
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granter (2)
granting (5)
graph (6)
graphical (2)
graphically (1)
graphs (2)
Greenwood (1)
Gregory.Engineeri
ng (1)
ground (1)
Group (2)
guess (2)
guess. (1)
Gulf (1)
Gunter (1)
Guy (1)

guy. (1)
Guy's (1)

<H>

had (1)

Hal (1)
half (7)
HANBY (10)
HANBY, (1)
hand (2)
handed (5)
handle (1)
Harris (4)
has (1)
has. (1)
have (18)
have. (7)
having (1)
Hayward (1)
head (2)
head. (1)
hear (3)
Hearing (26)
hearing. (3)
he'd (1)
heirs (4)
heirship (1)
held (2)
help (1)
helpful (2)
Henson (2)
HensonStudent

(1)

her (5)

Herbert (3)
here. (2)

high (3)

higher (2)

him. (1)

hire (1)

his (2)

history (6)
hold (1)
Holdings (4)
hole (23)
Home (1)
hometown (2)
honor (2)
hopeful (1)
hoping (1)
horizontal (3)
hours (3)
hours. (1)
Houston (2)
Howard (5)
Hudgens (2)
Hue (5)
Huebner (3)
Hughey (9)
hydraulic (1)
hydraulically (1)
hydrocarbon (1)
hydrocarbons (4)

<|>

| (18)

I'd (3)
Idaho (1)
idea (4)
identical (2)
Identical. (1)
identified (1)
identify (5)
if (4)

I (1)

1, (1)

I (6)

. (1)

'l (1)

I'm (1)
important (2)
imposition (3)

impressed (1)
in (32)

in. (1)

Inc. (2)

Inc.'s (1)
incarcerated (2)
inch (1)
Incidentally (2)
include (2)
included (2)
including (1)
inclusion (1)
income (1)
incorporate (9)
incorporated (10)
Incorporated. (4)
Incorporating (1)
incorrect. (1)
increase (1)
increased (1)
independent (2)
indicate (1)
indicated (2)
indicated, (1)
indicates (1)
indicating (1)
indication (2)
indications (1)
individuals (3)
information (26)
information. (3)
Ingram (11)
initial (1)
initially (4)
inquiries (1)
inquiry (1)
inside (1)
inspection (1)
installed (2)
instance (1)
institute (1)
instrument (4)
instruments (1)
Intelius (1)
interest (52)
interested (2)
interests (5)
Internet (4)
interrupt (8)

intervals (2)
interviews (1)
intestate (3)
intestates (1)
into (5)
introduce (2)
investigative (1)
involve (1)
involved (2)
iron (1)

is (35)

is. (11)
issue (5)
issued (1)
issues (2)

it (17)

it, (1)

it. (2)

ITEM (68)
item. (2)
items (15)
its (5)

it's (2)

<J>
Jackson (2)
Jacques (1)
James (4)
January (2)
Jean (5)
JEFFERSON: (1)
Jim (5)
Joel (1)
John (14)
John, (1)
John's (1)
Joiner (1)
Jones (17)
Jones. (2)
Jr (1)

Jr., (2)
jumped (1)
Just (3)
justified (1)
JWR (2)

<K >
Katherine (6)
Katie (4)
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keep (1)
keeping (2)
KEN (7)
Kendrick (2)
kicked (1)
kids (1)

kin (1)
kind (7)
King (1)
Kirk (1)
Klein (1)
knew (1)
know (38)
know, (3)
know. (1)
knowledge (2)
knows (2)

<L>

L. (2)

lack (1)
ladies (2)
ladies' (1)
lady (1)
lady's (1)
Lakeview (1)
Lakewood (1)
land (10)
landman (6)
landman. (1)
landmen (3)
landperson (1)
lands (2)
Lane (2)
last (2)
later (1)
Law (3)
lead (5)
leads (1)
Lease (9)
lease. (1)
leased (2)
leases (11)
leaving (1)
led (3)
Ledger (1)
Lee (2)

left (10)
left. (1)

legal (3)
Legislation (1)
legislature (1)
Leigh (8)
LEIGH, (1)
Leslie (1)
less, (1)
Leta (2)
letter (15)
letter. (1)
Liability (2)
Lic (1)
licensed (2)
likely. (2)
Limited (2)
line (15)
lines (5)
link (1)

list (2)

list. (1)
listed (1)
little (7)

live (1)
lived (3)
lived. (1)
lives (3)
LLC (5)
LLC. (6)
locate (13)
locate. (1)
located (15)
location (9)
locations (1)
long (2)
longer (2)
look (11)
looked (2)
looking (7)
looks (2)
lot (4)

lot. (1)
Loudie (6)
L-O-U-D-I-E (1)
Louisiana (2)
Louisiana. (2)
Lowell (2)
luck (1)
luck. (1)

<M>

ma'am (1)
made (1)
Mae (1)

mail (4)
mailed (4)
Majinice (1)
majority (2)
make (1)
managed (1)
management (1)
Manager (5)
Mandeville (1)
many (1)
map (2)
Maple (1)
Marguerite (3)
Marie (1)
mark (1)
marking (1)
marriage (2)
married (3)
Marshall (14)
Marvin (2)
Mary (1)
matter (13)
matters (2)
Mattie (1)
mature (1)
Maurice (1)
maximize (1)
May (3)
Maye (1)
MCF (16)
Mclinnis (25)
Mclnnis. (2)
M-C-I-N-N-I-S. (1)
Mclnnises (1)
McQuillanGeologi
c (1)

me. (2)
mean (6)
measured (1)
meet (2)
meeting (3)
meetings (1)
members (6)
meter (2)
Methane (9)

methane. (2)
Mick (6)
Mick, (1)
Mick. (1)
M-I-C-K. (1)
microphone (2)
middle (1)
Midroc (1)
might (1)
Miguez (1)
Mike (2)
miles. (1)
MILLER (8)
MILLER, (1)
Miller. (3)
mine (1)
mineral (20)
minerals (3)
mining (1)
minute (1)
Mississippi. (1)
misspelled (1)
Mobile (3)
moment (1)
Montgomery (2)
month (5)
months (2)
morning (1)
mother (3)
mother. (1)
motion (1)
move (2)
moved (1)
moving (1)
Mr  (7)

Mr. (1)

Ms (1)
much. (1)
my (2)
MYERS (9)
MYERS, (1)

<N >

name (25)
name-checked
(1)

named (1)
names (8)
Natural (9)
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Natural. (1)
nature (1)
nearest (3)
nearly (1)
need (13)
needs (3)
neither (1)
net (6)
Nevada (2)
never (6)
nevertheless (1)
new (5)
Newman (1)
next (3)

Nick (1)
Nielsen (1)
Nina (2)

nine (2)

no (5)

No. (1)

None. (1)
nongovernmental
(4)
nonproducing (1)
normally (1)
North (9)
North, (1)
Northeast (8)
Northport. (1)
Northwest (15)
Nos (14)

not (6)

not. (3)
Notary (1)
note (1)
noted (2)
notes (2)
Nothing. (1)
Notice (23)
noticed (2)
Notices (2)
notified (2)
notwithstanding
(1)

November (1)
now. (3)
Number (65)
number. (1)
Numbers (3)

numerous (2)

<0>
objection (2)
obtained (1)
obtaining (1)
obviously (1)
occasions (2)
occupation (1)
occurred. (1)
October (1)
of (48)

of. (1)

off. (2)

offer (3)
OFFERED (21)
office (4)
Officer (5)
offset (2)
Offshore (3)
Offshore, (1)
OglesbyGeologist
(1)

Oh (3)

OIL (14)

oil, (1)

oil. (1)

Okay (32)
Okay. (9)

Oold (3)

older (1)

on (14)

one (3)

one. (2)

ones (1)
one-sixteenth (2)
ongoing (1)
open (15)
opened (1)
operated (1)
Operating (8)
Operating. (1)
operational (2)
operations (3)
operator (2)
opinion (11)
opinion. (1)
opinions (1)
opportunity (2)

opposed (2)
optimum (1)
or (7)

Order (24)
Order. (1)
ordered (1)
ordinary (2)
Oregon (1)
original (12)
Orleans (1)
other (1)
ought (6)
out. (1)
outcome (1)
outlined (1)
outstanding (13)
overall (1)
owned (4)
owners (14)
owners. (1)
ownership (4)
ownership. (1)
owns (4)

<P>

p.m. (1)

P.O (3)

PAGE (14)
pages (1)
parent (15)
Parham (9)
part (11)
particular (7)
particularly (1)
parties (23)
parties. (2)
partnership (1)
party (4)
party. (1)
pass (2)
passed (1)
PATRICK (8)
Patrick. (1)

PattersonEngineer
(1)

Paul (2)

peaked (1)
peaks (1)

penetration (1)
people (22)
people. (1)
per (1)
percent (7)
percent. (1)
perforated (2)
performed (2)
period (2)
permanent (3)
permanently (1)
permit (1)
person (8)
person. (1)
personally (1)
persons (5)
persons. (1)
Peter (1)
Petition (54)
Petition. (1)
Petitioner (4)
Petitions (2)
Petroleum (13)
PFI (2)
phone (3)
picked (1)
piece (1)
place (6)
place. (1)
placed (1)
Plaintiff's (1)
plan (1)
plans (1)
plat, (1)
platform (1)
please (8)
please, (1)
please. (3)
plug (5)
plus (1)
point (14)
pointed (1)
points (3)
pool (2)
pooled (2)
pooling (12)
portion (1)
pose (1)
position (5)
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positions (1)
possibilities (1)
possibility (4)
possible (3)
possibly (1)
posted (1)
postings (3)
potential (1)
potentially (2)
Prairie (2)
precise (2)
precisely (1)
predeceased (2)
pre-filed (4)
prejudice (1)
prejudice. (1)
preliminary (1)
premature (1)
prepare (3)
prepared (8)
present (5)
presented (6)
presenting (4)
pressure (2)
pressure, (1)
pressures (1)
pretty (3)
prevent (7)
prevented (1)
prevention (1)
previous (5)
previously (2)
primarily (4)
principal (3)
prior (8)
prison (1)
probably (7)
probate (3)
probate. (2)
probated (8)
probated. (1)
problem (1)
procedure (2)
procedures (1)
proceed (1)
proceedings (3)
process (6)
produce (5)
produced (13)

produced. (1)
producer (1)
produces (1)
producing (6)
Production (31)
productive (3)
productivity (1)
productivity. (1)
profession (1)
professionals (1)
prognosis (1)
project (1)
proof (3)
Proofs (5)
proper (1)
properly (2)
property (3)
proposed (34)
proposing (1)
prospect (2)
protect (7)
protected (1)
protecting (1)
protection (1)
proved (1)
proven (1)
provided (6)
proving (1)
provisions (1)
Pruet (1)
public (3)
Publication (8)
pump (7)
pumping (2)
purple (1)
purported (1)
purpose (1)
purpose. (1)
purposes (1)
pursuant (2)
pursuing (1)
put (10)

<Q>
gualifications (3)
qualify (1)
guantity (1)
Quarter (27)
guestion (6)

question. (1)
questionnaire (8)
guestions (13)
questions. (7)

quickly (1)

<R>

R. (1)

RJ (1)
RADIGAN (7)
RADIGAN, (1)
Radigan. (1)
railroad (1)
ran (3)

Randy (1)
Range (9)
rate (4)

rates (2)
rather, (1)
Raye (4)
R-A-Y-E (1)
reach (1)
read (3)

real (2)

really (3)
reason (1)
reasons (1)
receive (4)
received (8)
recently. (1)
recess. (2)
recheck (1)
recognized (1)
recognized. (4)
recommend (5)
recommendation
(10)
recommendations
2

record (23)
record, (1)
record. (52)
recorded (7)
recording (1)
records (12)
records, (1)
recover (1)
recoverable (1)
recovered (1)

recovery (4)
red (5)
reduced (1)
reduction (1)
reference (7)
referenced (1)
reflects (1)
reformations (1)
reformed (1)
reforming (3)
regarding (2)
Regular (2)
regularly (3)
relate (1)
related (2)
relating (2)
relation (1)
relative (2)
relatives, (1)
remain (1)
remove (1)
removed (1)
rendering (1)
rendition (2)
report (3)
reported (1)
reporter (2)
Reporting (1)
reports (1)
represent (1)
represented (1)
representing (2)
represents (3)
request (11)
requesting (4)
required (3)
requirement (4)
requirements (3)
requirements, (1)
requires (1)
research (11)
researcher. (1)
reserves (1)
reservoir (1)
Resource (3)
Resources (10)
respect (1)
responded (1)
response (2)
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response. (2)
responsible (2)
rest (2)
result (1)
results (1)
resume (1)
retired (1)
retrace (1)
returned (1)
reveal (1)
revealed (1)
review (11)
reviewed (1)
reviewed, (1)
Rhianna's (1)
RICK (3)
right (105)
right. (18)
right-hand (1)
rights (15)
rights. (1)
Riley (1)
risk (7)
RoarkGeologist
(1)
Robinson's (11)
rod (1)
Rogers (243)
Rogers, (1)
Rogers. (7)
RogersHearing
(1)

Roman (2)
Roman. (1)
Room (1)
rough (2)
roughly (8)
roughly. (1)
routine (1)
royalty (2)
Rule (3)
Rules (6)
run (11)
running (2)

<S>
S (3)
safe (5)
Saga (6)

same (1)
same. (1)
Samuel (4)
Samuel, (1)
San (1)
Sandra (2)
satisfaction (1)
Savings (2)
say (1)

says (1)
scheduled (3)
schematic (6)
School (1)
seams (6)
search (2)
search. (1)
searches (6)
searching (3)
second (35)
second, (1)
secondly (1)
Secretary (2)
Section (19)
sections (2)
see (13)
sees (1)
seismic (2)
self-employed (1)
send (1)
sending (2)
sent (3)
September (2)
seriously (2)
serve (1)
services (1)
Session (3)
session. (1)
set (8)
setback (1)
sets (1)
seven (1)
severed (1)
shale (6)
shallow (2)
Shawn (2)
she (5)
shelf (1)
she'll (1)
shop. (1)

Short (1)
show (8)
showing (6)
shown (8)
shows (4)
Shryock (14)
S-H-R-Y-0O-C-K
(1)

Shryock, (1)
Shryock. (2)
shut-in  (3)
S-H-Y-R-O-C-K
1)

siblings (1)
side (3)
sidetrack (1)
signed (1)
signs (1)
simple (3)
simply (1)
since (1)
single (1)
sir (28)

sir. (58)
sister (5)
sister. (1)
sisters (10)
sisters. (1)
site (1)
situation (2)
six (5)

Sklar (14)
Sklar's (1)
Slawson (1)
slightly (1)
slips (1)
slower (1)
Smackover (3)
So (2)

sold (1)
sole (1)
some (4)
somebody (10)
someone (1)
somewhat (1)
son (4)
sons (3)
sorry (4)
sorry, (1)

Sort (2)
sources (1)
South (7)
Southeast (3)
Southwest (4)
spacing (2)
speaking (1)
Special (2)
specific (1)
spelling (3)
spellings (1)
spend (1)
spent (1)
spiffy (1)
spoke (3)
spoken (1)
Spooner (3)
spread (1)
spreadsheet (3)
spudded (1)
square. (2)
Stacey (1)
STAFF (26)
staff, (1)
staff. (1)
stamped (1)
stand (2)
Stapleton (1)
Star (1)

start (5)
starting (1)
STATE (52)
state. (1)
stated (6)
statement (1)
states (2)
status (10)
status. (1)
statute (4)
statutory (3)
stepdaughter (2)
stepdaughter. (1)
stepdaughter's
(1)
stepdaughters.
(1)

steps (1)
stimulated (1)
stipulation (3)
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Stone (2) telephone (1) through (4) TYRA (100)
strike (1) tell (17) Thursday (1) Tyra. (2)
strings (1) temporarily (5) Thursday. (1) TYRA: (28)
strong (1) temporary (4) till (1)
structure (5) ten (1) time (25) <U>
student (1) tender (7) time, (1) Um (1)
study (1) terms (3) time. (3) uncontested (1)
subject (6) testament (5) times (2) under (1)
submit (8) testate (2) title (12) underground (1)
submits (1) testates (1) TL2019 (1) underlying (1)
submitted (6) testified (11) to (42) understand (2)
subscribes (1) testify (1) today (12) understand. (1)
subsequent (2) Testimony (25) today. (2) understanding
substantial (2) Tew (3) told (3) 4)
successful (4) TewSupervisor Tom (6) understanding.
successfully (1) (1) tools (1) (2)
such (1) Texas (8) top (1) undivided (1)
suitable (1) Texas, (1) topographic (1) Union (1)
sulfide (1) Texas. (4) total (2) unit (57)
summarize (3) than (3) touch (1) unit. (2)
summary (2) Thank (10) Township (9) units (3)
supervision (2) thanks (1) tracks (2) University (2)
supervisor (2) that (40) tract (3) unknown (3)
supervisor's (1) that. (4) tracts (4) unleased (12)
supply (1) that's (4) Tracy (1) unlocated (1)
support (4) the (151) transcribed (2) unnecessary (6)
suppose (2) their (3) transcript (2) unsafe (2)
Sure (5) them. (2) transfer (1) until (1)
surface (1) then (3) treated (1) unusual (1)
surprised (1) then. (1) treatments (2) up, (1)
surrounding (3) There (2) Tri-City (1) updated (1)
survey (2) there, (1) trouble (1) upper (1)
surveys (4) there. (1) true (6) us (1)
sworn (12) these (5) true. (1) us. (2)

they (1) Trust (2) use (1)
<T> They're (3) try (6) used (1)
tabular (2) thing (7) trying (5) usually (1)
take (10) things (2) tubing (5) Utah (1)
taken (3) think (24) turn (1) utilize (1)
taken. (2) thinking (1) turned (2) utilized (1)
takes (1) third (2) TURNER (13)
talk (3) this (12) Turner. (1) <V>
talked (2) Thornton (2) TURNER: (2) Valerie (5)
talking (5) those (4) Turnerville (2) various (2)
target (5) those. (1) Tuscaloosa (8) verify (1)
targeting (1) thought (1) two (37) versus (1)
Taylor (1) thousand (2) two. (3) vest (1)
Taylor, (1) threat (3) two-and-a-half (1) | View (2)
TD (1) three (21) typical (1) Virginia (6)

Freedom Court Reporting, Inc

877-373-3660





AL State Oil and GasBoard Mtg.

12

volume (2)

<W >

Wait (1)
waiting (1)
Walter (5)
want (21)
wanted (2)
Ware's (1)
warranted (1)
Warren (1)
Warrior (2)
was (5)
waste (8)
wasteful (1)
water (17)
water. (1)
Watertown (2)
WATSON (69)
Watson. (2)
WATSON: (10)
way (4)
way. (1)

we (8)
website (1)
Wefel (2)
welcome (1)
well (150)
we'll (2)
well, (2)
well. (10)
wellbore (4)
wells (52)
well's (1)
wells. (1)
went (4)
were (12)
we're (43)
West (10)
we've (8)
Wharton (4)
Wharton, (1)
What (8)
whatsoever (1)
when (4)
where (5)
Wherefore (1)
White (2)
Why (1)

widow (1)
wife (2)
wild (1)
wildcat (5)
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      1                  MR. ROGERS:  This hearing is in session.



      2       Dr. Tew, have the items for the May 8 and May 10, 2012,



      3       hearing been properly noticed?



      4                  DR. TEW:  The items on the May 8 and May 10,



      5       2012, docket have been properly noticed and the docket is



      6       due to be admitted into the record.



      7                  MR. ROGERS:  The Board's staff has reviewed and



      8       compiled the Proofs of Publication for the items appearing



      9       on the docket for the first time.  These Proofs of



     10       Publication for the items on the May 8 and May 10, 2012,



     11       docket are admitted into the record.



     12                  (Whereupon, the Proofs of Publication for the



     13       items on the May 8 and May 10, 2012, docket were admitted



     14       into the record.)



     15                  MR. ROGERS:  Furthermore, copies of the



     16       information posted on the website of the Alabama Secretary



     17       of State announcing these two meetings of the State Oil and



     18       Gas Board on May 8 and May 10, 2012, and a confirmation of



     19       successful postings from the Secretary of State is also



     20       admitted into the record.



     21                  (Whereupon, the confirmation of successful



     22       postings were admitted into the record.)



     23                  MR. ROGERS:  I have an Order appointing me -- an



     24       Order of the State Oil and Gas Board appointing me as



     25       Officer to conduct this hearing on behalf of the Board.  The
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      1       Order will be made a part of the record at this time.



      2                  (Whereupon, the Order was admitted into the



      3       record.)



      4                  MR. ROGERS:  The procedure for this meeting is



      5       as follows:  The Hearing Officer and the staff will hear the



      6       uncontested items on the docket today and certain other



      7       items.  The State Oil and Gas Board will hear the



      8       recommendations of the Hearing Officer, contested items, and



      9       certain other items beginning at 10:00 a.m. on Thursday, May



     10       10, 2012, here in the office of the State Oil and Gas Board



     11       in Tuscaloosa, Alabama.



     12                        We want to welcome Katie Henson here.



     13       Katie is a student at the university and she has taken



     14       Rhianna's place at least for the time being.  So we're glad



     15       to have Katie Henson with us.



     16                        I will recommend that the following



     17       Petitions be continued:  Item 4, Docket Number 3-27-12-15A,



     18       Petition by Pruet Production Company; Item 5, Docket Number



     19       3-27-12-16, Petition by Ankor E&P Holdings Corporation; Item



     20       6, Docket Number 3-27-12-17, Petition by Ankor; and Item 25,



     21       Docket Number 8-26-08-25A, a motion by the Board.



     22                        Item 17, Docket Number 5-08-12-07 is a



     23       Petition by Black Warrior Methane Corporation.  We will



     24       recommend that this Petition be continued with the



     25       stipulation that the temporarily abandoned status for the
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      1       subject wells be extended to the next regularly scheduled



      2       hearing of the Board.  Item 22, Docket Number 5-08-12-12 is



      3       a Petition by Union Oil Company of California.  We will



      4       recommend that this Petition be continued with the



      5       stipulation that the temporarily abandoned status and the



      6       shut-in status for the subject wells be extended to the next



      7       regularly scheduled meeting of the Board.  Item 23, Docket



      8       Number 5-08-12-13 is a Petition by Four Star Oil & Gas



      9       Company.  We will recommend this Petition be continued with



     10       the stipulation that the temporarily abandoned status and



     11       shut-in status for the subject wells be extended to the next



     12       regularly scheduled meeting of the Board.



     13                        Dismissals.  I will recommend the



     14       following Petitions be dismissed without prejudice:  Item 1,



     15       Docket Number 3-27-12-10, Petition by Sklar Exploration



     16       Company, LLC and Item 10, Docket Number 3-27-12-22, Petition



     17       by Geomet, Incorporated.



     18                        The following items are set for hearing by



     19       the Board:  Item 7, Docket Number 3-27-12-18A, Petition by



     20       Ankor E&P Holdings Corporation; Item 8, Docket Number



     21       3-27-12-19, Petition by Ankor; Item 9, Docket Number



     22       3-27-12-20, Petition by Ankor; Item 12, Docket Number



     23       5-08-12-02, Petition by Escambia Operating Company, LLC;



     24       Item 18, Docket Number 5-08-12-08, Petition by Spooner



     25       Petroleum Company; and Item 19, Docket Number 5-08-12-09,
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      1       Petition by Spooner Petroleum Company.



      2                        Any changes or corrections or comments on



      3       all of those recommendations?



      4                    (No response.)



      5                  MR. ROGERS:  All right.  That brings us to the



      6       items set for hearing today.  The first item is Item 2,



      7       Docket Number 3-27-12-12, Petition by Craft Operating



      8       Company, LLC.



      9                  MR. TYRA:  Mr. Rogers, I'm John Tyra here on



     10       behalf of Craft.  Items 2 and 3 are both matters concerning



     11       risk compensation without -- I'm sorry, forced pooling



     12       without risk compensation.  In both of those issues, we have



     13       parties that have not been located.  I know that the Board



     14       takes that very seriously, and the testimony and the



     15       exhibits in matters that we're going to be presenting as to



     16       our diligent search and inquiry may take a while.  So for



     17       that reason, I would ask if it would accommodate all the



     18       other parties that we just be moved to the end of the



     19       docket.



     20                  MR. ROGERS:  All right.  As you've stated, the



     21       Board and staff take that seriously, the proof required to



     22       show that you made a diligent effort to locate those



     23       parties.  Is there any objection to that?



     24                    (No response.)



     25                  MR. ROGERS:  Then we'll put Items 2 and 3 at the
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      1       end of the docket.



      2                  MR. TYRA:  All right, sir.



      3                  MR. ROGERS:  Okay.



      4                  MR. TYRA:  And also, on Item 18, Docket Number



      5       5-08-12-08, Spooner, a forced pooling without risk



      6       compensation, I request that that matter be dismissed



      7       without prejudice.



      8                  MR. ROGERS:  I'll tell you what we'll do on



      9       that, Mr. Tyra, we just got it for the Board.  And since



     10       it's related to the other items, you can just address it on



     11       Thursday.



     12                  MR. TYRA:  Sure.  That will be fine.  Thank you.



     13                  MR. ROGERS:  All right.  Then that brings us to



     14       Item 11, Docket Number 5-08-12-01, Petition by Sklar



     15       Exploration Company, LLC.



     16                        Good morning, Mr. Coleman.



     17                  MR. COLEMAN:  Mr. Rogers, Mike Coleman for Sklar



     18       Exploration Company, LLC.  This is Docket Number 5-08-12-01



     19       by Sklar requesting that the State Oil and Gas Board of



     20       Alabama enter an Order of forced pooling without risk



     21       compensation all tracts and interest in the Northwest



     22       Quarter of Section 34, Township 4 North, Range 12 East,



     23       Conecuh County, Alabama.



     24                  MR. ROGERS:  Why don't you just give us a brief



     25       summary of what's involved here, Mr. Coleman.
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      1                  MR. COLEMAN:  All right.  There's been an



      2       original Petition that was filed and then a first amended



      3       Petition for forced pooling, wherein Petitioner avers that



      4       it owns or has control of all of the drilling and



      5       operational rights in the proposed unit except for an



      6       approximate 1.1137821 percent mineral interest in the unit



      7       as a whole, which is approximately 160 acres, more or less,



      8       or approximately 1.7820513 net mineral acres.  The



      9       outstanding interest is believed to be owned by the six



     10       persons as set forth in the first amended Petition.  The



     11       first amended affidavit of J. Marshall Jones, III, who is



     12       the land manager of Sklar, reflects seven such persons;



     13       however, since that time, upon understanding one of those



     14       people has actually leased, leaving the six in issue.  And



     15       despite the diligent efforts of Sklar, it's possible that



     16       there are unknown people who may own or claim an interest in



     17       the proposed unit, but our research and interviews and legal



     18       work reveal no such persons.



     19                  MR. ROGERS:  All right.  So this is not a case



     20       where you're claiming that a diligent effort was made to



     21       find somebody whose address you don't have?



     22                  MR. COLEMAN:  Correct.



     23                  MR. ROGERS:  All right.



     24                  MR. COLEMAN:  No such person has been



     25       identified, to my knowledge.  Notice by ordinary and first
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      1       class mail was mailed to five of the said persons on



      2       approximately -- I mean, on April the 17th, 2012, 21 days



      3       prior to the hearing and on April 20th, 18 days prior to the



      4       hearing to Willie James Berry and on April 23rd, 15 days



      5       prior to the hearing to James Berry, who is a person that's



      6       incarcerated and not ** a caution.  Notices were mailed to



      7       two different names upon which he goes, is my understanding.



      8       And so notice is proper and it's set forth in the affidavit



      9       of Brandon D. Hughey regarding the notice by first class



     10       mail.  So all six people in question have been notified in



     11       that.  Wherefore, based on this, Mr. Rogers, Sklar submits



     12       this upon the affidavits and the Petition and amended



     13       Petition.  I would ask that the affidavit and amended -- the



     14       first amended affidavit of J. Marshall Jones be admitted



     15       into the record as well as the affidavit and first amended



     16       affidavit of Brandon D. Hughey regarding the notice.  And as



     17       you noted earlier, the Proofs of Publication have been



     18       submitted, so we will submit this on the --



     19                  (Whereupon, the affidavits of J. Marshall Jones



     20       and Brandon D. Hughey were offered into the record.)



     21                  MR. ROGERS:  Go ahead.  So you want to -- you



     22       want the first amended affidavit of Mr. Jones to be admitted



     23       and the first amended affidavit of Mr. Hughey to be



     24       admitted.  Is that right?



     25                  MR. COLEMAN:  Yes.  And then I would assume that
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      1       you would also want to admit the original affidavits of each



      2       of those.



      3                  MR. ROGERS:  Then let's admit the original



      4       affidavits also.



      5                  MR. COLEMAN:  I think that's everything.



      6                  MR. ROGERS:  All right.  So that's four



      7       exhibits.  So Exhibit 1 then will be the affidavit of



      8       Brandon Hughey, Exhibit 2 will be the affidavit of



      9       Mr. Marshall Jones, Exhibit 3 will be the amended affidavit



     10       of Mr. Hughey, and Exhibit 4 will be the amended affidavit



     11       of Mr. Jones.



     12                  (Whereupon, the affidavits of J. Marshall Jones



     13       and Brandon D. Hughey were admitted into the record.)



     14                   MR. ROGERS:  What was the -- where was -- the



     15       gentleman whose name you stated is incarcerated, where did



     16       you find -- get that address?  Or what is his address,



     17       Mr. Coleman, just so I'll have that clarified?



     18                  MR. COLEMAN:  Okay.  There are two addresses.  I



     19       mean, my understanding is -- well, in Atlanta, Georgia.  I



     20       assume it's a federal correctional institute, as I



     21       understand.



     22                  MR. ROGERS:  All right.



     23                  MR. COLEMAN:  And there's a P.O. box.  The



     24       addresses are -- the address for --



     25                  MR. ROGERS:  So it's a federal prison?
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      1                  MR. COLEMAN:  That's correct.  That's what it



      2       appears.  But both of the notices went to the same address,



      3       which is P.O. Box 150160, Atlanta.



      4                  MR. ROGERS:  All right.  You've stated the



      5       outstanding interest.  Anything else, Mr. Coleman?



      6                  MR. COLEMAN:  No, sir.



      7                  MR. ROGERS:  All right.  And I think we've got a



      8       proposed Order submitted on this?



      9                  MR. COLEMAN:  That's right.



     10                  MR. ROGERS:  All right.  All these exhibits are



     11       admitted.  The staff will review the evidence and make a



     12       recommendation to the Board.



     13                  MR. COLEMAN:  Thank you.



     14                  MR. ROGERS:  The next item then is Item 13,



     15       Docket Number 5-08-12-03, Petition by Saga Petroleum, LLC of



     16       Colorado.



     17                  MR. WATSON:  I have one witness, Mr. Rogers.  I



     18       would like to have him sworn in, please, sir.



     19                  MR. ROGERS:  State your name and address, sir.



     20                  MR. RADIGAN:  Ken Radigan, Tuscaloosa, Alabama.



     21                         KEN RADIGAN,



     22       having been first duly sworn, was examined and



     23       testified as follows:



     24                  MR. WATSON:  Mr. Rogers, I'm Tom Watson



     25       representing Saga Petroleum, and I've pre-filed an Affidavit
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      1       of Notice in this matter.  I would like to have it admitted



      2       into the record.



      3                  (Whereupon, Exhibit A was offered into the



      4       record.)



      5                  MR. ROGERS:  By the way, so that everything



      6       appears clear on the transcript, we're going to try to



      7       always identify each exhibit and the exhibit number.



      8                        The Affidavit of Notice is admitted.  That



      9       will be -- that will be Exhibit A.



     10                  (Whereupon, Exhibit A was admitted into the



     11       record.)



     12                  MR. WATSON:  This is a Petition by Saga



     13       Petroleum Limited Liability Company of Colorado asking the



     14       Board to enter an Order amending Rule 4A of the Special



     15       Field Rules for the Deerlick Creek Coal Degasification



     16       Field, and we're asking in this amendment that Saga be



     17       allowed to drill a second well in an 80-acre drilling and



     18       production unit in the Deerlick Creek Coal Degasification



     19       Field.



     20                  MR. ROGERS:  Mr. Watson, why don't you give a



     21       little background about -- it's been a long time since we



     22       did that, but we had a statute pass that allowed that under



     23       certain circumstances.



     24                  MR. WATSON:  Yes, sir.  The -- it was determined



     25       after a study that that 80-acre spacing may not completely
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      1       drain the recoverable coalbed methane hydrocarbons in the



      2       unit, so the Board entered into a process of reforming the



      3       40-acre unit -- reforming the 80-acre unit into two 40-acre



      4       units for the purpose of drilling a second well.  In many



      5       cases that worked and there have been numerous reformations



      6       along those lines, but -- and in its wisdom, the legislature



      7       felt that if we set up a process to allow a second well in



      8       an existing 80-acre unit complying with the other rules on a



      9       setback, et cetera, that would be a more efficient way to



     10       maximize the production of coalbed methane gas, prevent



     11       waste, and protect correlative rights.



     12                        The statute, with respect to wells drilled



     13       is pretty clear.  It requires a party to affirmatively



     14       demonstrate to the Board after notice of hearing with



     15       substantial evidence that's geological and engineering



     16       evidence, and production information derived from wells in



     17       an established field proving that 80-acre drainage units



     18       will not efficiently and economically drain the entire 80



     19       acres, and we are asking the Board to amend the rules to



     20       allow a second well to be drilled, and we will -- we will



     21       meet the requirements of the statute where we have to show



     22       that the wells -- that two wells will produce more gas than



     23       one well, that the second well is not an unnecessary well,



     24       in that it will produce, and that -- that second well is not



     25       unnecessary.  So if we meet those statutory requirements,
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      1       then upon application to the Board administratively that a



      2       second well can be drilled in an existing 80-acre unit, you



      3       would have ownership of all the rights in that unit, you



      4       would position that second well in a legal location on that



      5       80-acre unit, and the evidence has been that those second



      6       wells produced at least as good as or sometimes better than



      7       the existing well on that unit.



      8                  MR. ROGERS:  That is an excellent explanation,



      9       Mr. Watson, off the top of your head.



     10                  MR. WATSON:  Well, I had a little help from



     11       looking at the statute here.



     12                  MR. ROGERS:  So we -- so that is an amendment, I



     13       believe, to 9-17-12 that was passed by the Legislation



     14       several years ago?



     15                  MR. WATSON:  That's right.



     16                  MR. ROGERS:  Thank you, sir.



     17                  MR. WATSON:  And today we are here -- Saga is



     18       here to amend the Deerlick Creek Coal Degasification Field



     19       for that purpose.



     20



     21       EXAMINATION BY MR. WATSON:



     22      Q.      Mr. Radigan, you have appeared before this Board and



     23      have on file an affidavit of your qualifications, and you're



     24      in charge of the operations for Saga Petroleum Limited



     25      Liability Company of Colorado and the Deerlick Creek Coal
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      1      Degasification Field?



      2      A.      Yes, sir.



      3      Q.      And you have prepared exhibits or exhibits have been



      4      prepared under your supervision and control in response to



      5      the statutory requirements for drilling a second well in an



      6      existing 80-acre unit?



      7      A.      Yes, sir.



      8      Q.      All right, sir.  I have handed up those exhibits to



      9      the Board's staff.  I'd like for you to take the exhibits, if



     10      you would, please, your Exhibit Number 1, which is a plat,



     11      and tell us about the existing 80-acre unit and about the



     12      proposed well on that 80-acre unit.  That 80-acre unit will



     13      consist of the north half of the Northeast Quarter of Section



     14      19.  Is that right?



     15      A.      Yes, sir, that is correct.



     16      Q.      All right.



     17      A.      Yes, it's in Section 19 and we're moving the well



     18      approximately, you know, a good thousand feet or so away from



     19      the existing well in that 80-acre unit, and, of course, we've



     20      proposed to drill it and drain the rest of that 80 acres.



     21      Q.      All right.  And look at your Exhibit Number 2.  What



     22      is that?  Does that show the north half of the Northwest



     23      Quarter of that same section, 19, an existing well and a



     24      proposed new well?



     25      A.      It does, sir.

�



                                                                         21





      1      Q.      And how far approximately is that new well from the



      2      existing well?



      3      A.      Again, it's approximately a little over 1,000 feet



      4      from the proposed drill site to the -- to the well in the



      5      original 80.



      6      Q.      All right, sir.  Look at Exhibit Number 3 now, if you



      7      would, Mr. Radigan.  That is a cross section through Section



      8      19 with existing wells.  Basically, what are you showing



      9      there?



     10      A.      We're showing the existing coal seems that are in the



     11      existing wells and how these wells, you know, that we're



     12      proposing to drill in the -- in the existing 80 will -- will



     13      getting into these coal seams here that are in the



     14      surrounding well.



     15                  MR. WATSON:  And, Mr. Rogers, part of the



     16       statutory requirement is to demonstrate geologically that



     17       these coal seams exist in the areas, and in a prior docket



     18       in December the 30th of 2008, Docket Numbers 12-9-08-3, 4,



     19       5, 6, 8, and 10 exhibits were presented to this Board



     20       showing cross sections through the various coal



     21       degasification fields in Tuscaloosa County, from Robinson's



     22       Bend all the way to Short Creek, and I'd like for that



     23       geologic exhibit to be incorporated by reference in the



     24       hearing today as an addition to this cross section through



     25       these wells that we're addressing today in Section 19, and I
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      1       have a copy of those exhibits that we can hand up for



      2       inclusion in this record.



      3                  (Whereupon, Exhibit No. 16 was offered into the



      4       record.)



      5                  MR. ROGERS:  All right.  We'll just call all of



      6       this Exhibit 16, Mr. Watson.  That will be the exhibits



      7       submitted in December 30th, 2008, and we'll just call this



      8       entire exhibit book Exhibit 16 to this item.



      9                  (Whereupon, Exhibit No. 16 was admitted into



     10       the record.)



     11                  MR. WATSON:  All right, sir.



     12      Q.      (MR. WATSON:)  Now, your next couple of exhibits,



     13      Mr. Radigan, starting with Exhibit Number 4 is a gas meter



     14      report on the parent well.  The parent well being the



     15      22-07-27 Well.  Is that correct?



     16      A.      Yes, sir, that is correct.



     17      Q.      All right.  This shows production from April the



     18      17th, two thousand -- from January the 10th, 2012 through



     19      April the 17th, 2012.  Is that right?



     20      A.      Yes, sir.



     21      Q.      And your next exhibit, Exhibit Number 5, is a gas



     22      meter report showing the production MCF for the 22-08-70



     23      Well.  Is that right?



     24      A.      Yes, sir.



     25      Q.      And this is just a daily report showing what each of
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      1      these wells were producing?



      2      A.      Yes, sir.



      3      Q.      The first well, being the parent well, was producing



      4      roughly 30 MCF a day.  Is that right?



      5      A.      Yes, sir.  That's correct.



      6      Q.      And then the second well -- and these are other wells



      7      that were reformed and drilled on 40s and you're trying to



      8      give us some background here --



      9      A.      That is correct.  These wells are in the Blue Creek



     10      Field.



     11      Q.      Blue Creek Field.  And then the second well in that



     12      same unit produced about 60 MCF a day.  Is that right?



     13      A.      That's correct.



     14      Q.      So that proved that by reforming and drilling a



     15      second well that you -- that the second well was not an



     16      unnecessary well, that it, in fact, produced additional coal



     17      seem gas that was not being produced by the parent well.  Is



     18      that right?



     19      A.      That is correct, sir.



     20      Q.      All right.  Let's look at your Exhibit Number 6 ,



     21      Mr. Radigan.  Exhibit 6 is a -- is a tabular rendition of



     22      parent and second wells, four in number.  This would be the



     23      parent well.  I'm not going to read these wells.  They're



     24      evident here.  But what you -- what you're trying to show in



     25      the Deerlick Creek Coal Degasification Field is, in these
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      1      wells where a second well was drilled, you had, if you'll



      2      look over at the far right-hand side, the parent well in the



      3      first case produced 47 MCF; the second well, 71 MCF.  And the



      4      next case the parent well produced 67 MCF; the second well,



      5      35 MCF.  Are those numbers correct?



      6      A.      Yes, sir, they are.



      7      Q.      And the third well, the parent well produced 71 MCF;



      8      the second well, 31 MCF.  And yet, in the fourth well, the



      9      parent well produced 70 MCF and the second well produced 187



     10      MCF.  Now, it's clear from this exhibit that the second well



     11      was certainly not an unnecessary well.  Is that correct?



     12      A.      That is correct.



     13      Q.      Because it produced additional gas that had not been



     14      produced by the parent well?



     15      A.      Yes, sir.



     16      Q.      Okay.  Your next exhibit, Exhibit Number 7, is simply



     17      a graphical depiction of production from the parent well with



     18      22-07-27.  Is that right?



     19      A.      Yes, sir.



     20      Q.      And then the next exhibit -- on the next page of that



     21      exhibit, Page 2 of Exhibit Number 7 is a second well graph



     22      showing the production, and those graphs correspond with the



     23      numbers on the previous exhibit, Number 6.  Is that right?



     24      A.      Yes, sir.  That's correct.



     25      Q.      Just presenting it -- presenting it in a graphical
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      1      form?



      2      A.      Took as an average.



      3      Q.      Okay.  And then Exhibit Number 8 is a parent well for



      4      the 26-07-29 Well, which tracks the tabular rendition.  Is



      5      that correct?



      6      A.      Yes, sir.



      7      Q.      And Page 2 of that is a -- is a graph for a



      8      production from the second well, is that right, in that same



      9      unit?



     10      A.      Yes, sir, it is.



     11      Q.      We go again to Exhibit Number 9 which, again, are



     12      graphs of production, as depicted on Exhibit Number 6.  Is



     13      that right?



     14      A.      Yes, sir.



     15      Q.      And Page 2 of that exhibit is a graph of production



     16      for the second well on that same -- for that same -- for the



     17      second well, I should say?



     18      A.      Yes, sir.



     19      Q.      And finally, Exhibit Number 10 is the parent well --



     20      or graph for the parent well's production for the West



     21      32-12-49 Well and Page 2 of that exhibit is a graph of



     22      production for the 33-05-66 Well.  Is that correct?



     23      A.      Yes, sir.



     24      Q.      So you're just depicting the production graphically



     25      that's presented in Exhibit 2, and each of these exhibits
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      1      shows that the second well was not an unnecessary well, that



      2      additional coalbed methane reserves were produced and,



      3      therefore, that would be a prevention of waste and a



      4      protection of correlative rights, would it not?



      5      A.      Yes, sir.



      6      Q.      Now, having demonstrated that we have geology



      7      underlying this area with coal seams being present both in



      8      your exhibit and the -- and the prior exhibit from 2008 that



      9      depicts all the fields in the coalbed methane area and having



     10      presented this production information, it's your -- is it



     11      your testimony that the second wells drilled in these prior



     12      units were not unnecessary wells, that they did, in fact,



     13      recover hydrocarbons that would not have otherwise been



     14      recovered; that by going through this process we will prevent



     15      waste, protect correlative rights, and that the second well



     16      in an 80-acre unit would be justified based on these factors



     17      we've just discussed?



     18      A.      Yes, sir.



     19                  MR. WATSON:  Mr. Rogers, I would ask that you



     20       admit into the record of this hearing Exhibits 1 through --



     21       I think 1 through 10, along with the geological exhibits



     22       that I've handed up to you to the testimony of Mr. Radigan.



     23                  (Whereupon, Exhibits Nos. 1 through 10 were



     24       offered into the record.)



     25                  MR. ROGERS:  All the exhibits are admitted.
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      1                  (Whereupon, Exhibits Nos. 1 through 10 were



      2       admitted into the record.)



      3                  MR. WATSON:  And I tender him to you and the



      4       members of the staff for any questions you have.



      5                  MR. ROGERS:  Any questions from the staff?



      6                  DR. BOLIN:  No questions.



      7                  MR. ROGERS:  The staff has no questions.



      8       Anything else, Mr. Watson?



      9                  MR. WATSON:  That's all.



     10                  MR. ROGERS:  We will review the evidence and



     11       make a recommendation to the Board.



     12                        ** all right.  The next item then is Item



     13       14, Docket Number 5-08-12-04, Petition by W&T Offshore,



     14       Incorporated.



     15                  MR. WATSON:  Tom Watson for W&T Offshore, Inc.



     16       I have pre-filed an Affidavit of Notice in this matter.  I'd



     17       like to have it admitted into the record.



     18                  (Whereupon, Exhibit A was offered into the



     19       record.)



     20                  MR. ROGERS:  That will be admitted as Exhibit A.



     21                  (Whereupon, Exhibit A was admitted into the



     22       record.)



     23                  MR. WATSON:  I also have pre-filed an Affidavit



     24       of Testimony in support of the request, which I will



     25       describe to you now, and that request is W&T is asking the
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      1       Board to enter an Order extending the temporary abandonment



      2       status for the State Lease 531 No. 3 Well located in the



      3       Fairway Field unit, Mobile County, Alabama.  I have an



      4       affidavit in support of this request by G.C. Slawson, Jr.,



      5       Manager and Counsel for W&T Offshore, Inc.  I would like to



      6       introduce his Affidavit of Testimony now.



      7                        And in keeping with the Board's procedure



      8       for information on wells that we are requesting temporary



      9       abandonment status for, I have the questionnaire that was



     10       completed by W&T Offshore, Inc.'s engineering.  I'd like to



     11       have that made part of the record.



     12                  (Whereupon, Exhibits Nos. 1 and 2 were offered



     13       into the record.)



     14                  MR. ROGERS:  All right.  I do have a copy of the



     15       questionnaire.  And do you want me to go ahead and admit



     16       this, Mr. Watson?



     17                  MR. WATSON:  Yes, sir.



     18                  MR. ROGERS:  The questionnaire is admitted, the



     19       Affidavit of Testimony is admitted, and the Affidavit of



     20       Notice is admitted.



     21                  (Whereupon, Exhibits Nos. 1 and 2 were admitted



     22       into the record.)



     23                  MR. WATSON:  All right, sir.  And finally, I



     24       notified the Commissioner of Conservation and Natural



     25       Resources of this request, and he has responded to Dr. Tew
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      1       indicating that based on the information they have reviewed,



      2       they are not opposed to the granting of this request.  I'd



      3       like for Commissioner Guy's letter to be made a part of the



      4       record.



      5                  (Whereupon, Exhibit No. 3 was offered into the



      6       record.)



      7                  MR. ROGERS:  The letter from the -- from



      8       Commissioner Gunter Guy is admitted.  In that letter, the



      9       Commissioner states he has no objection to the granting of



     10       the Petition.  That will be admitted as Exhibit 3.



     11                  (Whereupon, Exhibit No. 3 was admitted into the



     12       record.)



     13                  MR. WATSON:  All right, sir.  Basically -- and I



     14       won't go into any detail, as stated in our Petition, but



     15       this well needs to be -- the status needs to be -- the



     16       temporary abandonment status needs to be continued because



     17       this well is on a platform so close to a good producing well



     18       that we can't go in and permanently plug and abandon it at



     19       this time.  It's only 15 feet from one of the best wells in



     20       the Fairway unit.  So all of that's stated in your Affidavit



     21       of Testimony.  That's all I have on this matter, Mr. Rogers.



     22                  MR. ROGERS:  All right.  Just to review, the



     23       Affidavit of Notice was Exhibit A, the Affidavit of



     24       Testimony was Exhibit 1, the questionnaire was Exhibit 2,



     25       and the letter from the Commissioner was Exhibit 3.
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      1       Anything else, Mr. Watson?



      2                  MR. WATSON:  That's all.



      3                  MR. ROGERS:  We will review the evidence and



      4       make a recommendation to the Board.



      5                        The next item then is Item 15, Docket



      6       Number 5-08-12-05, Petition by Robinson's Bend Operating II,



      7       LLC.



      8                  MR. WATSON:  Tom Watson for Robinson's Bend



      9       Operating II, LLC.  I have one witness.  I'd like to have



     10       him sworn in, Mr. Rogers.



     11                  MR. ROGERS:  If you would, stand and state your



     12       name and address, sir.



     13                  MR. MILLER:  I'm Rick Miller from Woodlands,



     14       Texas.



     15                         RICK MILLER,



     16       having been first duly sworn, was examined and



     17       testified as follows:



     18                  MR. WATSON:  This matter comes to you on



     19       publication of notice, Mr. Rogers.  This is a request by



     20       Robinson's Bend to approve the final permanent -- to make



     21       permanent, I'm sorry, the open hole completion for Parham



     22       3-8-537 Well and the Ingram 36-14-725 Well.  Both of these



     23       wells are located in the Robinson's Bend Coal Degasification



     24       Field.



     25
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      1       EXAMINATION BY MR. WATSON:



      2      Q.      Mr. Miller, you have appeared before this Board and



      3      you are responsible for the management of the Robinson's Bend



      4      Coal Degasification Field.  Is that correct?



      5      A.      That's correct.



      6      Q.      Are you familiar with the request for the two wells



      7      that I've just outlined here today where we're asking the



      8      Board to approve the current completion as a final completion



      9      for the -- for the Parham and Ingram Wells?



     10      A.      I am.



     11      Q.      And have you prepared exhibits in support of this



     12      request?



     13      A.      I have.



     14                  MR. WATSON:  I tender him as an expert witness



     15       for giving testimony, Mr. Rogers.



     16                  MR. ROGERS:  He is so recognized.



     17      Q.      (MR. WATSON:)  All right.  Mr. Miller, the staff is



     18      looking at the first exhibit that you've prepared, Exhibit



     19      Number 1, and we have discussion points on here and you reach



     20      a conclusion on these two wells.  I'd like for you to go



     21      through those points, if you would, for the staff.



     22      A.      We have open hole completions.  In kind of an analog,



     23      annular completions are common in the Black Warrior Basin for



     24      coalbed methane.  It's proven to be safe and to protect



     25      shallow aquifer which may supply drinking water.  Open hole

�



                                                                         32





      1      completions can be as productive as cased hole with fracture



      2      treatments.  Open hole completions offer a substantial



      3      savings in cost to the operator.  Savings of 100 to $200,000



      4      can be expected.  There is a potential increase in economic



      5      recovery of coalbed methane in suitable wells.  Open hole



      6      completions do not prevent subsequent cased hole with



      7      fracture treatments, if warranted.  And in the Robinson's



      8      Bend and the Thornton Creek area there are no productive



      9      conventional zones that might commingle with coalbed methane.



     10                    The conclusion here is open hole completions



     11      could potentially economically benefit the state, royalty



     12      owners and working interest owners due to higher number of



     13      wells and higher overall economic recovery of coalbed



     14      methane.



     15      Q.      Now let's qualify everything you just said.  First of



     16      all, open hole and annular completions are very common in



     17      areas where we have underground mining.  Is that correct?



     18      A.      That's my understanding, yes.



     19      Q.      And secondly, the Parham 537 and the Ingram 725 Wells



     20      were anomalies in the Robinson's Bend Coal Degasification



     21      Field, were they not?



     22      A.      That is correct.



     23      Q.      When those wells were completed, they were producing



     24      a high volume of gas.  Correct?



     25      A.      That's true.
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      1      Q.      At that point in time, was it safe to run production



      2      casing in either of those wells?



      3      A.      The gas presented an unsafe condition.



      4      Q.      And at that point, you applied to the supervisor's



      5      office for an exception for those two wells, not to have to



      6      run production casing in those wells at that point.  Is that



      7      correct?



      8      A.      That is correct.



      9      Q.      And the supervisor granted that?



     10      A.      That is correct.



     11      Q.      All right.  And we are here today to ask the Board to



     12      allow those wells to remain in that configuration that



     13      they're completed in today?



     14      A.      That is correct.



     15      Q.      And that's all we're asking for?



     16      A.      That's all we're asking for.



     17      Q.      We're not asking that this be allowed elsewhere in



     18      this field, the Robinson's Bend Field, or in the Thornton



     19      Creek Field, are we?



     20      A.      No.



     21      Q.      All right.  But these generalizations that you made



     22      are, in fact, true, in that it would be cheaper not to have



     23      to run production casing, and at some point in time you may



     24      encounter other wells that produce a high volume of gas where



     25      it would be unsafe to run production casing, might you not?
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      1      A.      That's true.  We might run into it again.



      2      Q.      Should that be the case, then you would -- you would



      3      understand that you'd have to apply to the supervisor first



      4      and then possibly to the Board, if you couldn't run



      5      production casing in those wells.  But is it your testimony



      6      you would make every effort to complete those wells in



      7      accordance with the Special Field Rules as opposed to asking



      8      for exceptions?



      9      A.      That is correct.



     10      Q.      Let's look at your Exhibit Number 2, Mr. Miller.  As



     11      I appreciate it, this is a schematic drawing of an open hole



     12      completion versus a cased hole completion.  Briefly describe



     13      that for us.



     14      A.      Okay.  The -- you can see the schematic on the left



     15      side is that of an open hole completion.  I'll draw attention



     16      to the eight-and-five-eighths casing which is cemented in



     17      place at about 400 feet, and that's typical of both wells.



     18      The blue lines there represent the coal seams, and you can



     19      see the wells drilled through the coal seams.  In the open



     20      hole case, we're left with an open hole well drilled to



     21      approximately 3600 feet.  You also see that we've run tubing



     22      and -- and a pump inside of the open hole.  So protecting the



     23      shallow aquifers is the 400 foot, eight-and-five-eighths



     24      casing cemented in place.



     25                    On the right side is the cased hole completion
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      1      where we also have the 400 feet of the eight-and-five-eighths



      2      casing cemented in place.  In addition, to the bottom of the



      3      well, we run a 5-and-a-half inch casing and cement it in



      4      place covering up the coalbed methane seams.  These are then



      5      perforated and fracture stimulated, and the tubing is run and



      6      completed to produce the well.



      7      Q.      The two wells that are the subject of this hearing



      8      today are represented by the schematic diagram on the left.



      9      Is that correct?



     10      A.      That is correct.



     11      Q.      All right, sir.  Let's go to your Exhibit 3.  Tell us



     12      what's shown on this exhibit, Mr. Miller.



     13      A.      This exhibit compares the Ingram 725, which is one of



     14      the two open hole wells, with a direct offset, the Carpenter



     15      724.  We're comparing the production rates of gas and water.



     16      I'll draw your attention to the Ingram Well.  The red line



     17      represents the gas rates.  You can see initially it peaks at



     18      about 5,000 MCF per month, which is an exceptionally good



     19      well for the Robinson's Bend area.  The comparable well



     20      below, the Carpenter 724, which has been on a little longer



     21      and has more history in the graph, you can see its early rate



     22      was around 2,000 MCF per month.  The Ingram Well, I'll



     23      draw -- going back to it, you can see the blue line



     24      represents the water production.  There was no water



     25      production initially.  You can see the gas rate did drop off.
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      1      This was a managed effort on the part of our operations as



      2      the flowing tubing pressure dropped.  You can see towards the



      3      end the last two points show where we ran the production



      4      tubing and put on a rod pump.  At that point, we began



      5      producing water and the production rate on the gas jumped



      6      back up to about 6,000 MCF per month.  So these are kind of



      7      the signs of a very good productive well in our area.  Down



      8      below you can see the Carpenter has been on water production



      9      the whole time and the gas has been coming up as the -- as



     10      the coalbed methane desorbed.



     11      Q.      All right.  And Exhibit Number 4?



     12      A.      Exhibit Number 4 is attempting to do the same thing



     13      with the Parham 537, the open hole.  It's compared to its



     14      nearest offset, the Lee 551.  In these cases, these wells



     15      were completed nearly at the same time, and so they're even a



     16      better comparison.  They both peaked around 2,000 MCF per



     17      month.  The Parham Well has produced slightly more, and you



     18      can see where the water production comes up in October 2010



     19      when we installed the pump.  The gas rate increased over 1500



     20      MCF per month.  So, again, it compares favorably to Lee 551



     21      in productivity.



     22      Q.      All right, sir.  Let's take a look at your Exhibit



     23      Number 5.  Tell us what's shown on that exhibit, Mr. Miller.



     24      A.      It just -- Exhibit Number 5 is the detailed wellbore



     25      schematic with all the information that goes into the current
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      1      completion.



      2      Q.      And that's for the Ingram 36-14-725 Well.  Right?



      3      A.      That's right.  That's for the Ingram Well.



      4      Q.      And your last exhibit, Exhibit Number 6?



      5      A.      It is the same detailed wellbore schematic for the



      6      Parham 537.



      7      Q.      All right, sir.  Now, Mr. Miller, we had indicated,



      8      or your company had indicated the possibility of going back



      9      and completing these wells with production casing when the



     10      conditions were safe.  What is your testimony to this Board



     11      today?  Should that be required?  What do you see -- what



     12      prognosis do you have for those two wells, the Parham and the



     13      Ingram, should that be required?



     14      A.      There is a possibility that the productivity of the



     15      wells would go down, if we were to run casing.



     16      Q.      Would you consider that a strong possibility?



     17      A.      Yes, I would.



     18      Q.      Okay.  And is it your testimony to this Board that



     19      these wells, the Ingram and the Parham, as they're currently



     20      completed, are safe and pose no environmental threat -- no



     21      threat to the environment?



     22      A.      That is my testimony, yes.



     23      Q.      Has your company performed water well surveys around



     24      these two wells and have those reports been filed with the



     25      Board?
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      1      A.      Yes, they have.



      2      Q.      Do those water well surveys surrounding these two



      3      wells indicate that the ground water resources have not



      4      been -- have not been adversely affected?



      5      A.      They have not been adversely affected, that's



      6      correct.



      7      Q.      So we're asking the Board to approve on a permanent



      8      basis the current open hole completions for the Parham and



      9      the -- and the Ingram Wells in the Robinson's Bend Coal



     10      Degasification Field.  And is it your testimony that if this



     11      Petition is approved, that correlative rights will be



     12      protected and waste prevented?



     13      A.      Yes, it is.



     14                  MR. WATSON:  Mr. Rogers, I would ask that you



     15       receive into the record of this hearing Exhibits 1 through 6



     16       to the testimony of Mr. Miller.



     17                  (Whereupon, Exhibits Nos. 1 through 6 were



     18       offered into the record.)



     19                  MR. ROGERS:  Exhibits are admitted.



     20                  (Whereupon, Exhibits Nos. 1 through 6 were



     21       admitted into the record.)



     22                  MR. WATSON:  And also I have submitted as a part



     23       of the record the water well surveys performed by Tom Joiner



     24       & Associates for the surrounding wells that Mr. Miller



     25       testified to, and you can incorporate those be reference, or
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      1       I have copies here, if you'd like to put them in the record



      2       of this hearing today.



      3                  (Whereupon, Exhibits Nos. 7 and 8 were offered



      4       into the record.)



      5                  MR. ROGERS:  We have a copy.  So this will be --



      6                  MR. WATSON:  7 and 8.



      7                  MR. ROGERS:  We'll make these two water well



      8       surveys Exhibits 7 and 8, and those will be admitted.



      9                  (Whereupon, Exhibits Nos. 7 and 8 were admitted



     10       into the record.)



     11                  MR. WATSON:  All right, sir.  I tender my



     12       witness to you and the members of the staff for any



     13       questions.



     14                  MR. ROGERS:  Any questions from the staff?



     15                  DR. BOLIN:  No questions.



     16                  MR. ROGERS:  All right.  Anything else,



     17       Mr. Watson?



     18                  MR. WATSON:  That's all.



     19                  MR. ROGERS:  The staff will review the evidence



     20       and make a recommendation to the Board.



     21                  MR. WATSON:  Thank you.



     22                  MR. ROGERS:  All right.  The next item then is



     23       Item 16, Docket Number 5-08-12-06, Petition by Jim Walter



     24       Resources, Incorporated.



     25                  MR. WATSON:  I have one witness, Mr. Rogers.
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      1       I'd like to have him sworn in, please, sir.



      2                  MR. ROGERS:  State your name and address.



      3                  MR. HANBY:  Ken Hanby, 4904 Lakeview Estates



      4       Drive in Northport.



      5                          KEN HANBY,



      6       having been first duly sworn, was examined and



      7       testified as follows:



      8                  MR. WATSON:  Tom Watson for Jim Walter



      9       Resources, Inc.



     10



     11       EXAMINATION BY MR. WATSON:



     12      Q.      Mr. Hanby, you have appeared before this Board on



     13      numerous occasions and have on file an affidavit of your



     14      qualifications as a petroleum engineer.  Is that correct?



     15      A.      That is correct, yes, sir.



     16      Q.      Are you familiar with the JWR 25-14-04 Well located



     17      in Tuscaloosa County, Alabama?



     18      A.      Yes, sir, I am.



     19      Q.      This well is on a 320-acre wildcat drilling unit.  Is



     20      that right?



     21      A.      Yes, sir.  It's on 320 acres, yes, sir.



     22      Q.      And you have prepared an affidavit -- or not an



     23      affidavit.  But you have completed a questionnaire on this



     24      well.  Is that right?



     25      A.      That is correct.

�



                                                                         41





      1                  MR. WATSON:  I tender Mr. Hanby as an expert



      2       witness for giving testimony on this item, Mr. Rogers.



      3                  MR. ROGERS:  He is so recognized.



      4      Q.      (MR. WATSON:)  This Petition is requesting the Board



      5      to enter an Order approving the temporarily abandonment



      6      status of this JWR 25-14-04 Well.  It's a horizontal well



      7      located on a 320-acre wildcat drilling unit.  It's consisting



      8      of the west half of Section 25, Township 20 South, Range 8



      9      West, Tuscaloosa County.



     10                    Mr. Hanby, there is some question about the



     11      activity at this well.  Would you tell Mr. Rogers and members



     12      of the staff what is going on with this well and why we are



     13      asking the Board to approve the temporary abandonment status.



     14      A.      All right, sir.  And the questionnaire that you have



     15      in front of you answers some specific questions and also



     16      attached is its schematic, if you need to follow.  This well



     17      was spudded in 2009.  It was drilled to a -- to a depth of



     18      5,280 feet where it was kicked off and has a TD of 9,063



     19      feet.  It is a Chattanooga shale horizontal well.  There are



     20      25 intervals that were perforated and hydraulically



     21      fractured, and currently the -- the well has a pump installed



     22      and is on a clock where it is run daily pumping water.  There



     23      is a head of water that's filled the tubing that we have been



     24      attempting ever since the final hydraulic fracturing in 2011



     25      to remove this water to allow the gas that's in the
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      1      Chattanooga shale to start entering the wellbore.  We are



      2      still pumping water off of the -- out of the well, and the



      3      amount of water has been reduced.  We're still attempting to



      4      this get this water head removed so that the well can then



      5      start allowing gas to move into the wellbore and potentially



      6      have a gas reduction from the Chattanooga shale well.



      7                    The well is in good condition.  There is no



      8      pressure on any of the strings of casing.  There is no iron



      9      sulfide.  The pressures were read the last two times and



     10      documented on April 9th and 11th that there's no pressure,



     11      and the -- the pump is actually running during the 24-hour



     12      period in intervals that only has a total time of about three



     13      hours a day.  Jim Walter Resources owns 100 percent of the



     14      mineral rights to the property that this well is completed



     15      in.



     16      Q.      Mr. Hanby, it's been reported to me that on a routine



     17      inspection by the Board's field agent to this well it didn't



     18      appear that there were any ongoing operations, and so the



     19      question was, why temporarily abandon?  Why not plug and



     20      abandon this well?  Part of your testimony has addressed



     21      that.  Is the fact that this pump is on a clock and produces



     22      about three hours a day, would that lead one to the



     23      conclusion it may not be operating continuously?



     24      A.      It is not operating continuously, so the -- with 3



     25      hours out of 24, the opportunity for the field agent,
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      1      whenever that is, to come by there and have the pump not



      2      operating is -- is likely.



      3      Q.      But Jim Walter Resources has no present plans to plug



      4      and abandon this well.  They're continuing to try to see if



      5      this shale will give up or produce gas.  Is that right?



      6      A.      That is correct, yes, sir.



      7      Q.      So it would be premature to plug and abandon this



      8      well until that process is completed?



      9      A.      That is correct.



     10      Q.      All right.  And you've testified that the well is in



     11      a safe condition.  Not a threat to the environment.  Is that



     12      correct?



     13      A.      That's correct.



     14      Q.      And because of the possibility of gas production from



     15      this shale, that it could be wasteful to plug this well at



     16      this time, and, of course, the rights are all owned by Jim



     17      Walter Resources, but those rights would mature into



     18      production income if this well was successfully completed as



     19      a horizontal well in the shale.  Is that correct?



     20      A.      That is correct, yes, sir.



     21      Q.      All right.



     22                  MR. WATSON:  I'd ask that you receive into the



     23       record of this hearing, Mr. Rogers, the questionnaire



     24       provided by Mr. Hanby on this well.



     25                  (Whereupon, Exhibit No. 1 was offered into the
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      1       record.)



      2                  MR. ROGERS:  The questionnaire is admitted as



      3       Exhibit 1.



      4                  (Whereupon, Exhibit No. 1 was admitted into the



      5       record.)



      6                  MR. WATSON:  And I tender Mr. Hanby to you and



      7       members of the staff for any questions you have.



      8                  MR. ROGERS:  Just a moment.  The staff has no



      9       questions.  Anything else, Mr. Watson?



     10                  MR. WATSON:  That's all.



     11                  MR. ROGERS:  The staff will review the evidence



     12       and make a recommendation to the Board.



     13                        All right.  The next item then is Item 20,



     14       Docket Number 5-08-12-10, Petition by Ankor E&P Holdings



     15       Corporation.



     16                  MR. TURNER:  Mr. Rogers, members of the staff,



     17       Hal Turner for the Petitioner, Ankor E&P Holdings



     18       Corporation.  We have Number 20 on your docket, which is



     19       Number 5-08-12-10, which is a Petition by Ankor to establish



     20       a nongovernmental 40-acre wildcat drilling unit consisting



     21       of the east half of the Southwest Quarter of the Northwest



     22       Quarter and the west half of the Southeast Quarter of the



     23       Northwest Quarter of Section 14, Township 2 North, Range 8



     24       East in Escambia County, Alabama for the drilling of the



     25       Craft-H.H. Wefel, III Trust 14-5 No. 1 Well and for the
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      1       Board to also approve the proposed nongovernmental 40-acre



      2       wildcat drilling unit as an exception to Rule



      3       400-1-2-.02(2)A-(a) of the State Oil and Gas Board



      4       Administrative Code relating to the spacing of wells for the



      5       drilling of this particular well.



      6                        We have one witness to testify.  His name



      7       is Mr. Ed Leigh, and we would ask that he'd be sworn at this



      8       time.



      9                  MR. ROGERS:  Would you state your name and



     10       address again, sir.



     11                  MR. LEIGH:  Ed Leigh, 438 Red Maple Drive,



     12       Mandeville, Louisiana.



     13                           ED LEIGH,



     14       having been first duly sworn, was examined and



     15       testified as follows:



     16                  MR. TURNER:  Mr. Rogers, may I approach and pass



     17       out our exhibits?



     18                  MR. ROGERS:  Yes, sir.



     19



     20       EXAMINATION BY MR. TURNER:



     21      Q.      Mr. Leigh, state your full name for the record,



     22      please, sir.



     23      A.      Leslie Edward Leigh.  I go by Ed.



     24      Q.      Are you currently employed?



     25      A.      Yes, sir.  I'm employed by Ankor Energy in New
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      1      Orleans, Louisiana.



      2      Q.      And what is your occupation or profession?



      3      A.      I'm a petroleum geologist.



      4      Q.      And what position do you hold with Ankor?



      5      A.      Petroleum geologist.



      6      Q.      And is your resume on file with the Board?



      7      A.      Yes, it is.



      8      Q.      Okay.  And have you -- has the Board accepted you as



      9      an expert in petroleum geology on previous occasions?



     10      A.      Yes, it has.



     11      Q.      Are you the principal geologist at Ankor responsible



     12      for the Old Home prospect, which would include the drilling



     13      of this particular well at issue?



     14      A.      I am.



     15      Q.      In connection with your work on that well, did you



     16      prepare a booklet of exhibits to be submitted to the Board on



     17      Ankor's Petition?



     18      A.      Yes, I have.



     19      Q.      And would that be the booklet that I just handed to



     20      the members of the staff and Mr. Rogers?



     21      A.      Yes, it is.



     22      Q.      And how many exhibits are in that booklet?



     23      A.      Five exhibits.



     24      Q.      And all of those are dated and signed by you.  Is



     25      that correct?
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      1      A.      That's correct.



      2      Q.      And did you prepare or did someone under your



      3      supervision prepare all of those exhibits?



      4      A.      I prepared them.



      5      Q.      You personally?



      6      A.      Yes, I did.



      7      Q.      Okay.  Would you flip to Exhibit Number 1, please,



      8      sir.



      9      A.      (Witness complied.)



     10                  MR. TURNER:  At this time, Mr. Rogers, we would



     11       tender Mr. Ed Leigh as an expert in petroleum geology.



     12                  MR. ROGERS:  He is so recognized.



     13      Q.      (MR. TURNER:)  Mr. Leigh, what does Exhibit 1 depict,



     14      please, sir?



     15      A.      Exhibit 1 is an area location map over a portion of



     16      Escambia County, Alabama.  It shows by the black arrow the



     17      proposed well, the Craft-H.H. Wefel III, Trust 14-5 Number 1



     18      as a red dot and the nongovernmental 40-acre drilling unit --



     19      proposed drilling unit as the dashed red square.



     20      Q.      And does this exhibit show the proposed drilling unit



     21      in relation to other wells in the area both producing --



     22      shut-in and nonproducing wells?



     23      A.      Yes, it does.  The nearest established field would be



     24      South Wild Fork Creek to the northeast approximately three



     25      miles.
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      1      Q.      And what is the target geological formation for this



      2      proposed well?



      3      A.      Our target is the Smackover formation.



      4      Q.      And what is the principal hydrocarbon you expect to



      5      find at this location?



      6      A.      We're looking for oil.



      7      Q.      Okay.  Would you flip to Exhibit 2 in your exhibit



      8      booklet, please, sir.



      9      A.      (Witness complied.)



     10      Q.      The drilling unit for this particular well is a



     11      nongovernmental 40 and it consists of the east half of the



     12      Southwest Quarter of the Northwest Quarter and the west half



     13      of the Southeast Quarter of the Northwest Quarter in Section



     14      14, Township 2 North, Range 8 East.  Is that correct?



     15      A.      That is correct.



     16      Q.      And is that depicted on Exhibit 2, the proposed



     17      drilling unit location?



     18      A.      Yes.  The proposed unit is depicted as a red square.



     19      Q.      On Exhibit 2?



     20      A.      On Exhibit 2, yes, sir.



     21      Q.      And as proposed, does the bottom hole of the well --



     22      or is the bottom hole of the well located more than 330 feet



     23      from every exterior boundary of the proposed drilling unit?



     24      A.      Yes, it is.



     25      Q.      On Exhibit 2, is the surface location of the well 535
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      1      feet from the west line of the proposed unit and 578 feet



      2      from the north line of the proposed unit?



      3      A.      Yes, sir, it is.



      4      Q.      And for this particular well, is the point of



      5      penetration in the Smackover 398 feet from the west line and



      6      458 feet from the south line of the proposed drilling unit?



      7      A.      Yes, sir, it is.



      8      Q.      And is the bottom hole of the proposed well 349 feet



      9      from the west line and 352 feet from the south line of the



     10      proposed drilling unit?



     11      A.      Yes.



     12      Q.      And those particular distances are all depicted on



     13      Ankor Exhibit 2.  Is that correct?



     14      A.      That's correct.



     15      Q.      Now, if this well were located on a regular 40-acre



     16      drilling unit consisting of the Southwest Quarter of the



     17      Northwest Quarter, would it be -- would the well be less than



     18      330 feet from the east line of that particular unit?



     19      A.      Yes.  The bottom hole location would be 314 feet from



     20      the nearest boundary of that unit, if that were the case.



     21      Q.      That would be the east line?



     22      A.      The east line, yes, sir.



     23      Q.      And is that distance also depicted on Ankor Exhibit



     24      2?



     25      A.      Yes, sir, it is.
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      1      Q.      And in your expert opinion, is the proposed location



      2      of the well the optimum position in the unit to strike your



      3      target reservoir and to efficiently and economically drain



      4      hydrocarbons from the unit?



      5      A.      Yes, it is.



      6      Q.      Take a look at Plaintiff's Exhibit 3 -- or, excuse



      7      me, Ankor Exhibit 3 and explain to the Board what that



      8      exhibit depicts.



      9      A.      Exhibit 3 is a structure map derived from a



     10      136-square-mile 3D seismic survey we have in Escambia County,



     11      and it shows the depth structure of the structure we're



     12      targeting to the upper Smackover, that structure being a



     13      four-way dip closure, as shown.  Also shown is the proposed



     14      drilling unit, as described earlier, and the proposed well.



     15      Incidentally, this is a directional well and it is



     16      directional for topographic considerations.



     17      Q.      And is the proposed depth of the well 15,149 feet,



     18      measured depth?



     19      A.      That is correct.



     20      Q.      Okay.  What are -- please explain to the staff what



     21      Exhibits 4 and 5 are and how they relate to Exhibit 3.



     22      A.      Exhibits 4 and 5 are arbitrary seismic lines again



     23      derived from that same 3D survey.  Incidentally, those -- the



     24      lines of sections for those arbitrary lines, Exhibits 4 and



     25      5, are shown on Exhibit 3.  Arbitrary Line 1 is indicated in
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      1      blue extending from the northwest to the southeast is shown



      2      on Exhibit 4.  The purple line, Arb Line 2 due west to east



      3      across the proposed target location is Exhibit 5.



      4      Q.      And the proposed target location, as I understand it,



      5      is a high point in the middle of a four-way dip closure.  Is



      6      that correct?



      7      A.      It is the crest of the structure, yes, sir.



      8      Q.      And in your opinion, would granting the Petition in



      9      this matter protect the correlative rights of all owners and



     10      prevent the waste of oil and gas natural resources?



     11      A.      Yes, it would.



     12                  MR. TURNER:  Mr. Rogers, at this time, we would



     13       offer into the record Exhibits 1 -- Ankor Exhibits 1 through



     14       5.



     15                  (Whereupon, Exhibits Nos. 1 through 5 were



     16       offered into the record.)



     17                  MR. ROGERS:  The exhibits are admitted.



     18                  (Whereupon, Exhibits Nos. 1 through 5 were



     19       admitted into the record.)



     20                  MR. TURNER:  In addition to those exhibits that



     21       were contained in the booklet, we would like to offer three



     22       other items into the record.  The first would be the Proof



     23       of Publication by the Tri-City Ledger for the approved



     24       notice in this matter, dated April 27, 2012.



     25                  MR. ROGERS:  We already admitted that at the
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      1       beginning, unless you want to admit another copy,



      2       Mr. Turner.



      3                  MR. TURNER:  No, that's fine.  I just wanted to



      4       make sure it's in the record.  And we also introduce into



      5       the record the affidavit of Warren Miguez establishing the



      6       actual notice that was given in this case, dated April 19,



      7       2012.



      8                  (Whereupon, Exhibit A was offered into the



      9       record.)



     10                  MR. ROGERS:  That affidavit is admitted as



     11       Exhibit A.



     12                  (Whereupon, Exhibit A was admitted into the



     13       record.)



     14                  MR. TURNER:  And then finally, we would also



     15       want to make a part of the record the well file in this case



     16       which contains our permit for application to drill this



     17       well.



     18                  MR. ROGERS:  All right.  The -- you just want to



     19       incorporate the well file into the record.  We'll



     20       incorporate the well file.  It is incorporated into this



     21       hearing.



     22                  MR. TURNER:  And we have no further questions of



     23       Mr. Leigh, unless the staff does.



     24                  MR. ROGERS:  Any questions from the staff?



     25                  DR. BOLIN:  No questions.
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      1                  MR. ROGERS:  The staff has no questions.  Just



      2       to state this for the court reporter.  Incorporating the



      3       well file, we will not actually place it in the record.  It



      4       is in the Board's files and we will just designate that it



      5       has been incorporated into the record.



      6                        Okay.  Anything else, Mr. Turner?



      7                  MR. TURNER:  We have no further -- we have



      8       nothing else.



      9                  MR. ROGERS:  The staff will review the evidence



     10       and make a recommendation to the Board.



     11                             The next item then is Item 21, Docket



     12       Number 5-08-12-11, Petition by Sklar Exploration Company,



     13       LLC.



     14                  MR. COLEMAN:  Mr. Rogers, Mike Coleman of



     15       Tuscaloosa, Alabama for Sklar Exploration Company, LLC.



     16       This is a Petition for forced pooling in the Northwest



     17       Quarter of Section 35, Township 4 North, Range 12 East,



     18       Conecuh County, Alabama.  Petitioner avers that it owns or



     19       has control of all of the drilling and operational rights in



     20       the unit except for approximately 1.601568 percent of the



     21       mineral interest in the unit.  As a whole, the unit consists



     22       of 160 acres, more or less, or approximately 2.5625088 net



     23       mineral acres.  The outstanding interest is believed to be



     24       owned or claimed by those persons and/or entities as set



     25       forth in the amended Petition, and reference is made to the
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      1       amended affidavit of J. Marshall Jones, III, who is the land



      2       manager of Sklar, which sets forth this ownership.



      3                         Furthermore, notwithstanding diligent



      4       efforts by landmen and attorneys for Sklar to try to locate



      5       any and all interest, it is possible that there are some



      6       unknown people out there.  However, our work has not



      7       revealed any such person that we don't have an address for.



      8       Notice by ordinary and first class mail was mailed to 29



      9       individuals and/or entities on April 19th, 2012, and this is



     10       set forth in the affidavit of Benjamin Y. Ford of



     11       April 19th, 2012.  However, upon understanding subsequent to



     12       the sending of that affidavit one of the people listed in



     13       there, one Mattie Samuel has actually leased to Sklar and it



     14       was later determined that another person, Patrick Samuel,



     15       does not own any interest in the proposed unit.  However, it



     16       was also determined that there were three other individuals



     17       who had an interest in the unit.  Stacey Samuel, Jr.,



     18       Majinice Samuel, and Maurice Samuel.  These people are



     19       included in the amended affidavit of J. Marshall Jones III.



     20       Additionally, after speaking with your office -- rather,



     21       through one of Sklar's attorneys notice of federal express



     22       was sent to said persons on April 24th, 2012 and delivered



     23       on April 25th, 2012, as referenced in the second affidavit



     24       of Benjamin Y. Ford of May 3rd, 2012.  And pursuant to the



     25       rules of the Oil and Gas Board, Rule 400-7-1-.11, if the
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      1       Petitioner shall fail to serve notice in conformity with the



      2       provisions, the Board may nevertheless proceed to hear the



      3       Petition if it has shown to the satisfaction of the Board



      4       that actual notice went to the people at least ten days



      5       prior to the hearing, which according to the delivery slips



      6       from Federal Express indicates that that occurred.



      7       Accordingly, it's the position of Sklar that it has complied



      8       with the rules of the Board and the procedures, and we would



      9       submit this, Mr. Rogers, based on the affidavits and the



     10       Petition and amended Petition and would ask that the



     11       affidavit and amended affidavit of J. Marshall -- I'm sorry,



     12       J. Marshall Jones, III be admitted into evidence and also



     13       the affidavit and second affidavit of Benjamin Y. Ford be



     14       admitted.  And as you noted, the Proof of Publication has



     15       already been admitted into the record.



     16                  (Whereupon, Exhibits Nos. 1 through 4 were



     17       offered into the record.)



     18                  MR. ROGERS:  All right.  The first affidavit of



     19       Benjamin Y. Ford is admitted.  The second affidavit of



     20       Benjamin Y. Ford is admitted.  That will be -- the first one



     21       will be 1, the second one will be 2.  And then -- and then



     22       we have the other -- the affidavit of Marshall Jones.  That



     23       will be 3.  And the amended affidavit of Marshall Jones will



     24       be Exhibit 4.  Those are all the exhibits right there,



     25       Mr. Coleman.
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      1                  (Whereupon, Exhibits Nos. 1 through 4 were



      2       admitted into the record.)



      3                  MR. COLEMAN:  Sklar would submit the matter to



      4       the Board for its consideration based upon these admissions.



      5                  MR. ROGERS:  There are only two affidavits of



      6       Mr. Ford, aren't there, Mr. Coleman?



      7                  MR. COLEMAN:  That's my understanding.



      8                  MR. ROGERS:  There is an original and then it's



      9       called a second.  All right.  Let me state that again.



     10       We'll say the original affidavit of Mr. Ford, we'll call



     11       that Exhibit 1; the amended affidavit, the second affidavit



     12       of Mr. Ford, that will be 2; the original affidavit of



     13       Marshall Jones, that will be 3; and the amended affidavit of



     14       Mr. Jones, that will be 4.



     15                  MR. COLEMAN:  All right, sir.



     16                  MR. ROGERS:  Anything else, Mr. Coleman?



     17                  MR. COLEMAN:  No, sir.



     18                  MR. ROGERS:  We appreciate that good



     19       explanation.  We will review the evidence and make a



     20       recommendation to the Board.



     21                        Now, I will state that as you said, this



     22       is not a case again where there is someone whose address was



     23       not located and you attempted to make a diligent effort.



     24                  MR. COLEMAN:  Thank you, Mr. Rogers.



     25                  MR. ROGERS:  Thank you.
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      1                        Then the last -- the item before we get to



      2       the Craft item is Item 24, Docket Number 5-8-12-14, Petition



      3       by Land & Natural Resource Development, Incorporated.



      4                  MR. WATSON:  Mr. Rogers, I'm Tom Watson



      5       representing Land & Natural Resource Development,



      6       Incorporated in this item.  I have one witness.  I'd like to



      7       have him sworn in, please, sir.



      8                  MR. ROGERS:  State your name and address, sir.



      9                   MR. MYERS:  Claiborne C. Myers, Jr., P.O. Box



     10       716, Stapleton, Alabama.



     11                       CLAIBORNE MYERS,



     12       having been first duly sworn, was examined and



     13       testified as follows:



     14                  MR. WATSON:  Mr. Rogers, I have pre-filed an



     15       Affidavit of Notice in this matter.  I would ask that it be



     16       admitted into the record.



     17                  (Whereupon, Exhibit A was offered into the



     18       record.)



     19                  MR. ROGERS:  That will be admitted as Exhibit A.



     20                  (Whereupon, Exhibit A was admitted into the



     21       record.)



     22                  MR. WATSON:  This is a Petition by Land &



     23       Natural Resource Development, Inc. requesting the Board to



     24       enter an Order of forced pooling without the imposition of



     25       the risk compensation fee to all tracts and interest in the
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      1       160-acre unit previously established for the R.J. Newman



      2       21-11 No. 1 Well, which is 160 acres consisting of the



      3       Southwest Quarter of Section 21, Township 1 South, Range 1



      4       West, Mobile County, Alabama in the Turnerville Field.



      5                        My witness, Clay Myers has not appeared



      6       before you.



      7                  MR. ROGERS:  If you could, briefly state his



      8       background, Mr. Watson.



      9



     10       EXAMINATION BY MR. WATSON:



     11      Q.      I will ask you to briefly state your background and



     12      your current position with Land & Natural.



     13      A.      I worked in excess of 40 years with the FBI in



     14      various positions and locations.  I retired in 1998 and I



     15      have been doing self-employed freelance investigative work,



     16      and I've been working as a landman for the last



     17      two-and-a-half years.



     18      Q.      And, Mr. Myers, have you worked with title opinions



     19      and other documents relating to the ownership of this



     20      160-acre unit I've just described?



     21      A.      Yes, sir.



     22                  MR. WATSON:  I tender him as an expert for



     23       giving testimony on this item, Mr. Rogers.



     24                  MR. ROGERS:  He is so recognized.



     25      Q.      (MR. WATSON:)  All right.  Mr. Myers, is it true that
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      1      you have examined a title opinion on this unit by the Allred



      2      Jackson Law Firm?



      3      A.      Yes, sir.



      4      Q.      And has that title opinion been updated by landmen in



      5      the field checking records in the courthouses?



      6      A.      Yes, sir.



      7      Q.      Have you been able to ascertain all of the owners of



      8      the unleased interest in this 160-acre unit?



      9      A.      Yes, sir.



     10      Q.      And have you offered all of those unleased owners an



     11      opportunity to lease by sending them leases in the mail or



     12      contacting them in person?



     13      A.      Yes, sir.



     14      Q.      And is it true that Land & Natural resources owns a



     15      majority of the interest in this proposed 160-acre unit?



     16      A.      Yes, sir.



     17      Q.      There are, however, outstanding unleased minerals in



     18      this unit as of today.  Is that correct?



     19      A.      Yes, sir.



     20      Q.      What is that outstanding unleased interest?



     21      A.      About 9 percent.



     22      Q.      Okay.  And that would be roughly 14.85 net mineral



     23      acres?



     24      A.      Yes, sir.



     25      Q.      Have you offered those parties who own those
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      1      interests terms as good or better than the terms that were



      2      given to those people who did lease their interest?



      3      A.      Yes, sir.



      4      Q.      Do we have a list of those unleased owners and their



      5      interest that represents the 14-plus acres, 14.83 net mineral



      6      acres?



      7      A.      Yes, sir.



      8                  MR. WATSON:  Mr. Rogers, I have handed up a



      9       spreadsheet with those owners and their interest, and I'd



     10       ask that you make that a part of the record of this hearing.



     11                  (Whereupon, Exhibit No. 1 was offered into the



     12       record.)



     13                  MR. ROGERS:  This is a spreadsheet that is



     14       entitled "List of Unleased Owners."  It is admitted into the



     15       record.  That will be Exhibit 1.



     16                  (Whereupon, Exhibit No. 1 was admitted into the



     17       record.)



     18                  MR. WATSON:  All right, sir.



     19      Q.      (MR. WATSON:)  Now, Mr. Myers, there are individuals



     20      on here, some of whom you've contacted, some of whom have



     21      been contacted by other owners.  There are no, to your --



     22      best of your knowledge, there are no unknown or unlocated



     23      owners in this 160-acre unit, are there?



     24      A.      No, sir.



     25                  MR. WATSON:  Mr. Rogers, let's incorporate by
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      1       reference into this hearing, in the interest of time,



      2       your -- your Order Number 2010-7, when this Board on behalf



      3       of Land & Natural Resources forced pooled this same 160-acre



      4       unit and testimony and evidence presented by Duane Graham



      5       and others, and that gives a history of this unit in the



      6       Turnerville Field.  That will also be incorporated in my



      7       proposed Order for this.  So if you would incorporate that



      8       Order by reference, or I have a copy if you need to put one



      9       in the file today.



     10                  MR. ROGERS:  If you have a copy, why don't we



     11       just place the one that you have in the record, Mr. Watson.



     12                  MR. WATSON:  All right, sir.  And while I am up,



     13       let me also ask you to mark as an exhibit a letter from



     14       Lowell J. Friedman relative to this docket item on behalf of



     15       himself and Peter Klein, his agents and attorneys for their



     16       families.  They're in support of this Petition.  I think the



     17       record would show that these people own the majority



     18       interest -- royalty interest in this unit.



     19                  (Whereupon, Exhibits Nos. 2 and 3 were offered



     20       into the record.)



     21                  MR. ROGERS:  All right.  The Order is admitted.



     22       This Order 2010-7 is admitted as Exhibit 2 and the letter



     23       from Mr. Lowell Friedman, who we are all familiar, is



     24       admitted as Exhibit 3.



     25                  (Whereupon, Exhibits Nos. 2 and 3 were admitted
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      1       into the record.)



      2      Q.      (MR. WATSON:)  Now, Mr. Myers, I would ask you, if



      3      the Board sees fit to grant this Petition for forced pooling



      4      these outstanding unleased interests, would that prevent



      5      waste and protect correlative rights?



      6      A.      Yes, sir.



      7                  MR. WATSON:  We're prepared to answer any



      8       questions that the Board -- that the staff and you,



      9       Mr. Rogers, have on this item.



     10                  MR. ROGERS:  Mr. Watson, I was just curious, or



     11       your witness, are the same parties that are shown on the



     12       Affidavit of Notice, are they identical to the parties on



     13       the spreadsheet?



     14                  MR. WATSON:  Identical.



     15                  MR. ROGERS:  Identical.  All right.  If someone



     16       knows, it might be good to have a -- state just a brief



     17       history of the well.  It has a history of -- at one time it



     18       was operated by Energy Recovery Group, which was in



     19       bankruptcy, and I believe Land & Natural -- I think this is



     20       right -- obtained that interest through -- from Energy



     21       Recovery Group through bankruptcy.  Is that right?



     22                  MR. WATSON:  Yes, sir.



     23                  MR. ROGERS:  All right.  Do you know who drilled



     24       the original well?



     25                  MR. WATSON:  Yes, sir.
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      1                  MR. ROGERS:  I think it might be helpful to put



      2       some of that in the Board Order.



      3                  MR. WATSON:  It is.  It's in the Order.  You



      4       just incorporated that history.  I'm looking for the name of



      5       the company.



      6                  MR. ROGERS:  That's all right.  Let's just



      7       incorporate -- we'll incorporate the well file, the original



      8       well file because it's an older well and it's not that



      9       important we have all that detail in it, but we might put



     10       that in the Order.  So the original -- the well file, even



     11       though it won't actually be placed in the record is



     12       incorporated into the record.



     13                  MR. WATSON:  That's fine.  And Mr. Turner just



     14       told me that PFI drilled the initial well, and we all know,



     15       those of us who are familiar with that part of Mobile



     16       County, we didn't see a lot of activity with PFI, and that's



     17       one of the reasons this well probably was not completed as a



     18       producer.  It had very good indications and, as you pointed



     19       out, the operator went through bankruptcy and now Land &



     20       Natural has acquired the rights and interest except for



     21       these that we are forced pooling today, and their plan is to



     22       sidetrack this well and go after the one we believe to have



     23       a fine quantity of hydrocarbons not yet produced.



     24                  MR. ROGERS:  All right.  Any other questions?



     25       Any questions from the staff?
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      1                  DR. BOLIN:  No questions.



      2                  MR. ROGERS:  Good luck.



      3                  MR. WATSON:  Thank you.



      4                  MR. ROGERS:  Anything else, Mr. Watson?



      5                  MR. WATSON:  That's all we have.



      6                  MR. ROGERS:  Then we will review the evidence



      7       and make a recommendation to the Board.



      8                        Maybe it would be good to state -- if you



      9       would, just state the precise outstanding interest.  You



     10       said about 9 percent or close around that.  Why don't you



     11       state, so we'll have it in the Order, the precise amount.  I



     12       believe it's in the Petition.



     13                  MR. WATSON:  It's in the Petition.  Here it is.



     14       Clay, right here, if you'll just read this off.



     15                  MR. MYERS:  9.286 percent.  It's about 14.85



     16       mineral acres.



     17                  MR. ROGERS:  Thank you.



     18                (A discussion was held off the record.)



     19                  MR. ROGERS:  We'll take a five-minute recess.



     20                (A break was taken.)



     21                  MR. ROGERS:  All right.  The hearing is again in



     22       session, and the next item is Item 2, Docket Number



     23       3-27-12-12, Petition by Craft Operating Company, LLC.



     24                  MR. TYRA:  Mr. Rogers, I'm John Tyra here on



     25       behalf of Craft for this docket.  The testimony that we're
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      1       going to be presenting concerning forced pooling interest



      2       will also involve the same owners for Docket 3-27-12-13,



      3       which is Item Number 3.  I don't know if you want to



      4       consolidate them or if you want us to present it as to the



      5       first one and then just incorporate it by reference or --



      6                  MR. ROGERS:  Let's do it that way.



      7                  MR. TYRA:  All right, sir.  We'll then address



      8       Docket Number 3-27-12-12, which is a request to force pool



      9       without the imposition of risk compensation all tracts and



     10       interest in the wildcat well to be drilled on a proposed



     11       160-acre unit in Covington County, Alabama to consist of the



     12       Northwest Quarter of Section 34, Township 6 North, Range 14



     13       East.  And I have two witnesses to be sworn in, please.



     14                  MR. ROGERS:  If you would, both stand and state



     15       your names and addresses.



     16                  MS. ZITO:  Elizabeth Zito.  And my address is



     17       Behr Drive, Gulf Breeze, Florida.



     18                  MR. ROGERS:  All right.



     19                  MR. DEAN:  Patrick Dean, Montgomery, Alabama.



     20               ELIZABETH ZITO and PATRICK DEAN,



     21       having been first duly sworn, were examined and



     22       testified as follows:



     23                  MR. TYRA:  Mr. Dean, if you will take the



     24       microphone, I'll start with you.



     25                        Mr. Rogers, Mr. Dean is an associate of
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      1       mine.  He's a graduate of Cumberland Law School, as you



      2       know.



      3



      4       EXAMINATION OF MR. DEAN BY MR. TYRA:



      5      Q.      I think when you graduated, Patrick, you established



      6      an office in Montgomery, Alabama.  Is that correct?



      7      A.      That's correct.



      8      Q.      And also you have been doing work through the years



      9      in Covington County, Alabama.  Is that correct?



     10      A.      That's correct.



     11      Q.      How much time did you spend in Covington County?



     12      A.      I spent a total of 14 months, from 2011 into the



     13      first part of 2012.



     14      Q.      And what were you doing while you were in Covington



     15      County?



     16      A.      Working as a landman and primarily as a title



     17      researcher.



     18      Q.      So you worked the records of Covington County



     19      basically every day for 14 months.  Is that correct?



     20      A.      That's correct.



     21      Q.      You're very familiar with them.  Is that correct?



     22      A.      Yes.



     23      Q.      So when this project came for us, I asked you to



     24      conduct a research for Craft in Covington County for the



     25      purposes of rendering a preliminary drilling title opinion.

�



                                                                         67





      1      Is that correct?



      2      A.      Yes.



      3      Q.      And you did do that research.  Is that correct?



      4      A.      Yes.



      5      Q.      And we issued a title opinion based upon that



      6      research.  Is that correct?



      7      A.      Yes.



      8      Q.      All right, sir.



      9                  MR. TYRA:  We have several parties, Mr. Rogers,



     10       that are unleased at this time.



     11      Q.      (MR. TYRA:)  I'll ask you, Patrick, they're the



     12      results of a couple of mineral conveyances in the '40s.  Is



     13      that correct?



     14      A.      That's correct.



     15      Q.      And as a result of those -- well, for instance, I



     16      believe one was in 1945 and one in 1947, the original to the



     17      Coffman -- Mr. Coffman and then one to Mr. -- well, that



     18      would be in 1947.



     19      A.      Well, we have the original conveyance to Mr. Howard



     20      M. Shryock.



     21                  MR. ROGERS:  Let me interrupt.  I think we were



     22       going to do -- I think we were going to get into just some



     23       legal title issues, so maybe the best thing to do would be



     24       so that if somebody ever looks at this record, they'll have



     25       this information.  Maybe the best thing would be to state
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      1       the deed book and page --



      2                  MR. TYRA:  Oh, yes, we're definitely going to do



      3       that.



      4                  MR. ROGERS:  State precisely granter/grantee.



      5                  MR. TYRA:  I just --



      6                  MR. ROGERS:  I know we don't normally get that



      7       far, but maybe that would be the best thing here, Mr. Tyra.



      8                  MR. TYRA:  Right.  Yeah, we're prepared to do



      9       that.  I just wanted to set that up to say that from those



     10       two deeds we now have 79 people that own that mineral



     11       interest because it was sold --



     12                  MR. ROGERS:  Okay.  Do you need to state the



     13       granter/grantee or --



     14                  MR. TYRA:  Yeah, we will start with that when



     15       we -- when we go down.  We're going to -- of those 79, we



     16       have leases for and -- or in the process of and have



     17       received leases back from most of them.  I will give you the



     18       exact number that we're having to force pool at this time



     19       toward the end of the -- of the hearing.



     20                  MR. ROGERS:  All right.



     21                  MR. TYRA:  But we also want to concentrate --



     22       and that's why we have Ms. Zito here to concentrate on four



     23       parties of the 79 that we have not been able to locate.



     24                  MR. ROGERS:  So this is a case where you have



     25       parties whose addresses you don't know?
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      1                  MR. TYRA:  Exactly, as of right now.



      2                  MR. ROGERS:  All right.  And as we all know, the



      3       Board is aware of this situation.  We know that this is the



      4       principal hearing where that will be considered to determine



      5       that you made a diligent effort.  The Board is concerned



      6       that when these owners are not located that they may or may



      7       not ever know about their interest, and so it is important



      8       to the Board and to all the parties that you show the



      9       efforts that you've made.  And who knows?  Maybe at some



     10       point somebody would come back, retrace these steps and find



     11       these parties.



     12                  MR. TYRA:  That's correct.



     13      Q.      (MR. TYRA:)  So I'll start with you again, Mr. Dean.



     14      Would you tell us about the deed to Mr. Shryock, please.



     15      A.      On August 5th, 1947, T. E. Nielsen executed a mineral



     16      rights transfer to Howard M. Shryock of Harris County, Texas



     17      conveying an undivided one-sixteenth interest in all oil,



     18      gas, and other minerals of every kind in the subject case.



     19      Q.      And that covered a 20-acre tract in the Northwest



     20      Quarter of Section 34, did it not?



     21      A.      Yes, it did, and that instrument was recorded on



     22      August 9th, 1947 in Deed Book 124, Page 26 in the records of



     23      Covington County.



     24      Q.      All right, sir.  When you found that deed into Mr.



     25      Shryock, what did you do to determine the current ownership
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      1      of that?



      2      A.      I continued running the last name of Shryock.  After



      3      finding nothing throughout the rest of the records of



      4      Covington County from 1947 on, I went back and ran from '40



      5      on based off the mineral -- mineral history of Covington



      6      County to make sure that there wasn't a previous recording



      7      and this instrument got recorded later.  I also then ran the



      8      name through a different spelling with the Y before the R.



      9      It would be S-H-Y-R-O-C-K, in case the spelling was



     10      incorrect.



     11      Q.      It is an unusual name.  The correct spelling of the



     12      name is S-H-R-Y-O-C-K, but there are possibilities that that



     13      name would be misspelled, so you looked for different



     14      spellings of that name.  Is that correct?



     15      A.      That's correct.



     16      Q.      And from the time that Mr. Shryock received the deed



     17      in 1949, to the present date, how many instruments of record



     18      are there that deal with that name?



     19      A.      Zero.



     20      Q.      Zero.  Okay.  So at that point, the attorney has it



     21      easy because at that point we're writing the title opinion



     22      and we just make a requirement that says, submit an affidavit



     23      of death and heirship of Howard M. Shryock, including such



     24      information as the date of his death, whether he died testate



     25      or intestate and his heirs under the law.  In the event that
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      1      he died testate, submit for examination a copy of his last



      2      will and testament and estate.  Did you make that requirement



      3      in your title opinion?



      4      A.      Yes, I did.



      5                  MR. TYRA:  That's when we handed it off to the



      6       landmen.  At this point, I would like for you to hand the



      7       microphone off to the landperson as well.



      8                  MR. ROGERS:  Mr. Tyra, is this the sole basis



      9       for all of these owners or are there -- this is pretty



     10       simple so far to me.



     11                  MR. TYRA:  So far this is simple.  We will



     12       discuss another chain of title to two other owners.



     13                  MR. ROGERS:  Did you say he had two deeds sent



     14       to him?



     15                  MR. TYRA:  No.  Just the one.



     16                  MR. ROGERS:  Just one.



     17



     18       EXAMINATION OF MS. ZITO BY MR. TYRA:



     19      Q.      Ms. Zito, have you previously testified before this



     20      Board?



     21      A.      No, I have not.



     22      Q.      But your statement of your qualifications are on



     23      file.  Is that correct?



     24      A.      Yes.



     25                  MR. ROGERS:  If she'll just briefly state her
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      1       background.



      2      Q.      (MR. TYRA:)  Briefly state your background for the



      3      record.



      4      A.      I have worked as a petroleum landman for the last 12



      5      years primarily in South Alabama.



      6      Q.      All right.



      7                  MR. ROGERS:  Do you have a college degree that



      8       you can tell us about or what kind of education, formal



      9       education?  We usually like to have that information.



     10                  MS. ZITO:  I have attended six different



     11       colleges.



     12                  MR. ROGERS:  Do you have a degree?



     13                  MS. ZITO:  No, I do not.



     14                  MR. ROGERS:  Okay.  That's good enough.  Where



     15       is your hometown?



     16                  MS. ZITO:  I lack three hours.



     17                  MR. ROGERS:  Where is your hometown?



     18                  MS. ZITO:  Greenwood, Mississippi.



     19                  MR. ROGERS:  All right.  And I assume you have



     20       worked for different companies.  You're an independent



     21       landman?



     22                  MS. ZITO:  I'm independent.  I have worked



     23       primarily the last nine years for Midroc Operating.



     24                  MR. ROGERS:  All right.  You're recognized as a



     25       petroleum landman.
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      1                  MR. TYRA:  Thank you.



      2      Q.      (MR. TYRA:)  Now, you -- and I have worked with you



      3      enough to know that you knew what the requirements were going



      4      to be long before you got it.  When did you begin your



      5      research trying to determine the ownership of this Shryock



      6      interest?



      7      A.      We initially began a brief look into it in 2009 when



      8      it became apparent that this was his only tract and it was on



      9      the edge of our prospect.  We put it on the shelf as -- until



     10      recently.



     11      Q.      All right.  Now, what information did you discover in



     12      2009 when he became your first check?  Because the only thing



     13      you had to work with was a name and Harris County, Texas.  Is



     14      that correct?



     15      A.      Correct.  We began with census information which led



     16      me to believe he had interest in Louisiana as well as Texas,



     17      and I did find a Howard Shryock in Louisiana and contacted



     18      him and determined that he was not the correct party.  We



     19      also found several other leads that did not lead us to the



     20      correct party, but at that time we were dealing with in



     21      excess of about 20 -- we had 20 different mineral -- severed



     22      mineral owners, professionals, and he was at the bottom of



     23      that list.



     24      Q.      All right.



     25                  MR. ROGERS:  Can you continue -- I want to
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      1       expedite this.  Did you ever find anything for him?



      2                  MS. ZITO:  I did.  I eventually -- when we



      3       picked it back up when Craft became interested in it, we



      4       found a will for him.



      5                  MR. ROGERS:  Okay.  Do you think that this is



      6       the same person?



      7                  MS. ZITO:  And we -- we were able to



      8       determine -- we have a death certificate.  We determined it



      9       is the correct person.



     10                  MR. ROGERS:  Where was it probated?



     11                  MS. ZITO:  In Harris County.



     12                  MR. ROGERS:  Have y'all probated that in Alabama



     13       now?



     14                  MR. TYRA:  We have not yet probated it.  The



     15       requirement is in the event of production, we will bring it



     16       here and submit it to probate.



     17                  MR. ROGERS:  All right.  So you can probably



     18       tell us about the will now and who the devisees were?



     19                  MR. TYRA:  Yes.



     20      Q.      (MR. TYRA:)  If you would, who were the devisees



     21      under the will?  You think three children.  Is that correct?



     22      A.      Three children.



     23      Q.      That would be Herbert M. Shryock, James Lane Shryock,



     24      and Nina E. White.  Is that correct?



     25      A.      That's correct.
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      1      Q.      And we have found all of the heirs of James Lane



      2      Shryock and Nina E. White.  Is that correct?



      3      A.      That's correct.



      4      Q.      And leases have been submitted to them or either



      5      received from them.  Now, the third son, Herbert Shryock, had



      6      three children.  Is that correct?



      7      A.      He had three stepdaughters.



      8      Q.      All right.  And did you find his will as well?



      9      A.      We did.



     10      Q.      And his will was probated in Prairie View, Texas.  Is



     11      that correct?



     12      A.      That's correct.



     13      Q.      And he left everything to those three children,



     14      Sandra Gold --



     15      A.      Actually, he left it to his wife, Doris Jackson, and



     16      she left it to the three girls.



     17      Q.      So you found her will as well?



     18      A.      Yes.



     19      Q.      And it was also in Prairie View, Texas.  Is that



     20      correct?



     21      A.      Yes.



     22      Q.      And those three children were Sandra Gold, Virginia



     23      Emery, and Marie Elam.  Is that correct?



     24      A.      That's correct.



     25      Q.      And the ones that we're concentrating on now, we have
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      1      located the Gold interest and the Elam interest.  We're



      2      concentrating now on Virginia Emery.  Is that correct?



      3      A.      Yes.



      4      Q.      Now, tell me about Virginia.  What were your efforts



      5      to locate her?



      6      A.      I thought I found her in Houston and spoke to a



      7      Virginia Emery there, but we determined she was not the



      8      correct party.  At that time, I was looking primarily in



      9      Texas and not having a lot of luck.  At some point -- and I



     10      believe it was Mrs. Elam who gave us an indication that she



     11      had lived in California.



     12                  MR. ROGERS:  Let me interrupt.  Now, she is one



     13       of the daughters of whom?



     14                  MR. TYRA:  She is the daughter of Herbert



     15       Shryock, who is the son of Howard Shryock.



     16                  MR. ROGERS:  And this lady's name was what?



     17                  MR. TYRA:  Virginia Emery, E-M-E-R-Y.



     18                  MR. ROGERS:  All right.  To summarize, were you



     19       able to -- have you found out anything -- is this one of the



     20       parties you are not able to locate?



     21                  MR. TYRA:  That's correct.



     22                  MR. ROGERS:  Did you talk to her siblings?



     23                  MS. ZITO:  She is deceased.  I did a lot of



     24       research --



     25                  MR. ROGERS:  This is -- Virginia Emery is

�



                                                                         77





      1       deceased?



      2                  MS. ZITO:  Yes.



      3                  MR. ROGERS:  And you know that because why?



      4                  MS. ZITO:  Through public records -- I mean, not



      5       through public records because she had nothing on file in



      6       public records.  Internet searches.  I found her -- you



      7       know, an indication -- like a death certificate.



      8                  MR. ROGERS:  Okay.  Well, do you know where she



      9       lived?



     10                  MS. ZITO:  In Hayward, California.



     11                  MR. ROGERS:  Did you find any will in



     12       California?



     13                  MS. ZITO:  Nothing there.



     14                  MR. ROGERS:  Okay.



     15                  MS. ZITO:  There were -- she owned a flower



     16       shop.



     17                  MR. ROGERS:  I'll let you go ahead, Mr. Tyra.



     18       We're probably pursuing the same information.



     19                  MR. TYRA:  All right.



     20      Q.      (MR. TYRA:)  And then you did determine, though, that



     21      she is now deceased?



     22      A.      Yes.



     23      Q.      And she has two daughters.  Is that correct?



     24      A.      We -- yes, she had two daughters.



     25      Q.      Now, we know she had two daughters and also three --

�



                                                                         78





      1      she had five kids altogether?



      2      A.      Five children altogether.



      3      Q.      Right.



      4      A.      We've located the three boys.  We -- they are not in



      5      touch with their sisters.  We have not been able to locate



      6      the sisters.  We have looked through marriage records,



      7      divorce records, things like that because obviously they have



      8      different names.  One sister --



      9                  MR. ROGERS:  And so these -- are these going to



     10       be the parties that are -- that you couldn't locate?



     11                  MR. TYRA:  Yes, yes.



     12      A.      One sister is deceased and we know she has issue, but



     13      we're still --



     14                  MR. ROGERS:  Wait a minute.  Do you know when



     15       she died?



     16                  MS. ZITO:  No, I don't.



     17      Q.      (MR. TYRA:)  So you've talked to her brother, Paul



     18      Dean Emery; her brother, Edward Joel Emery; and her brother,



     19      Shawn M. Emery, and none of them could give you any



     20      information concerning the other two sisters.  Let's go ahead



     21      and identify those.  They're Debra Jean Emery and Valerie



     22      Raye, R-A-Y-E, Emery.  Is that correct?



     23      A.      That's correct.



     24      Q.      And those three brothers could give you no



     25      information whatsoever?
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      1      A.      None.



      2                  MR. ROGERS:  Let me interrupt.  Isn't there an



      3       affidavit that states some of this information, Mr. Tyra?



      4                  MR. TYRA:  We never -- we never filed that.  It



      5       was -- it didn't have books and pages.  It didn't have



      6       testates or intestates at the time, so we did not file it.



      7                  MR. ROGERS:  I guess you're going to need to --



      8       maybe you'll need to amend your Petition and state all of



      9       these parties, so I think it would be good to have their



     10       names --



     11                  MR. TYRA:  Oh, yes, sir, we'll do a proposed --



     12       I mean, an amended Petition in this proposed Order that will



     13       incorporate all of the testimony of Ms. Zito --



     14                  MR. ROGERS:  Okay.  So how many --



     15                  MR. TYRA:  -- because it is very confusing.



     16                  MR. ROGERS:  How many parties are there that you



     17       could not find?



     18                  MR. TYRA:  These two.



     19                  MR. ROGERS:  These two?



     20                  MR. TYRA:  Debra Jean Emery and Valerie Raye



     21       Emery.



     22                  MR. ROGERS:  Okay.  Are there others?



     23                  MR. TYRA:  Yes, there's another chain of title



     24       that we will discuss that will bring up two other parties.



     25                  MR. ROGERS:  So you need to maybe perhaps tell
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      1       us now what efforts you've made to find these ladies'



      2       addresses.  Is that what you're going to do, Mr. Tyra?



      3                  MR. TYRA:  Exactly.  And we will --



      4                  MR. ROGERS:  Okay.  The brothers didn't know --



      5       they didn't know where they were located?



      6                  MR. TYRA:  Brothers didn't know anything, and



      7       being daughters, they are probably married now.  We didn't



      8       even have married names of their sisters.



      9                  MR. ROGERS:  Okay.



     10                  MR. TYRA:  So we did check --



     11      Q.      (MR. TYRA:)  You testified that you checked marriage



     12      records and divorce records and found nothing with either of



     13      these two ladies.  Is that correct?



     14      A.      That's correct.  We used the same tools that we used



     15      on the other 70-plus.



     16                  MR. ROGERS:  Do you know what state they lived



     17       in?



     18                  MS. ZITO:  We do not know beyond California



     19       where the mother lived.



     20                  MR. ROGERS:  Do you know what -- what state do



     21       the boys live in, the brothers, if you know?



     22                  MS. ZITO:  The brothers --



     23                  MR. TYRA:  I have that here.  Paul Dean lives in



     24       Lakewood, Colorado; Edward Emery lives in Tracy, California;



     25       and Shawn Emery lives in Boise, Idaho.  So they're spread
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      1       out.



      2                  MR. ROGERS:  Did they lease?



      3                  MR. TYRA:  Yes.



      4      Q.      (MR. TYRA:)  Did you recently receive information



      5      that Debra Jean Emery may be in Nevada?  Is that correct?



      6      A.      Yes.  I just received that information.



      7      Q.      So we're going to continue the search in Nevada.  Is



      8      that correct?



      9      A.      That's correct.



     10      Q.      And I will say leases are still coming in and we're



     11      still searching.  In the event that this -- any of these



     12      interests are forced pooled, when the leases come in, we're



     13      going to honor the lease rather than the forced pooling



     14      Order.  So you will continue looking for Debra Jean Emery and



     15      Valerie Raye Emery after this date.  Is that correct?



     16      A.      That's correct.



     17                  MR. TYRA:  All right.  Let's talk about the



     18       second problem area we have, and I'll go back to you,



     19       Mr. Dean; and that is, the deed, the mineral deed into



     20       Loudie Mick --



     21                  MR. ROGERS:  Let me interrupt, Mr. Tyra.  I



     22       think the question ought to be addressed to your witness,



     23       did you utilize -- just state the sources you utilized to



     24       find those two ladies.  Mr. Tyra, I believe, subscribes to



     25       different Internet services through -- that you can identify

�



                                                                         82





      1       people.  Did you use those, or did you, Mr. Tyra?



      2                  MR. TYRA:  I used Ancestry.com, Intelius, and



      3       Anywho.com in my search.



      4                  MR. ROGERS:  One other thing.  Do you know what



      5       age they might be roughly?  I mean, are we talking about



      6       somebody that's 80 or somebody that would be 40?



      7                  MS. ZITO:  I have here a note on her date of



      8       birth, 6 of 1961 and I --



      9                  MR. ROGERS:  Which one is that, ma'am?



     10                  MS. ZITO:  I'm not sure if that was Valerie or



     11       Debra.



     12                  MR. ROGERS:  Okay.  So that lady would be around



     13       50.  And the other one, if you know, is roughly -- probably



     14       the same age roughly?  We're not talking about somebody that



     15       would be 100 years old?



     16                  MS. ZITO:  No, no.  We -- in fact, I was



     17       surprised to find that one of them was deceased because of



     18       that --



     19                  MR. ROGERS:  I'm having trouble keeping up.  So



     20       one of them is deceased?



     21                  MR. TYRA:  No.  Their mother is deceased.



     22                  MR. ROGERS:  Their mother is deceased, okay.



     23       You have a rough opinion, you think she would be about the



     24       same age.  Do the brothers know what age they might be, for



     25       example?
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      1                  MS. ZITO:  The brothers appear to be, you know,



      2       very much estranged.



      3                  MR. ROGERS:  Do they even know when they were



      4       born?



      5                  MS. ZITO:  Well, I turned my research over to a



      6       landman who actually spoke with them, and I have not spoken



      7       to them.  I used the same searches that he used as well as



      8       about five others.  I apologize for my notes not being



      9       particularly spiffy on this, but due to the number of people



     10       we were searching for at the time, they have gotten somewhat



     11       convoluted.



     12      Q.      (MR. TYRA:)  So you used the same searches I did,



     13      plus some additional searches that I didn't have?



     14      A.      Yes.



     15      Q.      Okay.



     16                  MR. ROGERS:  Back to that.  Do you have a



     17       rough -- one of them you said would be about 50.  Do you



     18       know -- have any idea what age the other one would be



     19       roughly?



     20                  MS. ZITO:  Um --



     21                  MR. ROGERS:  Not really?



     22                  MS. ZITO:  It was -- it's my belief that they



     23       were all within that -- six born within the 1960s to '70.



     24                  MR. ROGERS:  Okay.  All right.  So they're



     25       probably still alive, most likely.
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      1                  MR. TYRA:  We feel -- I feel like they're alive.



      2                  MR. ROGERS:  All right.  So you did the



      3       searches?



      4                  MR. TYRA:  I -- you know how I double up and



      5       recheck myself, yes.



      6                  MR. ROGERS:  Okay.



      7                  MR. TYRA:  I'm thinking that we're going to find



      8       these two.



      9                  MS. ZITO:  And I really think we are.  You know,



     10       they -- they were just the last -- we found the others.  I



     11       really feel like we will, but it's just a time constraint.



     12                  MR. TYRA:  There's something out there that's



     13       going to tell us where they are.



     14                  MR. ROGERS:  All right.  Anyway, you or somebody



     15       that works for you attempted to find out information through



     16       their brothers.  Is that what you said?



     17                  MS. ZITO:  Yes.



     18                  MR. ROGERS:  Well, let's go to the other chain



     19       of title then.



     20



     21       CONTINUED EXAMINATION OF MR. DEAN BY MR. TYRA:



     22      Q.      Again, Mr. Dean, would you tell us about the Loudie



     23      Mick interest, please.



     24      A.      In September 1st of 1960 Loudie T. Mick of Wharton,



     25      Texas received a one-sixteenth interest in all oil, gas, and
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      1      other minerals every kind in nature in the subject lands from



      2      a Mr. John T. Jones, his wife Mary H. Jones, and Doris Cox



      3      Hudgens, and that instrument was recorded some 16 years later



      4      in the real property book of Covington County 689 at Page



      5      630.



      6      Q.      And that's the same 20-acre tract as the Shryock



      7      interest.  Is that correct?



      8      A.      Yes.



      9      Q.      Now, you name-checked her as well from that point to



     10      the present.  Is that correct?



     11      A.      Yes, I did.



     12      Q.      And what --



     13                  MR. ROGERS:  What's that name again, Patrick and



     14       John, the grantee of that deed?



     15                  MR. DEAN:  Loudie, L-O-U-D-I-E, T. Mick,



     16       M-I-C-K.



     17                  MR. ROGERS:  All right.



     18                  MR. TYRA:  And that is a female.



     19                  MR. ROGERS:  All right.



     20      Q.      (MR. TYRA:)  And you checked those records, and what



     21      did you find?



     22      A.      Nothing.



     23      Q.      Not one single record from 1964?



     24                  MR. ROGERS:  That was the date of the



     25       conveyance?
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      1                  MR. DEAN:  The date of the conveyance was



      2       September 1st, 1960.  The instrument wasn't recorded till



      3       '76.  Of course, we began searching for her before 1964.



      4                  MR. ROGERS:  All right.



      5



      6       CONTINUED EXAMINATION OF MS. ZITO BY MR. TYRA:



      7      Q.      So, Ms. Zito, we turn that one over to you.  And what



      8      did you come up with?



      9      A.      A lot.



     10      Q.      A lot?  Okay.



     11      A.      We have a last will and testament alluding that she



     12      did not identify this particular property.  She did identify



     13      lands that were acquired through her interest in a



     14      partnership with T. J. Hudgens and John T. Jones.



     15      Q.      So did you contact them or their heirs?  Is that



     16      correct?



     17      A.      I -- I did, and we also -- she left this to her



     18      brothers and sisters and her stepdaughter.



     19                  MR. ROGERS:  That she willed this to her



     20       brothers and sisters?



     21                  MS. ZITO:  Her brothers and sisters --



     22                  MR. ROGERS:  How many of them are there?  Is



     23       that something we need to know or --



     24                  MS. ZITO:  There were three, one predeceased



     25       or -- in the process of obtaining wills for the brothers and
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      1       sisters --



      2                  MR. ROGERS:  Maybe we ought to take it a little



      3       slower here.  Do you want to just name them, name the



      4       devisees under the will and then we'll go through them?



      5                  MS. ZITO:  Yes.  We have Katherine McInnis, her



      6       stepdaughter; Leta Mae Huebner, her sister; Marguerite



      7       Dickey, her sister; and there is one other sister.



      8                  MR. ROGERS:  So there's four devisees under that



      9       will?



     10                  MS. ZITO:  Yes.  There's one other sister that



     11       we haven't received -- gotten the will back on.  We don't



     12       have -- I'll have to look for her --



     13      Q.      (MR. TYRA:)  Did you name the McInnis?



     14      A.      The McInnis, I did.  It's the one that -- Betty



     15      Ware's mother.



     16                  MR. ROGERS:  Just state those real quickly



     17       again, the devisees under the will.



     18                  MS. ZITO:  We have Marguerite Dickey and -- I'm



     19       sorry, Ms. Mick had four codicils to her will as well.



     20      Q.      (MR. TYRA:)  She left it to her three sisters and to



     21      a stepdaughter.  Is that correct?



     22      A.      That's correct.



     23      Q.      All right.  So we just need the names of the three



     24      sisters.  And the stepdaughter's name was Katherine L.



     25      McInnis.  Is that correct?
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      1      A.      McInnis, right.



      2      Q.      Okay.  While you're looking for that, did we find, or



      3      did you find these parties in Wharton, Texas?  Is that



      4      correct?



      5      A.      I did, in Wharton, Texas.



      6      Q.      And did you hire a landman, Carl King, III of



      7      Wharton, Texas to assist in this matter?



      8      A.      Yes, I did.



      9                  MR. ROGERS:  Let me interrupt.  What was -- when



     10       did she -- when was this -- when did this Loudie Mick die?



     11       She got the deed in '60 and recorded it later.  Just kind of



     12       give us an idea on the time period we're dealing with.  As



     13       you said earlier, Mr. Tyra, it's probably not recorded here;



     14       it's recorded in another state, but you --



     15                  MR. TYRA:  It is.



     16                  MR. ROGERS:  If the well is successful, then you



     17       will probate it here?



     18                  MR. TYRA:  We'll have to, yes, sir.



     19                  MS. ZITO:  I know I've written these notes 1,000



     20       times, but --



     21                  MR. ROGERS:  Do you want to take a break and



     22       look for it?



     23                (A discussion was held off the record.)



     24                  MR. TYRA:  Could you give us just a second,



     25       Mr. Rogers?  I apologize.
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      1                  MR. ROGERS:  We'll take a brief recess.



      2                (A break was taken.)



      3                  MR. ROGERS:  Okay.  The hearing is again in



      4       session.  If you will, tell us the will about Loudie Mick.



      5                  MS. ZITO:  This is the --



      6                  MR. ROGERS:  I'll just interrupt as I'm doing



      7       them, John, and just -- if I have questions.



      8                  MR. TYRA:  Absolutely, yes, sir.



      9                  MR. ROGERS:  Okay.  We'll just try to move



     10       ahead.  We'll just keep this as simple as we can.



     11                  MS. ZITO:  Here we go.



     12                  MR. ROGERS:  Okay.  Why don't you tell us where



     13       the will is probated, what page, what county, and what



     14       state.



     15                  MR. TYRA:  It was probated in the Probate Court



     16       of Wharton County, Texas.



     17                  MR. ROGERS:  Okay.



     18                  MR. TYRA:  It's a will and some codicils to the



     19       will.



     20                  MS. ZITO:  Book 65, Page 626.



     21                  MR. ROGERS:  Okay.  When was it -- when was it



     22       probated?  Just give us an idea roughly.



     23                  MS. ZITO:  It was filed January 15th, 1976.



     24                  MR. ROGERS:  All right.



     25      Q.      (MR. TYRA:)  Now, she had a brother, T. Glen Taylor,
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      1      that predeceased her.  Is that correct?



      2      A.      That's correct.



      3      Q.      And so the will provided in that situation that it



      4      would go to her three sisters, Maye Taylor Baker, Marguerite



      5      Dickey, Leta Belle Huebner as well as the adopted daughter,



      6      Katherine L. McInnis.  Is that correct?



      7      A.      That's correct.



      8                  MR. ROGERS:  Let me interrupt.  Now, who all is



      9       going to be that you couldn't locate?  Is it going to be



     10       some of these people?



     11                  MR. TYRA:  And that was my next question.



     12      Q.      (MR. TYRA:)  We have located everyone associated with



     13      them; Ms. Baker, Ms. Dickey, and Ms. Huebner.  Is that



     14      correct?



     15      A.      That's correct.



     16      Q.      But Mrs. Katherine L. McInnis is now deceased.  Is



     17      that correct?



     18      A.      That's correct.



     19      Q.      And she died with a last will and testament.  Is that



     20      correct?  Sort of.



     21      A.      Exactly.



     22                  MR. ROGERS:  Okay.  When did she die and where



     23       is her will probated?



     24                  MS. ZITO:  Her will was not admitted to probate.



     25                  MR. ROGERS:  Well, how did you get it then?
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      1                  MS. ZITO:  It was contested.



      2                  MR. ROGERS:  What do you want to tell us about



      3       this, John?  What do we need to do?



      4      Q.      (MR. TYRA:)  All right.  Is it true then that we have



      5      the last will and testament that was filed on November 5th,



      6      1997?  Is that correct?



      7      A.      That is correct.



      8      Q.      And according to that last will and testament, she



      9      disowned all of her children and left everything to her



     10      caregiver.  Is that correct?



     11      A.      That's correct.



     12                  MR. ROGERS:  All right.  Now, where is -- where



     13       is this piece of information?  Is this --



     14                  MR. TYRA:  It's in Harris County, Texas.



     15                  MR. ROGERS:  So it was maybe offered but it



     16       wasn't accepted -- admitted to probate?



     17                  MR. TYRA:  Yes.  They opened the file and



     18       they've stamped it as the purported will, in that she



     19       disowned all of her children, her sons, and left everything



     20       to a caregiver.



     21                  MR. ROGERS:  Okay.  Now, this is who?  Who is



     22       the --



     23                  MR. TYRA:  Katherine L. McInnis.



     24                  MR. ROGERS:  Okay.



     25                  MR. TYRA:  M-C-I-N-N-I-S.
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      1                  MR. ROGERS:  So they have a dispute?



      2                  MR. TYRA:  The sons disputed the will and it



      3       never was -- it never was probated.



      4      Q.      (MR. TYRA:)  So at that point, we treated the



      5      interest as an intestate interest.  Is that correct?



      6      A.      Yes.



      7      Q.      And the intestate interest of Katherine McInnis would



      8      vest in her sons, William Edward McInnis, John Cleveland



      9      McInnis, Hue Eugene McInnis, and Kendrick Riley McInnis.  Is



     10      that correct?



     11      A.      Yes.



     12      Q.      Now, we have a lease from Hue Eugene McInnis.  Is



     13      that correct?



     14      A.      That is correct.



     15      Q.      And he provided information that his brother,



     16      Kendrick had died and never married, had no issue?



     17      A.      Correct.



     18      Q.      So that left the issue of William Edward McInnis and



     19      John Cleveland McInnis.  Is that correct?



     20      A.      Yes.



     21      Q.      What do you know about those two?



     22      A.      He -- Mr. Hue McInnis told me that John had a son



     23      named Roman.



     24                  MR. ROGERS:  Let me interrupt.  Do you have



     25       leases from these people?
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      1                  MR. TYRA:  We have leases from Hue Eugene



      2       McInnis, the brother who's alive, yes.



      3                  MR. ROGERS:  Okay.  Back to the other two.



      4                  MR. TYRA:  The other two are John Cleveland



      5       McInnis and William Edward McInnis.



      6                  MR. ROGERS:  Are these the two that you couldn't



      7       locate?



      8                  MR. TYRA:  Yes.



      9                  MR. ROGERS:  All right.  So you attempted to



     10       find these people?



     11                  MR. TYRA:  Exactly.  Exactly.



     12                  MR. ROGERS:  Tell us what efforts you've made to



     13       find them.



     14                  MS. ZITO:  Going on the name Roman McInnis I



     15       began to do Internet research.  I found a phone number in



     16       Utah which I called with no response.  I located an address



     17       and phone number in Oregon, and the phone number is no



     18       longer good.  It does not work.  You know, it doesn't



     19       connect.  And I have mailed a lease to the address along



     20       with a letter and have not received it back.



     21      Q.      (MR. TYRA:)  And we do not know if this is the



     22      correct Roman McInnis, though, do we?



     23      A.      No, we do not.



     24      Q.      And what about Mr. Hue Eugene McInnis?  What



     25      information has he provided, or has he provided any?
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      1      A.      He has provided very little information.  When we



      2      initially approached him to lease in 2009, he spoke to us but



      3      he never returned his executed lease and --



      4                  MR. ROGERS:  Now, these people that you couldn't



      5       find, how are they related?  They're brothers or they're



      6       heirs of brothers?



      7                  MR. TYRA:  They are his brothers.



      8                  MR. ROGERS:  Okay.  So you've talked to his



      9       brother and he didn't give you any information about them?



     10                  MS. ZITO:  Right.



     11      Q.      (MR. TYRA:)  But now, we've just found some



     12      information on this William Edward McInnis.  Is that correct?



     13      A.      Yes.



     14      Q.      And what is that?



     15      A.      Well, thanks to John's research, we found a William



     16      Edward McInnis divorce.  As it turned out, it was a



     17      coincidence and the information he gave me was not correct,



     18      and it led me to the correct person, and we have ordered the



     19      divorce records.  The clerk told me over the telephone about



     20      a son, William Rogers McInnis.  My research led me to his --



     21      he is deceased, in 2010.  I located his widow and have sent



     22      her a lease.



     23      Q.      But, now, actually we're waiting to receive that file



     24      from Houston --



     25      A.      Correct.
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      1      Q.      -- so that we can sort of verify among ourselves if



      2      we're actually talking to the right party.



      3                  MR. ROGERS:  Then you've got to find a will --



      4       try to find a will and so forth.



      5                  MR. TYRA:  Exactly.  Exactly.  And I think the



      6       divorce decree -- if it's the right person.  There are two



      7       William Edward McInnises out there.  I followed one to San



      8       Francisco, where he died, and then Ms. Zito followed another



      9       one to --



     10      Q.      (MR. TYRA:)  Where did yours die at?



     11      A.      Watertown, New York.



     12                  MR. TYRA:  Watertown, New York.  So we're not



     13       sure which of the two is the correct two, and we're hoping



     14       that this divorce decree will have enough information that



     15       we can link it up to one or the other, but we don't have it



     16       yet.



     17                  MR. ROGERS:  All right.  Do you want to -- do we



     18       have much more to go through, so you can summarize?



     19                  MR. TYRA:  That is it.



     20                  MR. ROGERS:  I think what you need to do, John,



     21       would be to either in maybe just a letter form just state



     22       what you presented and summarize it and say, these are



     23       the -- these are the others we could not locate.  You could



     24       state a little background, you know, they were devisees of



     25       these parties or whatever.  And then it's -- I think it's

�



                                                                         96





      1       helpful to have those -- the dates of --



      2                  MR. TYRA:  Oh, absolutely.



      3                  MR. ROGERS:  So we know roughly how old these



      4       people would be, because somebody might be able to find it;



      5       if not y'all, then maybe somebody else.  Well, that's a good



      6       explanation, and I think you --



      7                  MR. TYRA:  I think we're still on a good lead



      8       with William Edward, and I'm hopeful that either my lead or



      9       Ms. Zito's lead will be the right guy.



     10                  MR. ROGERS:  All right.  And then in your



     11       proposed Order you can state some of this, and you ought to



     12       state that you certainly made Internet searches of all the



     13       names of the people that you weren't able to locate --



     14                  MR. TYRA:  Yes, we have.



     15                  MR. ROGERS:  -- and inquiries from relatives,



     16       and then it seems like you've done about all you can.  And



     17       maybe they'll -- if you continue, maybe they'll -- it might



     18       be a good idea to state in this letter that you will



     19       continue to attempt to find these people.



     20                  MR. TYRA:  We will.  And, again, we will honor



     21       all the leases that come in, even if the forced pooling



     22       Order --



     23                  MR. ROGERS:  Okay.  So I guess you need to -- I



     24       suppose in this letter we're talking about, John, you need



     25       to state there what you believe their interest to be.
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      1                  MR. TYRA:  I will.



      2                  MR. ROGERS:  And now, what about all the -- I



      3       mean, we have an Affidavit of Notice, and we will admit



      4       that.



      5                  (Whereupon, the Affidavit of Notice was admitted



      6       into the record.)



      7      Q.      (MR. TYRA:)  And I also have to ask the question, in



      8      your opinion, would the granting of the Petition prevent



      9      waste and protect correlative rights?



     10      A.      (MS. ZITO:)  Yes.



     11                  MR. ROGERS:  Both witnesses, I guess.



     12      A.      (MR. DEAN:)  Yes.



     13                  MR. ROGERS:  All right.  Let me -- let's look at



     14       the affidavit now.  So all these parties were unleased at



     15       one time in the --



     16                  MR. TYRA:  They were at one time.  We've gotten



     17       several leases in, and we're down to 16 people, it looks



     18       like, that are -- we have not received the leases from.



     19                  MR. ROGERS:  All right.  Maybe one of your



     20       witnesses ought to state what your outstanding interest is



     21       as of now, if you have that.



     22                  MR. TYRA:  I have that.  And let me just give it



     23       to you because I'm the one marking them off and crediting



     24       them as we go forward.



     25                  MR. ROGERS:  All right.  Then what's the --
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      1       Mr. Tyra, what is the outstanding interest in terms of



      2       mineral acres and percent?



      3                  MR. TYRA:  It's 2.03 acres, which is 1.3 percent



      4       for the Northwest Quarter of Section 34, Township 6 North,



      5       Range 14 East.



      6                  MR. ROGERS:  Do you want to state all the names



      7       of those that are unleased now or maybe put that in the



      8       letter?



      9                  MR. TYRA:  I will put that in the letter to you.



     10                  MR. ROGERS:  Okay.  Roughly how many are there



     11       that are unleased?  Are you talking about eight or maybe --



     12                  MR. TYRA:  About eight or nine, yes.



     13                  MR. ROGERS:  All right.  Do you know, also, the



     14       outstanding interest that will be included in the



     15       outstanding interest of the parties that you couldn't



     16       locate?



     17                  MR. TYRA:  Yes, I do.  The outstanding interest



     18       of the Emerys -- I'm sorry, not the -- yeah, Debra Jean



     19       Emery and Valerie Raye Emery, each of them have an interest



     20       of 0.02778 net mineral acres.  The interest of the two



     21       McInnis parties, they both have an interest of 0.7838 net



     22       mineral acres.



     23                  MR. ROGERS:  All right.  I think that will cover



     24       it, John.  So what we'll do is we'll attempt to put all of



     25       this in a pretty good summary in the Order.  If you'll have
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      1       a letter with this information --



      2                  MR. TYRA:  I will.



      3                  MR. ROGERS:  And you might talk to me and we'll



      4       think about -- maybe before you submit the final draft, if I



      5       think there's something else you ought to include in the



      6       letter.



      7                  MR. TYRA:  Absolutely.



      8                  MR. ROGERS:  Because as they say, we want to get



      9       it where as much information as -- there is possible so that



     10       people could -- somebody else might want to find these



     11       people or their relative might try to come find them, so



     12       they can be found.



     13                  MR. TYRA:  Absolutely.  And I will also say



     14       we -- on our next docket, these are the same parties and the



     15       same testimony, so I'd ask that it be incorporated --



     16                  MR. ROGERS:  All right.  I think we've covered



     17       that one then.  And so we'll say that we will review the



     18       evidence and make a recommendation to the Board.  And I want



     19       to -- I can tell you the staff here, we are impressed by all



     20       the work that you did, Ms. Zito and Patrick.



     21                        All right.  That brings us to the next



     22       item, so I'll call it.  That is Item 3, Docket Number



     23       3-27-12-13, and --



     24                  MR. TYRA:  Mr. Rogers, this is a request for



     25       forced pooling without the imposition of risk compensation
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      1       all tracts and interest in the Northeast Quarter of Section



      2       34, Township 6 North, Range 14 East, Covington County,



      3       Alabama, which is Docket Number 3-27-12-13.  And I'll ask a



      4       couple of questions to Mr. Dean.



      5



      6       EXAMINATION OF MR. DEAN BY MR. TYRA:



      7      Q.      And, Mr. Dean, first off, you've testified in a



      8      previous matter about the mineral deed of Mr. Shryock and to



      9      Ms. Mick.  Do those deeds also cover interests in the



     10      Northeast Quarter of Section 34?



     11      A.      Yes, they do.  They cover all of the Northeast



     12      Quarter line south of the railroad tracks, which is all but



     13      three acres.



     14      Q.      All right, sir.  And these are the exact same deeds



     15      that were involved in the previous Petition.  Is that



     16      correct?



     17      A.      Yes, same.



     18      Q.      And so all of your research and all the things that



     19      you did in reference to the Northwest Quarter of Section 34,



     20      you also did it for the Northeast Quarter of 34?



     21      A.      Yes.



     22



     23       EXAMINATION OF MS. ZITO BY MR. TYRA:



     24      Q.      Ms. Zito, I'll ask you the same question.  The



     25      parties that we are trying to locate in the Northwest Quarter
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      1      of 34 are the exact same people that we're trying to locate



      2      in the Northeast Quarter of 34.  Is that correct?



      3      A.      Yes.



      4      Q.      So all of the work that you did applicable to the



      5      Northwest Quarter is also applicable to the Northeast



      6      Quarter?



      7      A.      Yes.



      8                  MR. TYRA:  I would ask that her testimony and



      9       the testimony of Mr. Dean be incorporated into this Docket



     10       Number 3-27-12-13 rather than going through the whole thing



     11       again.



     12                  MR. ROGERS:  That's right.  All that evidence



     13       is -- the record from the prior item is incorporated into



     14       this record.



     15      Q.      (MR. TYRA:)  In your opinion, both of you, have



     16      you -- are you of the opinion that granting this Petition



     17      would prevent waste and protect correlative rights?



     18      Ms. Zito?



     19      A.      (MS. ZITO:)  Yes.



     20      Q.      Mr. Dean?



     21      A.      (MR. DEAN:)  Yes.



     22                  MR. TYRA:  We submit this matter to you.



     23                  MR. ROGERS:  All right.  The Affidavit of Notice



     24       in this matter is admitted also, and I suppose, John, you



     25       ought to send the -- we'll need these interests stated.  Why
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      1       don't you state that in the letter so you don't have to



      2       state it now.



      3                  MR. TYRA:  I will do that.



      4                  MR. ROGERS:  And you can -- however you want to



      5       handle that.  Just have a letter with the same kind of



      6       information but state the outstanding interest and the



      7       interest of the unleased -- of the parties that you couldn't



      8       find.



      9                  MR. TYRA:  I will do so, yes.



     10                  MR. ROGERS:  All right.  Well done.



     11                  MR. TYRA:  Thank you so much.



     12                  MR. ROGERS:  We will review the evidence and



     13       make a recommendation to the Board.



     14                        Hearing is adjourned.



     15                (The hearing was adjourned at 12:03 p.m.)
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      1



      2  STATE OF ALABAMA:



      3  COUNTY OF JEFFERSON:



      4



      5       I hereby certify that the above proceedings were



      6  taken down by me and transcribed by me and that the above



      7  is a true and correct transcript of said proceedings taken



      8  down by me and transcribed by me.



      9       I further certify that I am neither kin nor of



     10  counsel to any of the parties nor in any way financially



     11  interested in the outcome of this case.



     12       I further certify that I am duly licensed by the



     13  Alabama Board of Court Reporting as a Licensed Court



     14  Reporter as evidenced by the ACCR number following my name



     15  found below.



     16                                           /s/ Stone Arledge



     17                                               STONE ARLEDGE



     18                                   Lic: #TL2019, Exp: 9/9/12



     19                                         Notary Exp: 3/11/15
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15 Exhibits 1-10 27 15 MR. ROGERS: Furthermore, copies of the
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18 Exhibit A 27 18 Gas Board on May 8 and May 10, 2012, and a confirmation of
19 Exhibits1and 2 28 19 successful postings from the Secretary of Stateis also
20 Exhibit 3 29 20  admitted into the record.
21 21 (Whereupon, the confirmation of successful
22 |TEM 15, DOCKET NO. 5-08-12-05 22 postings were admitted into the record.)
23 Exhibits 1-6 38 23 MR. ROGERS: | have an Order appointing me -- an
24 Exhibits7 and 8 39 24 Order of the State Oil and Gas Board appointing me as
25 25 Officer to conduct this hearing on behalf of the Board. The
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Page 9 Page 11
1 Order will be made apart of the record at thistime. 1 Petition by Spooner Petroleum Company.
2 (Whereupon, the Order was admitted into the 2 Any changes or corrections or comments on
3 record.) 3 al of those recommendations?
4 MR. ROGERS: The procedure for this meeting is 4 (No response.)
5 asfollows: The Hearing Officer and the staff will hear the 5 MR. ROGERS: All right. That brings usto the
6 uncontested items on the docket today and certain other 6 items set for hearing today. Thefirst itemisItem 2,
7 items. The State Oil and Gas Board will hear the 7 Docket Number 3-27-12-12, Petition by Craft Operating
8  recommendations of the Hearing Officer, contested items, and 8 Company, LLC.
9 certain other items beginning at 10:00 am. on Thursday, May 9 MR. TYRA: Mr. Rogers, I'm John Tyra here on
10 10, 2012, here in the office of the State Oil and Gas Board 10 behalf of Craft. Items 2 and 3 are both matters concerning
11 in Tuscal oosa, Alabama. 11 risk compensation without -- I'm sorry, forced pooling
12 We want to welcome Katie Henson here. 12 without risk compensation. In both of those issues, we have
13  Katieisastudent at the university and she has taken 13 parties that have not been located. | know that the Board
14 Rhianna's place at least for the time being. So we're glad 14 takes that very seriously, and the testimony and the
15 to have Katie Henson with us. 15 exhibits in matters that we're going to be presenting as to
16 I will recommend that the following 16 our diligent search and inquiry may take awhile. So for
17 Petitions be continued: Item 4, Docket Number 3-27-12-15A, 17 that reason, | would ask if it would accommodate all the
18 Petition by Pruet Production Company; Item 5, Docket Number |18 other parties that we just be moved to the end of the
19 3-27-12-16, Petition by Ankor E& P Holdings Corporation; Item |19 docket.
20 6, Docket Number 3-27-12-17, Petition by Ankor; and Item 25, |20 MR. ROGERS: All right. Asyou've stated, the
21 Docket Number 8-26-08-25A, a motion by the Board. 21 Board and staff take that seriously, the proof required to
22 Item 17, Docket Number 5-08-12-07 isa 22 show that you made a diligent effort to locate those
23 Petition by Black Warrior Methane Corporation. We will 23 parties. Isthere any objection to that?
24 recommend that this Petition be continued with the 24 (No response.)
25 stipulation that the temporarily abandoned status for the 25 MR. ROGERS: Then we'll put Items 2 and 3 at the
Page 10 Page 12
1 subject wells be extended to the next regularly scheduled 1 end of the docket.
2 hearing of the Board. Item 22, Docket Number 5-08-12-12 is 2 MR. TYRA: Allright, sir.
3 a Petition by Union Oil Company of California. We will 3 MR. ROGERS: Okay.
4 recommend that this Petition be continued with the 4 MR. TYRA: And also, on Item 18, Docket Number
5 stipulation that the temporarily abandoned status and the 5 5-08-12-08, Spooner, aforced pooling without risk
6 shut-in status for the subject wells be extended to the next 6 compensation, | request that that matter be dismissed
7 regularly scheduled meeting of the Board. Item 23, Docket 7 without prejudice.
8 Number 5-08-12-13 is a Petition by Four Star Oil & Gas 8 MR. ROGERS: I'll tell you what we'll do on
9 Company. We will recommend this Petition be continued with 9 that, Mr. Tyra, we just got it for the Board. And since
10 the stipulation that the temporarily abandoned status and 10 it'srelated to the other items, you can just addressit on
11 shut-in status for the subject wells be extended to the next 11 Thursday.
12 regularly scheduled meeting of the Board. 12 MR. TYRA: Sure. That will befine. Thank you.
13 Dismissals. | will recommend the 13 MR. ROGERS: All right. Then that brings usto
14 following Petitions be dismissed without prejudice: Item 1, 14 Item 11, Docket Number 5-08-12-01, Petition by Sklar
15 Docket Number 3-27-12-10, Petition by Sklar Exploration 15 Exploration Company, LLC.
16 Company, LLC and Item 10, Docket Number 3-27-12-22, Petition | 16 Good morning, Mr. Coleman.
17 by Geomet, Incorporated. 17 MR. COLEMAN: Mr. Rogers, Mike Coleman for Sklar
18 Thefollowing items are set for hearing by 18 Exploration Company, LLC. Thisis Docket Number 5-08-12-01
19 the Board: Item 7, Docket Number 3-27-12-18A, Petition by 19 by Sklar requesting that the State Oil and Gas Board of
20 Ankor E& P Holdings Corporation; Item 8, Docket Number 20 Alabama enter an Order of forced pooling without risk
21 3-27-12-19, Petition by Ankor; Item 9, Docket Number 21 compensation all tracts and interest in the Northwest
22 3-27-12-20, Petition by Ankor; Item 12, Docket Number 22 Quarter of Section 34, Township 4 North, Range 12 East,
23 5-08-12-02, Petition by Escambia Operating Company, LLC; 23 Conecuh County, Alabama.
24 Item 18, Docket Number 5-08-12-08, Petition by Spooner 24 MR. ROGERS: Why don't you just give us a brief
25 Petroleum Company; and Item 19, Docket Number 5-08-12-09, 25 summary of what'sinvolved here, Mr. Coleman.
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Page 13 Page 15
1 MR. COLEMAN: All right. There'sbeen an 1 you would also want to admit the original affidavits of each
2 original Petition that was filed and then afirst amended 2 of those.
3 Petition for forced pooling, wherein Petitioner avers that 3 MR. ROGERS: Then let's admit the original
4 it owns or has control of al of the drilling and 4 affidavits aso.
5 operational rightsin the proposed unit except for an 5 MR. COLEMAN: | think that's everything.
6 approximate 1.1137821 percent minera interest in the unit 6 MR. ROGERS: All right. So that's four
7 as awhole, which is approximately 160 acres, more or less, 7 exhibits. So Exhibit 1 then will be the affidavit of
8 or approximately 1.7820513 net mineral acres. The 8 Brandon Hughey, Exhibit 2 will be the affidavit of
9 outstanding interest is believed to be owned by the six 9 Mr. Marshall Jones, Exhibit 3 will be the amended affidavit
10 persons as set forth in the first amended Petition. The 10 of Mr. Hughey, and Exhibit 4 will be the amended affidavit
11 first amended affidavit of J. Marshall Jones, 111, whois 11 of Mr. Jones.
12 the land manager of Sklar, reflects seven such persons; 12 (Whereupon, the affidavits of J. Marshall Jones
13 however, since that time, upon understanding one of those 13 and Brandon D. Hughey were admitted into the record.)
14 people has actually leased, leaving the six inissue. And 14 MR. ROGERS: What was the -- where was -- the
15 despite the diligent efforts of Sklar, it's possible that 15 gentleman whose name you stated is incarcerated, where did
16 there are unknown people who may own or claim an interest in | 16 you find -- get that address? Or what is his address,
17 the proposed unit, but our research and interviews and legal 17 Mr. Coleman, just so I'll have that clarified?
18 work reveal no such persons. 18 MR. COLEMAN: Okay. There are two addresses. |
19 MR. ROGERS: All right. So thisisnot acase 19 mean, my understanding is -- well, in Atlanta, Georgia. |
20 where you're claiming that a diligent effort was made to 20 assumeit's afederal correctional ingtitute, as|
21 find somebody whose address you don't have? 21 understand.
22 MR. COLEMAN: Correct. 22 MR. ROGERS: All right.
23 MR. ROGERS: All right. 23 MR. COLEMAN: And theresaP.O. box. The
24 MR. COLEMAN: No such person has been 24 addresses are -- the address for --
25 identified, to my knowledge. Notice by ordinary and first 25 MR. ROGERS: Soit'safedera prison?
Page 14 Page 16
1 class mail was mailed to five of the said persons on 1 MR. COLEMAN: That's correct. That'swhat it
2 approximately -- | mean, on April the 17th, 2012, 21 days 2 appears. But both of the notices went to the same address,
3 prior to the hearing and on April 20th, 18 days prior to the 3 which is P.O. Box 150160, Atlanta.
4 hearing to Willie James Berry and on April 23rd, 15 days 4 MR. ROGERS: All right. You've stated the
5 prior to the hearing to James Berry, who is a person that's 5 outstanding interest. Anything else, Mr. Coleman?
6 incarcerated and not ** acaution. Notices were mailed to 6 MR. COLEMAN: No, sir.
7 two different names upon which he goes, is my understanding. | 7 MR. ROGERS: All right. And | think we've got a
8 And so notice is proper and it's set forth in the affidavit 8 proposed Order submitted on this?
9 of Brandon D. Hughey regarding the notice by first class 9 MR. COLEMAN: That'sright.
10 mail. So all six peoplein question have been notified in 10 MR. ROGERS: All right. All these exhibits are
11 that. Wherefore, based on this, Mr. Rogers, Sklar submits 11 admitted. The staff will review the evidence and make a
12 this upon the affidavits and the Petition and amended 12 recommendation to the Board.
13 Petition. | would ask that the affidavit and amended -- the 13 MR. COLEMAN: Thank you.
14 first amended affidavit of J. Marshall Jones be admitted 14 MR. ROGERS: The next item thenis Item 13,
15 into the record as well asthe affidavit and first amended 15 Docket Number 5-08-12-03, Petition by Saga Petroleum, LLC of
16 affidavit of Brandon D. Hughey regarding the notice. Andas |16 Colorado.
17 you noted earlier, the Proofs of Publication have been 17 MR. WATSON: | have one witness, Mr. Rogers. |
18 submitted, so we will submit this on the -- 18 would like to have him sworn in, please, sir.
19 (Whereupon, the affidavits of J. Marshall Jones 19 MR. ROGERS: State your name and address, sir.
20 and Brandon D. Hughey were offered into the record.) 20 MR. RADIGAN: Ken Radigan, Tuscaloosa, Alabama.
21 MR. ROGERS: Go ahead. So you want to -- you 21 KEN RADIGAN,
22 want the first amended affidavit of Mr. Jones to be admitted 22 having been first duly sworn, was examined and
23 and the first amended affidavit of Mr. Hughey to be 23 testified asfollows:
24 admitted. Isthat right? 24 MR. WATSON: Mr. Rogers, I'm Tom Watson
25 MR. COLEMAN: Yes. Andthen | would assumethat |25 representing Saga Petroleum, and I've pre-filed an Affidavit
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Page 17 Page 19
1 of Noticein this matter. | would liketo have it admitted 1 then upon application to the Board administratively that a
2 into the record. 2 second well can be drilled in an existing 80-acre unit, you
3 (Whereupon, Exhibit A was offered into the 3 would have ownership of al the rightsin that unit, you
4 record.) 4 would position that second well in alegal location on that
5 MR. ROGERS: By theway, so that everything 5 80-acre unit, and the evidence has been that those second
6 appears clear on the transcript, we're going to try to 6 wells produced at least as good as or sometimes better than
7 alwaysidentify each exhibit and the exhibit number. 7 the existing well on that unit.
8 The Affidavit of Noticeisadmitted. That 8 MR. ROGERS: That is an excellent explanation,
9 will be -- that will be Exhibit A. 9 Mr. Watson, off the top of your head.
10 (Whereupon, Exhibit A was admitted into the 10 MR. WATSON: Well, | had alittle help from
11 record.) 11 looking at the statute here.
12 MR. WATSON: ThisisaPetition by Saga 12 MR. ROGERS: So we -- so that is an amendment, |
13 Petroleum Limited Liability Company of Colorado asking the |13 believe, to 9-17-12 that was passed by the Legislation
14 Board to enter an Order amending Rule 4A of the Special 14 several years ago?
15 Field Rulesfor the Deerlick Creek Coal Degasification 15 MR. WATSON: That'sright.
16 Field, and we're asking in this amendment that Saga be 16 MR. ROGERS: Thank you, sir.
17 allowed to drill asecond well in an 80-acre drilling and 17 MR. WATSON: And today we are here -- Sagais
18 production unit in the Deerlick Creek Coal Degasification 18 here to amend the Deerlick Creek Coal Degasification Field
19 Field. 19 for that purpose.
20 MR. ROGERS: Mr. Watson, why don't you give a 20
21 little background about -- it's been along time since we 21 EXAMINATION BY MR. WATSON:
22 did that, but we had a statute pass that allowed that under 22 Q. Mr.Radigan, you have appeared before this Board and
23 certain circumstances. 23  haveonfilean affidavit of your qualifications, and you're
24 MR. WATSON: Yes, sir. The-- it was determined 24 incharge of the operations for Saga Petroleum Limited
25 after a study that that 80-acre spacing may not completely 25  Liability Company of Colorado and the Deerlick Creek Coal
Page 18 Page 20
1 drain the recoverable coalbed methane hydrocarbonsin the 1  Degasification Field?
2 unit, so the Board entered into a process of reforming the 2 A Yessr.
3 40-acre unit -- reforming the 80-acre unit into two 40-acre 3 Q. Andyou have prepared exhibits or exhibits have been
4 units for the purpose of drilling a second well. In many 4 prepared under your supervision and control in response to
5 cases that worked and there have been numerous reformations | 5  the statutory requirements for drilling a second well in an
6 along those lines, but -- and in its wisdom, the legislature 6  existing 80-acre unit?
7 felt that if we set up aprocess to alow a second well in 7 A Yessir.
8 an existing 80-acre unit complying with the other ruleson a 8 Q. Allright, sir. | have handed up those exhibits to
9 setback, et cetera, that would be a more efficient way to 9  theBoard'sstaff. 1'd likefor you to take the exhibits, if
10 maximize the production of coalbed methane gas, prevent 10  youwould, please, your Exhibit Number 1, which isaplat,
11 waste, and protect correlative rights. 11  andtell usabout the existing 80-acre unit and about the
12 The statute, with respect to wells drilled 12 proposed well on that 80-acre unit. That 80-acre unit will
13 ispretty clear. It requires aparty to affirmatively 13  consist of the north half of the Northeast Quarter of Section
14 demonstrate to the Board after notice of hearing with 14  19. Isthat right?
15 substantial evidence that's geological and engineering 15 A. Yes, dr, that iscorrect.
16 evidence, and production information derived from wellsin 16 Q. Allright.
17 an established field proving that 80-acre drainage units 17 A. Yes, it'sin Section 19 and we're moving the well
18 will not efficiently and economically drain the entire 80 18  approximately, you know, agood thousand feet or so away from
19 acres, and we are asking the Board to amend the rules to 19  theexisting well in that 80-acre unit, and, of course, we've
20 allow a second well to be drilled, and we will -- we will 20  proposed to drill it and drain the rest of that 80 acres.
21 meet the requirements of the statute where we have to show 21 Q. Allright. Andlook at your Exhibit Number 2. What
22 that the wells -- that two wells will produce more gas than 22  isthat? Doesthat show the north half of the Northwest
23 one well, that the second well is not an unnecessary well, 23 Quarter of that same section, 19, an existing well and a
24 inthat it will produce, and that -- that second well is not 24  proposed new well?
25 unnecessary. So if we meet those statutory requirements, 25 A. Itdoes,sir.
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1 Q. Andhow far approximately isthat new well from the 1  thesewellswere producing?
2 existing well? 2 A. Yes, sir.
3 A. Again,it'sapproximately alittle over 1,000 feet 3 Q. Thefirst well, being the parent well, was producing
4 from the proposed drill site to the -- to the well in the 4 roughly 30 MCF aday. Isthat right?
5 original 80. 5 A. Yes, sir. That's correct.
6 Q. Allright, sir. Look at Exhibit Number 3 now, if you 6 Q. Andthenthe second well -- and these are other wells
7  would, Mr. Radigan. That isa cross section through Section 7  that werereformed and drilled on 40s and you're trying to
8 19 with existing wells. Basically, what are you showing 8  give ussome background here --
9 there? 9 A. Thatiscorrect. Thesewellsarein the Blue Creek
10 A. We'reshowing the existing coal seemsthat arein the 10 Field.
11  exigting wells and how these wells, you know, that we're 11 Q. BlueCreek Field. And then the second well in that
12 proposing to drill inthe -- in the existing 80 will -- will 12 same unit produced about 60 MCF aday. Isthat right?
13  getting into these coa seams herethat arein the 13 A. That'scorrect.
14 surrounding well. 14 Q. Sothat proved that by reforming and drilling a
15 MR. WATSON: And, Mr. Rogers, part of the 15  second well that you -- that the second well was not an
16 statutory requirement is to demonstrate geologically that 16  unnecessary well, that it, in fact, produced additional coal
17 these coal seams exist in the areas, and in a prior docket 17 seem gas that was not being produced by the parent well. Is
18 in December the 30th of 2008, Docket Numbers 12-9-08-3, 4, |18  that right?
19 5, 6, 8, and 10 exhibits were presented to this Board 19 A. Thatiscorrect, sir.
20 showing cross sections through the various coal 20 Q. Allright. Let'slook at your Exhibit Number 6 ,
21 degasification fields in Tuscaloosa County, from Robinson's |21 Mr. Radigan. Exhibit 6 isa-- isatabular rendition of
22 Bend all the way to Short Creek, and I'd like for that 22 parent and second wells, four in number. Thiswould be the
23 geologic exhibit to be incorporated by reference in the 23 parent well. I'm not going to read these wells. They're
24 hearing today as an addition to this cross section through 24  evident here. But what you -- what you're trying to show in
25 these wells that we're addressing today in Section 19, and | 25  theDeerlick Creek Coal Degasification Field is, in these
Page 22 Page 24
1 have a copy of those exhibits that we can hand up for 1  wellswhere asecond well was drilled, you had, if you'l
2 inclusion in thisrecord. 2 look over at thefar right-hand side, the parent well in the
3 (Whereupon, Exhibit No. 16 was offered into the 3 first case produced 47 MCF; the second well, 72 MCF. And the
4 record.) 4 next case the parent well produced 67 MCF; the second well,
5 MR. ROGERS: All right. Well just call all of 5  35MCF. Arethose numbers correct?
6 this Exhibit 16, Mr. Watson. That will be the exhibits 6 A. Yesdir, they are.
7 submitted in December 30th, 2008, and we'll just call this 7 Q. Andthethird well, the parent well produced 71 MCF;
8 entire exhibit book Exhibit 16 to thisitem. 8  thesecond well, 31 MCF. And yet, in the fourth well, the
9 (Whereupon, Exhibit No. 16 was admitted into 9  parent well produced 70 MCF and the second well produced 187
10 the record.) 10  MCF. Now, it'sclear from this exhibit that the second well
11 MR. WATSON: All right, sir. 11  wascertainly not an unnecessary well. Isthat correct?
12 Q. (MR.WATSON:) Now, your next couple of exhibits, |12 ~ A.  Thatiscorrect.
13 Mr. Radigan, starting with Exhibit Number 4isagasmeter |13 Q. Becauseit produced additional gas that had not been
14 report on the parent well. The parent well being the 14  produced by the parent well?
15 22-07-27 Well. Isthat correct? 15 A.  Yessir.
16 A. Yes, dir, that iscorrect. 16 Q. Okay. Your next exhibit, Exhibit Number 7, is simply
17 Q. Allright. Thisshows production from April the 17  agraphical depiction of production from the parent well with
18  17th, two thousand -- from January the 10th, 2012 through |18  22-07-27. Isthat right?
19  April the17th, 2012. Isthat right? 19 A, Yessir.
20 A. Yes, sdir. 20 Q. And then the next exhibit -- on the next page of that
21 Q. Andyour next exhibit, Exhibit Number 5, isa gas 21  exhibit, Page 2 of Exhibit Number 7 is a second well graph
22 meter report showing the production MCF for the 22-08-70 |22  showing the production, and those graphs correspond with the
23  Waell. Isthat right? 23 numberson the previous exhibit, Number 6. Isthat right?
24 A. Yesdr. 24  A. Yes, €r. That'scorrect.
25 Q. Andthisisjust adaily report showing what each of 25 Q. Justpresentingit -- presenting it in agraphical
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1 form? 1 (Whereupon, Exhibits Nos. 1 through 10 were
2 A. Took asan average. 2 admitted into the record.)
3 Q. Okay. Andthen Exhibit Number 8isaparent well for | 3 MR. WATSON: And I tender him to you and the
4 the 26-07-29 Well, which tracks the tabular rendition. Is 4 members of the staff for any questions you have.
5  that correct? 5 MR. ROGERS: Any questions from the staff?
6 A. Yesasir. 6 DR. BOLIN: No questions.
7 Q. AndPage2of thatisa-- isagraphfor a 7 MR. ROGERS: The staff has no questions.
8  production from the second well, isthat right, in that same 8 Anything else, Mr. Watson?
9 unit? 9 MR. WATSON: That'sall.
10 A. Yesdr,itis. 10 MR. ROGERS: We will review the evidence and
11 Q. Wego again to Exhibit Number 9 which, again, are 11 make a recommendeation to the Board.
12 graphs of production, as depicted on Exhibit Number 6. Is |12 ** dl right. The next item thenisItem
13 thatright? 13 14, Docket Number 5-08-12-04, Petition by W& T Offshore,
14 A. Yes, sir. 14 Incorporated.
15 Q. AndPage?2 of that exhibit isagraph of production 15 MR. WATSON: Tom Watson for W& T Offshore, Inc.
16  for the second well on that same -- for that same -- for the 16 | have pre-filed an Affidavit of Noticein this matter. I'd
17 second well, | should say? 17 like to have it admitted into the record.
18 A. Yessr. 18 (Whereupon, Exhibit A was offered into the
19 Q. Andfinaly, Exhibit Number 10 isthe parent well -- |19 record.)
20 or graph for the parent well's production for the West 20 MR. ROGERS: That will be admitted as Exhibit A.
21 32-12-49 Well and Page 2 of that exhibit is a graph of 21 (Whereupon, Exhibit A was admitted into the
22 production for the 33-05-66 Well. Isthat correct? 22 record.)
23 A. Yes, dir. 23 MR. WATSON: | aso have pre-filed an Affidavit
24 Q. Soyou'rejust depicting the production graphically 24 of Testimony in support of the request, which I will
25  that's presented in Exhibit 2, and each of these exhibits 25 describe to you now, and that request is W& T is asking the
Page 26 Page 28
1  showsthat the second well was not an unnecessary well, that 1 Board to enter an Order extending the temporary abandonment
2 additional coalbed methane reserves were produced and, 2 status for the State Lease 531 No. 3 Well located in the
3 therefore, that would be a prevention of waste and a 3 Fairway Field unit, Mobile County, Alabama. | have an
4 protection of correlative rights, would it not? 4 affidavit in support of this request by G.C. Slawson, Jr.,
5 A. Yes dr. 5 Manager and Counsel for W& T Offshore, Inc. | would like to
6 Q. Now, having demonstrated that we have geology 6 introduce his Affidavit of Testimony now.
7  underlying this areawith coal seams being present both in 7 And in keeping with the Board's procedure
8  your exhibit and the -- and the prior exhibit from 2008 that 8 for information on wells that we are requesting temporary
9  depictsall thefieldsin the coalbed methane area and having 9 abandonment status for, | have the questionnaire that was
10  presented this production information, it's your -- isit 10 completed by W& T Offshore, Inc.'sengineering. I'd liketo
11  your testimony that the second wells drilled in these prior 11 have that made part of the record.
12 unitswere not unnecessary wells, that they did, in fact, 12 (Whereupon, Exhibits Nos. 1 and 2 were offered
13 recover hydrocarbons that would not have otherwise been 13 into the record.)
14  recovered; that by going through this process we will prevent |14 MR. ROGERS: All right. | do have acopy of the
15  waste, protect correlative rights, and that the second well 15 questionnaire. And do you want me to go ahead and admit
16  inan 80-acre unit would be justified based on these factors 16 this, Mr. Watson?
17  we'vejust discussed? 17 MR. WATSON: Yes, sir.
18 A. Yes sr. 18 MR. ROGERS: The questionnaire is admitted, the
19 MR. WATSON: Mr. Rogers, | would ask that you 19 Affidavit of Testimony is admitted, and the Affidavit of
20 admit into the record of this hearing Exhibits 1 through -- 20 Notice is admitted.
21 I think 1 through 10, along with the geological exhibits 21 (Whereupon, Exhibits Nos. 1 and 2 were admitted
22 that I've handed up to you to the testimony of Mr. Radigan. |22 into the record.)
23 (Whereupon, Exhibits Nos. 1 through 10 were 23 MR. WATSON: All right, sir. And finally, |
24 offered into the record.) 24 notified the Commissioner of Conservation and Natural
25 MR. ROGERS: All the exhibits are admitted. 25 Resources of this request, and he has responded to Dr. Tew
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1 indicating that based on the information they have reviewed, | 1 EXAMINATION BY MR. WATSON:
2 they are not opposed to the granting of thisrequest. I'd 2 Q. Mr. Miller, you have appeared before this Board and
3 like for Commissioner Guy's letter to be made a part of the 3 you areresponsible for the management of the Robinson's Bend
4 record. 4 Coal Degasification Field. Isthat correct?
5 (Whereupon, Exhibit No. 3 was offered into the 5 A. That'scorrect.
6 record.) 6 Q. Areyoufamiliar with the request for the two wells
7 MR. ROGERS: The letter from the -- from 7  thatI'vejust outlined here today where we're asking the
8 Commissioner Gunter Guy is admitted. In that letter, the 8  Board to approve the current completion asafinal completion
9 Commissioner states he has no objection to the granting of 9  for the -- for the Parham and Ingram Wells?
10 the Petition. That will be admitted as Exhibit 3. 10 A. lam
11 (Whereupon, Exhibit No. 3 was admitted into the 11 Q. And haveyou prepared exhibitsin support of this
12 record.) 12 request?
13 MR. WATSON: All right, sir. Basically --and | 13 A.  lhave
14 won't go into any detail, as stated in our Petition, but 14 MR. WATSON: | tender him as an expert witness
15 thiswell needs to be -- the status needs to be -- the 15 for giving testimony, Mr. Rogers.
16 temporary abandonment status needs to be continued because | 16 MR. ROGERS: Heis so recognized.
17 thiswell ison aplatform so close to agood producingwell |17 Q.  (MR.WATSON:) All right. Mr. Miller, the staff is
18 that we can't go in and permanently plug and abandon it at 18  looking at thefirst exhibit that you've prepared, Exhibit
19 thistime. It'sonly 15 feet from one of the best wellsin 19  Number 1, and we have discussion points on here and you reach
20 the Fairway unit. So all of that's stated in your Affidavit 20  aconclusion on these two wells. 1'd like for you to go
21 of Testimony. That'sdl | have on this matter, Mr. Rogers. 21  through those paints, if you would, for the staff.
22 MR. ROGERS: All right. Just to review, the 22 A.  Wehaveopen hole completions. Inkind of an analog,
23 Affidavit of Notice was Exhibit A, the Affidavit of 23 annular completions are common in the Black Warrior Basin for
24 Testimony was Exhibit 1, the questionnaire was Exhibit 2, 24 coabed methane. It's proven to be safe and to protect
25 and the letter from the Commissioner was Exhibit 3. 25  shalow aquifer which may supply drinking water. Open hole
Page 30 Page 32
1 Anything else, Mr. Watson? 1  completions can be as productive as cased hole with fracture
2 MR. WATSON: That'sall. 2 treatments. Open hole completions offer a substantial
3 MR. ROGERS: We will review the evidence and 3 savingsin cost to the operator. Savings of 100 to $200,000
4 make a recommendation to the Board. 4 can beexpected. Thereisapotential increasein economic
5 The next item then is Item 15, Docket 5  recovery of coalbed methanein suitable wells. Open hole
6 Number 5-08-12-05, Petition by Robinson's Bend Operating Il, | 6  completions do not prevent subsequent cased hole with
7 LLC. 7  fracturetreatments, if warranted. And in the Robinson's
8 MR. WATSON: Tom Watson for Robinson's Bend 8  Bend and the Thornton Creek areathere are no productive
9 Operating 11, LLC. | have onewitness. I'd like to have 9  conventiona zones that might commingle with coalbed methane.
10 him sworn in, Mr. Rogers. 10 The conclusion here is open hole completions
11 MR. ROGERS: If you would, stand and state your 11  could potentially economically benefit the state, royalty
12 name and address, sir. 12 ownersand working interest owners due to higher number of
13 MR. MILLER: I'm Rick Miller from Woodlands, 13  wellsand higher overall economic recovery of coalbed
14 Texas. 14  methane.
15 RICK MILLER, 15 Q. Now let'squalify everything you just said. First of
16 having been first duly sworn, was examined and 16  al, open hole and annular completions are very common in
17 testified as follows: 17  areaswhere we have underground mining. Isthat correct?
18 MR. WATSON: This matter comesto you on 18 A. That'smy understanding, yes.
19 publication of notice, Mr. Rogers. Thisisarequest by 19 Q. Andsecondly, the Parham 537 and the Ingram 725 Wells
20 Robinson's Bend to approve the final permanent -- to make 20  wereanomaliesin the Robinson's Bend Coal Degasification
21 permanent, I'm sorry, the open hole completion for Parham 21  Fied, werethey not?
22 3-8-537 Well and the Ingram 36-14-725 Well. Bothof these [22 ~ A.  Thatiscorrect.
23 wells are located in the Robinson's Bend Coal Degasification |23 Q.  When those wells were completed, they were producing
24 Field. 24 ahighvolumeof gas. Correct?
25 25 A, That'strue
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1 Q. Atthatpointintime, wasit safeto run production 1  wherewe aso have the 400 feet of the eight-and-five-eighths
2 casingin either of those wells? 2 casing cemented in place. In addition, to the bottom of the
3 A. Thegaspresented an unsafe condition. 3 wadl, werun ab-and-a-half inch casing and cement itin
4 Q. Andatthat point, you applied to the supervisor's 4 place covering up the coalbed methane seams. These are then
5  officefor an exception for those two wells, not to have to 5  perforated and fracture stimulated, and the tubing is run and
6  run production casing in those wells at that point. |Isthat 6  completed to produce the well.
7  correct? 7 Q. Thetwo wellsthat are the subject of this hearing
8 A. Thatiscorrect. 8  today are represented by the schematic diagram on the left.
9 Q. Andthe supervisor granted that? 9 Isthat correct?
10 A. Thatiscorrect. 10 A. Thatiscorrect.
11 Q. Allright. Andwe are here today to ask the Board to 11 Q. Allright,sir. Let'sgotoyour Exhibit 3. Tell us
12  alow those wellsto remain in that configuration that 12 what's shown on this exhibit, Mr. Miller.
13  they're completed in today? 13 A. Thisexhibit compares the Ingram 725, which is one of
14 A. Thatiscorrect. 14  thetwo open hole wells, with adirect offset, the Carpenter
15 Q. Andthat'sall wereasking for? 15  724. We're comparing the production rates of gas and water.
16 A. That'sdl wereasking for. 16  I'll draw your attention to the Ingram Well. Thered line
17 Q. We'renot asking that this be allowed elsewherein 17  representsthegasrates. You can seeinitidly it peaks at
18 thisfield, the Robinson's Bend Field, or in the Thornton 18  about 5,000 MCF per month, which is an exceptionally good
19  Creek Field, are we? 19  well for the Robinson's Bend area. The comparable well
20 A. No. 20  below, the Carpenter 724, which has been on alittle longer
21 Q. Allright. But these generalizations that you made 21  and has more history in the graph, you can seeits early rate
22 are, in fact, true, in that it would be cheaper not to have 22 was around 2,000 MCF per month. The Ingram Well, I'll
23 torun production casing, and at some point in time you may 23 draw -- going back to it, you can see the blue line
24 encounter other wells that produce a high volume of gaswhere |24 represents the water production. There was no water
25 it would be unsafe to run production casing, might you not? 25  productioninitially. You can see the gas rate did drop off.
Page 34 Page 36
1 A. That'strue. Wemight runintoit again. 1  Thiswasamanaged effort on the part of our operations as
2 Q. Should that be the case, then you would -- you would 2 theflowing tubing pressure dropped. Y ou can see towardsthe
3 understand that you'd have to apply to the supervisor first 3 endthelast two points show where we ran the production
4 and then possibly to the Board, if you couldn't run 4 tubing and put on arod pump. At that point, we began
5  production casing in those wells. But isit your testimony 5  producing water and the production rate on the gas jumped
6  youwould make every effort to complete those wellsin 6  back up to about 6,000 MCF per month. So these are kind of
7  accordance with the Specia Field Rulesasopposedtoasking | 7  thesignsof avery good productive well in our area. Down
8  for exceptions? 8  below you can see the Carpenter has been on water production
9 A. Thatiscorrect. 9  thewholetime and the gas has been coming up asthe -- as
10 Q. Let'slook at your Exhibit Number 2, Mr. Miller. As 10  the coalbed methane desorbed.
11 | appreciateit, thisisaschematic drawing of an open hole 11 Q. Allright. And Exhibit Number 4?
12 completion versus acased hole completion. Briefly describe |12 ~ A.  Exhibit Number 4 is attempting to do the same thing
13 thatfor us. 13  with the Parham 537, the open hole. It's compared to its
14 A. Okay. The-- you can see the schematic on the left 14  nearest offset, the Lee 551. In these cases, these wells
15 sideisthat of an open hole completion. I'll draw attention 15  were completed nearly at the sametime, and so they're even a
16  tothe eight-and-five-eighths casing which is cemented in 16  better comparison. They both peaked around 2,000 MCF per
17  placeat about 400 feet, and that's typical of both wells. 17  month. The Parham Well has produced slightly more, and you
18  Thebluelinesthere represent the coal seams, and you can 18  can see where the water production comes up in October 2010
19  seethewellsdrilled through the coal seams. In the open 19  whenweinstalled the pump. The gasrateincreased over 1500
20  hole case, we're left with an open hole well drilled to 20  MCF per month. So, again, it compares favorably to Lee 551
21  approximately 3600 feet. You aso seethat weveruntubing |21  inproductivity.
22  and-- and apump inside of the open hole. So protectingthe (22 Q.  All right, sir. Let'stake alook at your Exhibit
23  shalow agquifersisthe 400 foot, eight-and-five-eighths 23 Number 5. Tell uswhat's shown on that exhibit, Mr. Miller.
24 casing cemented in place. 24  A. Itjust-- Exhibit Number 5 is the detailed wellbore
25 On theright side is the cased hole completion 25  schematic with all the information that goesinto the current
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1 completion. 1 | have copies here, if you'd like to put them in the record
2 Q. Andthat'sfor the Ingram 36-14-725 Well. Right? 2 of this hearing today.
3 A, That'sright. That'sfor the Ingram Well. 3 (Whereupon, Exhibits Nos. 7 and 8 were offered
4 Q. Andyour last exhibit, Exhibit Number 6? 4 into the record.)
5 A. Itisthesame detailed wellbore schematic for the 5 MR. ROGERS: We haveacopy. So thiswill be --
6  Parham 537. 6 MR. WATSON: 7 and 8.
7 Q. Allright, sir. Now, Mr. Miller, we had indicated, 7 MR. ROGERS: We'll make these two water well
8  or your company had indicated the possibility of going back 8 surveys Exhibits 7 and 8, and those will be admitted.
9  and completing these wells with production casing when the 9 (Whereupon, Exhibits Nos. 7 and 8 were admitted
10  conditionswere safe. What isyour testimony to this Board 10 into the record.)
11  today? Should that be required? What do you see -- what 11 MR. WATSON: All right, sir. | tender my
12 prognosisdo you have for those two wells, the Parham and the |12 witness to you and the members of the staff for any
13  Ingram, should that be required? 13 questions.
14 A. Thereisapossibility that the productivity of the 14 MR. ROGERS: Any questions from the staff?
15  wellswould go down, if we wereto run casing. 15 DR. BOLIN: No questions.
16 Q. Wouldyou consider that astrong possibility? 16 MR. ROGERS: All right. Anything else,
17 A.  Yes | would. 17 Mr. Watson?
18 Q. Okay. Andisityour testimony to this Board that 18 MR. WATSON: That'sall.
19  thesewells, the Ingram and the Parham, as they're currently 19 MR. ROGERS: The staff will review the evidence
20  completed, are safe and pose no environmental threat -- no 20 and make a recommendation to the Board.
21  threat to the environment? 21 MR. WATSON: Thank you.
22 A. Thatismy testimony, yes. 22 MR. ROGERS: All right. The next itemthenis
23 Q. Hasyour company performed water well surveysaround |23 Item 16, Docket Number 5-08-12-06, Petition by Jim Walter
24 these two wells and have those reports been filed with the 24 Resources, Incorporated.
25 Board? 25 MR. WATSON: | have one witness, Mr. Rogers.
Page 38 Page 40
1 A. Yes they have. 1 I'd like to have him sworn in, please, sir.
2 Q. Do thosewater well surveys surrounding these two 2 MR. ROGERS: State your name and address.
3  weéllsindicate that the ground water resources have not 3 MR. HANBY: Ken Hanby, 4904 Lakeview Estates
4 been -- have not been adversely affected? 4 Drivein Northport.
5 A. They have not been adversely affected, that's 5 KEN HANBY,
6  correct. 6 having been first duly sworn, was examined and
7 Q. Sowe'reasking the Board to approve on a permanent 7 testified as follows:
8  basisthe current open hole completions for the Parham and 8 MR. WATSON: Tom Watson for Jim Walter
9  the-- and the Ingram Wells in the Robinson's Bend Coal 9 Resources, Inc.
10 Degasification Field. Andisit your testimony that if this 10
11  Petitionisapproved, that correlative rights will be 11 EXAMINATION BY MR. WATSON:
12  protected and waste prevented? 12 Q. Mr. Hanby, you have appeared before this Board on
13 A. Yesitis. 13 numerous occasions and have on file an affidavit of your
14 MR. WATSON: Mr. Rogers, | would ask that you 14 qualifications as a petroleum engineer. Isthat correct?
15 receive into the record of this hearing Exhibits 1 through 6 15 A. Thatiscorrect, yes, Sir.
16 to the testimony of Mr. Miller. 16 Q. Areyoufamiliar with the IWR 25-14-04 Well located
17 (Whereupon, Exhibits Nos. 1 through 6 were 17  inTuscaloosa County, Alabama?
18 offered into the record.) 18 A. Yessr, |l am.
19 MR. ROGERS: Exhibits are admitted. 19 Q. Thiswell isona320-acrewildcat drilling unit. Is
20 (Whereupon, Exhibits Nos. 1 through 6 were 20  that right?
21 admitted into the record.) 21 A.  Yes dir. It'son 320 acres, yes, Sir.
22 MR. WATSON: And also | have submitted as a part 22 Q. Andyou have prepared an affidavit -- or not an
23 of the record the water well surveys performed by Tom Joiner |23 affidavit. But you have completed a questionnaire on this
24 & Associates for the surrounding wells that Mr. Miller 24 wéll. Isthat right?
25 testified to, and you can incorporate those be reference, or 25 A. Thatiscorrect.
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1 MR. WATSON: | tender Mr. Hanby as an expert 1  whenever that is, to come by there and have the pump not
2 witness for giving testimony on thisitem, Mr. Rogers. 2 operatingis--islikely.
3 MR. ROGERS: Heis so recognized. 3 Q. ButJm Walter Resources has no present plansto plug
4 Q. (MR.WATSON:) This Petition is requesting the Board 4 and abandon thiswell. They're continuing to try to seeif
5  toenter an Order approving the temporarily abandonment 5 thisshalewill give up or produce gas. Isthat right?
6 status of this IWR 25-14-04 Well. It's ahorizontal well 6 A. Thatiscorrect, yes, Sir.
7  located on a 320-acre wildcat drilling unit. It's consisting 7 Q. Soitwould be prematureto plug and abandon this
8  of thewest half of Section 25, Township 20 South, Range 8 8  waell until that processis completed?
9  Wedt, Tuscaoosa County. 9 A. Thatiscorrect.
10 Mr. Hanby, there is some question about the 10 Q. Allright. Andyou've testified that the well isin
11  activity at thiswell. Would you tell Mr. Rogersand members |11 asafe condition. Not athreat to the environment. Isthat
12 of the staff what is going on with this well and why we are 12 correct?
13  asking the Board to approve the temporary abandonment status. |13~ A.  That's correct.
14 A. Allright, sir. And the questionnaire that you have 14 Q. And because of the possibility of gas production from
15 infront of you answers some specific questions and also 15 thisshale, that it could be wasteful to plug thiswell at
16  attached isits schematic, if you need to follow. Thiswell 16  thistime, and, of course, therights are all owned by Jim
17  wasspudded in 2009. It wasdrilled to a-- to adepth of 17  Walter Resources, but those rights would mature into
18 5,280 feet where it was kicked off and hasa TD of 9,063 18  productionincomeif thiswell was successfully completed as
19  feet. ItisaChattanooga shale horizontal well. There are 19  ahorizonta well inthe shale. Isthat correct?
20  25intervalsthat were perforated and hydraulically 20 A. Thatiscorrect, yes, Sir.
21  fractured, and currently the -- the well has a pump installed 21 Q. Allright.
22  andisonaclock whereitisrun daily pumping water. There |22 MR. WATSON: I'd ask that you receive into the
23 isahead of water that's filled the tubing that we have been 23 record of this hearing, Mr. Rogers, the questionnaire
24 attempting ever since the final hydraulic fracturing in 2011 24 provided by Mr. Hanby on thiswell.
25  toremovethiswater to allow the gasthat'sin the 25 (Whereupon, Exhibit No. 1 was offered into the
Page 42 Page 44
1  Chattanooga shale to start entering the wellbore. We are 1 record.)
2 il pumping water off of the -- out of the well, and the 2 MR. ROGERS: The questionnaire is admitted as
3 amount of water has been reduced. We're still attemptingto | 3 Exhibit 1.
4 thisget thiswater head removed so that the well can then 4 (Whereupon, Exhibit No. 1 was admitted into the
5  dtart allowing gas to moveinto the wellbore and potentially | 5 record.)
6  haveagasreduction from the Chattanooga shale well. 6 MR. WATSON: And | tender Mr. Hanby to you and
7 Thewell isin good condition. Thereisno 7 members of the staff for any questions you have.
8  pressureon any of the strings of casing. Thereisnoiron 8 MR. ROGERS: Just amoment. The staff has no
9  sulfide. The pressureswere read the last two times and 9 questions. Anything else, Mr. Watson?
10  documented on April 9th and 11th that there's no pressure, |10 MR. WATSON: That'sall.
11 andthe-- the pump is actually running during the 24-hour |11 MR. ROGERS: The staff will review the evidence
12 periodinintervalsthat only has atotal time of about three |12 and make a recommendation to the Board.
13 hoursaday. Jm Walter Resources owns 100 percent of the |13 All right. The next item then is Item 20,
14 mineral rightsto the property that this well is completed 14 Docket Number 5-08-12-10, Petition by Ankor E& P Holdings
15 in. 15 Corporation.
16 Q. Mr. Hanby, it's been reported to methat on aroutine |16 MR. TURNER: Mr. Rogers, members of the staff,
17  inspection by the Board's field agent to thiswell it didn't 17 Hal Turner for the Petitioner, Ankor E& P Holdings
18  appear that there were any ongoing operations, and so the 18 Corporation. We have Number 20 on your docket, which is
19  question was, why temporarily abandon? Why not plug and |19 Number 5-08-12-10, which is a Petition by Ankor to establish
20  abandon thiswell? Part of your testimony has addressed 20 anongovernmental 40-acre wildcat drilling unit consisting
21  that. Isthefact that this pump ison aclock and produces 21 of the east half of the Southwest Quarter of the Northwest
22 about three hours aday, would that lead one to the 22 Quarter and the west half of the Southeast Quarter of the
23 conclusion it may not be operating continuously? 23 Northwest Quarter of Section 14, Township 2 North, Range 8
24  A. Itisnot operating continuously, so the -- with 3 24 East in Escambia County, Alabamafor the drilling of the
25  hoursout of 24, the opportunity for the field agent, 25 Craft-H.H. Wefel, 11l Trust 14-5 No. 1 Well and for the
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1 Board to also approve the proposed nongovernmental 40-acre| 1 A.  That'scorrect.

2 wildcat drilling unit as an exception to Rule 2 Q. Anddidyou prepare or did someone under your

3 400-1-2-.02(2)A-(a) of the State Oil and Gas Board 3 supervision prepare al of those exhibits?

4 Administrative Code relating to the spacing of wellsfor the 4 A. | prepared them.

5 drilling of this particular well. 5 Q. Youpersonaly?

6 We have one witness to testify. His name 6 A. Yes|did.

7 isMr. Ed Leigh, and we would ask that he'd beswornat this | 7 Q. Okay. Would you flip to Exhibit Number 1, please,

8 time. 8 dr.

9 MR. ROGERS: Would you state your name and 9 A. (Witnesscomplied.)
10 address again, Sir. 10 MR. TURNER: At thistime, Mr. Rogers, we would
11 MR. LEIGH: Ed Leigh, 438 Red Maple Drive, 11 tender Mr. Ed Leigh as an expert in petroleum geology.
12 Mandeville, Louisiana. 12 MR. ROGERS: Heis so recognized.
13 ED LEIGH, 13 Q. (MR.TURNER:) Mr. Leigh, what does Exhibit 1 depict,
14 having been first duly sworn, was examined and 14  please, sir?
15 testified asfollows: 15 A. Exhibit 1isan arealocation map over a portion of
16 MR. TURNER: Mr. Rogers, may | approach and pass |16  Escambia County, Alabama. It shows by the black arrow the
17 out our exhibits? 17  proposed well, the Craft-H.H. Wefel 111, Trust 14-5 Number 1
18 MR. ROGERS: Yes, sir. 18  asared dot and the nongovernmental 40-acre drilling unit --
19 19  proposed drilling unit as the dashed red sguare.
20 EXAMINATION BY MR. TURNER: 20 Q. Anddoesthisexhibit show the proposed drilling unit
21 Q. Mr. Leigh, state your full name for the record, 21  inrelation to other wellsin the area both producing --
22  plesse sir. 22 shut-in and nonproducing wells?
23 A. LedlieEdward Leigh. | go by Ed. 23 A. Yes, itdoes. Thenearest established field would be
24 Q. Areyou currently employed? 24 South Wild Fork Creek to the northeast approximately three
25 A. Yes sr. I'memployed by Ankor Energy in New 25  miles.

Page 46 Page 48

1  Orleans, Louisiana. 1 Q. Andwhatisthetarget geological formation for this

2 Q. Andwhatisyour occupation or profession? 2 proposed well?

3 A. I'mapetroleum geologist. 3 A. Ourtarget isthe Smackover formation.

4 Q. Andwhat position do you hold with Ankor? 4 Q. Andwhatisthe principa hydrocarbon you expect to

5 A. Petroleum geologist. 5  find at thislocation?

6 Q. Andisyour resume on file with the Board? 6 A. We'relooking for ail.

7 A, Yesitis 7 Q. Okay. Wouldyou flip to Exhibit 2 in your exhibit

8 Q. Okay. Andhaveyou -- hasthe Board acceptedyouas | 8  booklet, plesse, sir.

9  anexpert in petroleum geology on previous occasions? 9 A. (Witnesscomplied.)
10 A. Yesithas. 10 Q. Thedrilling unit for this particular well isa
11 Q. Areyoutheprincipal geologist at Ankor responsible |11  nongovernmental 40 and it consists of the east half of the
12 for the Old Home prospect, which would include the drilling |12 Southwest Quarter of the Northwest Quarter and the west half
13 of thisparticular well at issue? 13  of the Southeast Quarter of the Northwest Quarter in Section
14 A. lam. 14 14, Township 2 North, Range 8 East. Isthat correct?
15 Q. Inconnection with your work on that well, did you 15 A. Thatiscorrect.
16  prepare abooklet of exhibitsto be submittedtothe Boardon |16 Q.  And isthat depicted on Exhibit 2, the proposed
17  Ankor's Petition? 17  drilling unit location?
18 A. Yes | have 18 A. Yes. Theproposed unitisdepicted asared square.
19 Q. Andwould that bethe booklet that | just handed to 19 Q. OnExhibit 2?
20  the members of the staff and Mr. Rogers? 20 A. OnExhihit 2, yes, sir.
21 A, Yesitis 21 Q. Andasproposed, does the bottom hole of the well --
22 Q. Andhow many exhibits arein that booklet? 22 oristhe bottom hole of the well located more than 330 feet
23 A. Fiveexhibits. 23 from every exterior boundary of the proposed drilling unit?
24 Q. Andal of those are dated and signed by you. |Is 24 A. Yesitis
25 that correct? 25 Q. On Exhibit 2, isthe surface location of the well 535
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1  feet from the west line of the proposed unit and 578 feet 1  blueextending from the northwest to the southeast is shown
2 from the north line of the proposed unit? 2 onExhibit 4. Thepurpleline, Arb Line 2 due west to east
3 A Yesgdiritis 3 acrossthe proposed target location is Exhibit 5.
4 Q. Andforthisparticular well, isthe point of 4 Q. Andtheproposed target location, as | understand it,
5  penetration in the Smackover 398 feet fromthewest lineand | 5  isahigh point in the middle of afour-way dip closure. Is
6 458 feet from the south line of the proposed drilling unit? 6  that correct?
7 A, Yesdir,itis. 7 A. ltisthecrest of the structure, yes, sir.
8 Q. Andisthebottom hole of the proposed well 349 feet 8 Q. Andinyour opinion, would granting the Petition in
9  from thewest line and 352 feet from the south line of the 9  thismatter protect the correlative rights of all owners and
10  proposed drilling unit? 10  prevent the waste of oil and gas natural resources?
11  A. Yes 11 A. Yes, itwould.
12 Q. Andthose particular distances are all depicted on 12 MR. TURNER: Mr. Rogers, at thistime, we would
13 Ankor Exhibit 2. Isthat correct? 13 offer into the record Exhibits 1 -- Ankor Exhibits 1 through
14 A. That'scorrect. 14 5.
15 Q. Now, if thiswell were located on aregular 40-acre 15 (Whereupon, Exhibits Nos. 1 through 5 were
16  drilling unit consisting of the Southwest Quarter of the 16 offered into the record.)
17  Northwest Quarter, would it be -- would the well be lessthan |17 MR. ROGERS: The exhibits are admitted.
18 330 feet from the east line of that particular unit? 18 (Whereupon, Exhibits Nos. 1 through 5 were
19 A. Yes Thebottom holelocation would be 314 feet from |19 admitted into the record.)
20  thenearest boundary of that unit, if that were the case. 20 MR. TURNER: |n addition to those exhibits that
21 Q. That would bethe east line? 21 were contained in the booklet, we would like to offer three
22 A. Theesstline, yes, sir. 22 other itemsinto the record. Thefirst would be the Proof
23 Q. Andisthat distance also depicted on Ankor Exhibit 23 of Publication by the Tri-City Ledger for the approved
24 2? 24 notice in this matter, dated April 27, 2012.
25 A. Yesdr,itis. 25 MR. ROGERS: We aready admitted that at the
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1 Q. Andinyour expert opinion, isthe proposed location 1 beginning, unless you want to admit another copy,
2 of the well the optimum position in the unit to strike your 2 Mr. Turner.
3 target reservoir and to efficiently and economically drain 3 MR. TURNER: No, that'sfine. | just wanted to
4 hydrocarbons from the unit? 4 make sureit'sin the record. And we also introduce into
5 A. Yssitis 5 the record the affidavit of Warren Miguez establishing the
6 Q. Takealook at Plaintiff's Exhibit 3 -- or, excuse 6 actual notice that was given in this case, dated April 19,
7  me, Ankor Exhibit 3 and explain to the Board what that 7 2012.
8  exhibit depicts. 8 (Whereupon, Exhibit A was offered into the
9 A, Exhibit 3isastructure map derived from a 9 record.)
10  136-square-mile 3D seismic survey we have in Escambia County, |10 MR. ROGERS: That affidavit is admitted as
11  and it showsthe depth structure of the structure we're 11 Exhibit A.
12  targeting to the upper Smackover, that structure being a 12 (Whereupon, Exhibit A was admitted into the
13  four-way dip closure, as shown. Also shown isthe proposed 13 record.)
14  drilling unit, as described earlier, and the proposed well. 14 MR. TURNER: And then finaly, we would also
15  Incidentaly, thisis adirectional well anditis 15 want to make a part of the record the well filein this case
16  directiona for topographic considerations. 16 which contains our permit for application to drill this
17 Q. Andisthe proposed depth of the well 15,149 fest, 17 well.
18  mesasured depth? 18 MR. ROGERS: All right. The-- you just want to
19 A. Thatiscorrect. 19 incorporate the well file into the record. Well
20 Q. Okay. What are - please explain to the staff what 20 incorporate the well file. It isincorporated into this
21  Exhibits4 and 5 are and how they relate to Exhibit 3. 21 hearing.
22 A. Exhibits4 and 5 are arbitrary seismic lines again 22 MR. TURNER: And we have no further questions of
23 derived from that same 3D survey. Incidentally, those -- the 23 Mr. Leigh, unless the staff does.
24 linesof sections for those arbitrary lines, Exhibits 4 and 24 MR. ROGERS: Any questions from the staff?
25 5, are shown on Exhibit 3. Arbitrary Line 1 isindicated in 25 DR. BOLIN: No questions.
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1 MR. ROGERS: The staff has no questions. Just 1 Petitioner shall fail to serve notice in conformity with the
2 to state this for the court reporter. Incorporating the 2 provisions, the Board may nevertheless proceed to hear the
3 well file, we will not actually placeit in therecord. It 3 Petition if it has shown to the satisfaction of the Board
4 isin the Board's files and we will just designate that it 4 that actual notice went to the people at least ten days
5 has been incorporated into the record. 5 prior to the hearing, which according to the delivery slips
6 Okay. Anything else, Mr. Turner? 6 from Federal Expressindicates that that occurred.
7 MR. TURNER: We have no further -- we have 7 Accordingly, it's the position of Sklar that it has complied
8 nothing else. 8 with the rules of the Board and the procedures, and we would
9 MR. ROGERS: The staff will review the evidence 9 submit this, Mr. Rogers, based on the affidavits and the
10 and make a recommendation to the Board. 10 Petition and amended Petition and would ask that the
11 The next item then is Item 21, Docket 11 affidavit and amended affidavit of J. Marshall -- I'm sorry,
12 Number 5-08-12-11, Petition by Sklar Exploration Company, |12 J. Marshall Jones, |11 be admitted into evidence and also
13 LLC. 13 the affidavit and second affidavit of Benjamin Y. Ford be
14 MR. COLEMAN: Mr. Rogers, Mike Coleman of 14 admitted. And as you noted, the Proof of Publication has
15 Tuscaloosa, Alabama for Sklar Exploration Company, LLC. |15 aready been admitted into the record.
16 ThisisaPetition for forced pooling in the Northwest 16 (Whereupon, Exhibits Nos. 1 through 4 were
17 Quarter of Section 35, Township 4 North, Range 12 East, 17 offered into the record.)
18 Conecuh County, Alabama. Petitioner aversthat it ownsor |18 MR. ROGERS: All right. Thefirst affidavit of
19 has control of al of the drilling and operational rightsin 19 Benjamin Y. Ford isadmitted. The second affidavit of
20 the unit except for approximately 1.601568 percent of the 20 Benjamin Y. Ford is admitted. That will be -- the first one
21 mineral interest in the unit. Asawhole, the unit consists 21 will be 1, the second one will be 2. And then -- and then
22 of 160 acres, more or less, or approximately 2.5625088 net |22 we have the other -- the affidavit of Marshall Jones. That
23 mineral acres. The outstanding interest is believed to be 23 will be 3. And the amended affidavit of Marshall Jones will
24 owned or claimed by those persons and/or entities as set 24 be Exhibit 4. Those are all the exhibits right there,
25 forth in the amended Petition, and reference is made to the 25 Mr. Coleman.
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1 amended affidavit of J. Marshall Jones, 111, who istheland 1 (Whereupon, Exhibits Nos. 1 through 4 were
2 manager of Sklar, which sets forth this ownership. 2 admitted into the record.)
3 Furthermore, notwithstanding diligent 3 MR. COLEMAN: Sklar would submit the matter to
4 efforts by landmen and attorneys for Sklar to try to locate 4 the Board for its consideration based upon these admissions.
5 any and all interest, it is possible that there are some 5 MR. ROGERS: There are only two affidavits of
6 unknown people out there. However, our work has not 6 Mr. Ford, aren't there, Mr. Coleman?
7 revealed any such person that we don't have an address for. 7 MR. COLEMAN: That's my understanding.
8 Notice by ordinary and first class mail was mailed to 29 8 MR. ROGERS: Thereisan origina and then it's
9 individuals and/or entities on April 19th, 2012, and thisis 9 called asecond. All right. Let me state that again.
10 set forth in the affidavit of Benjamin Y. Ford of 10 Welll say the original affidavit of Mr. Ford, well call
11 April 19th, 2012. However, upon understanding subsequent to |11 that Exhibit 1; the amended affidavit, the second affidavit
12 the sending of that affidavit one of the peoplelisted in 12 of Mr. Ford, that will be 2; the original affidavit of
13 there, one Mattie Samuel has actually leased to Sklar and it 13 Marshall Jones, that will be 3; and the amended affidavit of
14 was later determined that another person, Patrick Samuel, 14 Mr. Jones, that will be 4.
15 does not own any interest in the proposed unit. However, it 15 MR. COLEMAN: All right, sir.
16 was also determined that there were three other individuals 16 MR. ROGERS: Anything else, Mr. Coleman?
17 who had an interest in the unit. Stacey Samuel, Jr., 17 MR. COLEMAN: No, sir.
18 Majinice Samuel, and Maurice Samuel. These people are 18 MR. ROGERS: We appreciate that good
19 included in the amended affidavit of J. Marshall Jones I11. 19 explanation. We will review the evidence and make a
20 Additionally, after speaking with your office -- rather, 20 recommendation to the Board.
21 through one of Sklar's attorneys notice of federal express 21 Now, | will state that asyou said, this
22 was sent to said persons on April 24th, 2012 and delivered 22 is not a case again where there is someone whose address was
23 on April 25th, 2012, as referenced in the second affidavit 23 not located and you attempted to make a diligent effort.
24 of Benjamin Y. Ford of May 3rd, 2012. And pursuant tothe |24 MR. COLEMAN: Thank you, Mr. Rogers.
25 rules of the Oil and Gas Board, Rule 400-7-1-.11, if the 25 MR. ROGERS: Thank you.
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1 Then the last -- the item before we get to 1  you have examined atitle opinion on this unit by the Allred
2 the Craft item is Item 24, Docket Number 5-8-12-14, Petition | 2 Jackson Law Firm?
3 by Land & Natural Resource Development, Incorporated. 3 A, Yessdir.
4 MR. WATSON: Mr. Rogers, I'm Tom Watson 4 Q. Andhasthat title opinion been updated by landmenin
5 representing Land & Natural Resource Development, 5 thefield checking recordsin the courthouses?
6 Incorporated in thisitem. | have onewitness. 1'd like to 6 A. Yes, sir.
7 have him sworn in, please, sir. 7 Q. Haveyou been ableto ascertain all of the owners of
8 MR. ROGERS: State your name and address, sir. 8  theunleased interest in this 160-acre unit?
9 MR. MYERS: Claiborne C. Myers, Jr., P.O. Box 9 A. Yes, sir.
10 716, Stapleton, Alabama. 10 Q. Andhaveyou offered al of those unleased owners an
11 CLAIBORNE MYERS, 11  opportunity to lease by sending them leases in the mail or
12 having been first duly sworn, was examined and 12 contacting them in person?
13 testified as follows: 13 A. Yesdr.
14 MR. WATSON: Mr. Rogers, | have pre-filed an 14 Q. Andisittruethat Land & Natural resources ownsa
15 Affidavit of Noticein this matter. | would ask that it be 15  maority of theinterest in this proposed 160-acre unit?
16 admitted into the record. 16 A. Yesdr.
17 (Whereupon, Exhibit A was offered into the 17 Q. Thereare, however, outstanding unleased mineralsin
18 record.) 18  thisunit asof today. |sthat correct?
19 MR. ROGERS: That will be admitted as Exhibit A. |19  A.  Yes, sir.
20 (Whereupon, Exhibit A was admitted into the 20 Q. Whatisthat outstanding unleased interest?
21 record.) 21 A. About 9 percent.
22 MR. WATSON: ThisisaPetition by Land & 22 Q. Okay. Andthat would be roughly 14.85 net mineral
23 Natural Resource Development, Inc. requesting theBoardto (23 acres?
24 enter an Order of forced pooling without the imposition of 24 A. Yesdr.
25 the risk compensation fee to all tracts and interest in the 25 Q. Haveyou offered those parties who own those
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1 160-acre unit previously established for the R.J. Newman 1  intereststermsas good or better than the terms that were
2 21-11 No. 1 Well, which is 160 acres consisting of the 2 givento those people who did lease their interest?
3 Southwest Quarter of Section 21, Township 1 South, Rangel| 3 A. Yessr.
4 West, Mobile County, Alabamain the Turnerville Field. 4 Q. Dowehavealist of those unleased owners and their
5 My witness, Clay Myers has not appeared 5  interest that represents the 14-plus acres, 14.83 net mineral
6 before you. 6  acres?
7 MR. ROGERS: If you could, briefly state his 7 A. Yessi.
8 background, Mr. Watson. 8 MR. WATSON: Mr. Rogers, | have handed up a
9 9 spreadsheet with those owners and their interest, and I'd
10 EXAMINATION BY MR. WATSON: 10 ask that you make that a part of the record of this hearing.
11 Q. I will askyouto briefly state your background and 11 (Whereupon, Exhibit No. 1 was offered into the
12 your current position with Land & Natural. 12 record.)
13 A. | workedinexcessof 40 yearswith the FBI in 13 MR. ROGERS: Thisis aspreadsheet that is
14  various positionsand locations. | retired in 1998 and | 14 entitled “List of Unleased Owners." It isadmitted into the
15  have been doing self-employed freelance investigative work, |15 record. That will be Exhibit 1.
16  and I've been working as alandman for the last 16 (Whereupon, Exhibit No. 1 was admitted into the
17  two-and-a-haf years. 17 record.)
18 Q. And, Mr. Myers, have you worked with title opinions |18 MR. WATSON: All right, sir.
19  and other documents relating to the ownership of this 19 Q. (MR WATSON:) Now, Mr. Myers, there areindividuals
20  160-acre unit I've just described? 20  on here, some of whom you've contacted, some of whom have
21 A, Yesgdir. 21  been contacted by other owners. There are no, to your --
22 MR. WATSON: | tender him as an expert for 22 best of your knowledge, there are no unknown or unlocated
23 giving testimony on thisitem, Mr. Rogers. 23 ownersin this 160-acre unit, are there?
24 MR. ROGERS:. Heis so recognized. 24 A. No,si.
25 Q. (MR.WATSON:) Allright. Mr. Myers, isittruethat |25 MR. WATSON: Mr. Rogers, let'sincorporate by
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1 reference into this hearing, in the interest of time, 1 MR. ROGERS: | think it might be helpful to put
2 your -- your Order Number 2010-7, when this Board on behalf | 2 some of that in the Board Order.
3 of Land & Natural Resources forced pooled this same 160-acre | 3 MR. WATSON: Itis. It'sinthe Order. You
4 unit and testimony and evidence presented by Duane Graham 4 just incorporated that history. I'mlooking for the name of
5 and others, and that gives a history of this unit in the 5 the company.
6 Turnerville Field. That will also be incorporated in my 6 MR. ROGERS: That'sall right. Let'sjust
7 proposed Order for this. So if you would incorporate that 7 incorporate -- we'll incorporate the well file, the original
8 Order by reference, or | have acopy if you need to put one 8 well file because it's an older well and it's not that
9 in the file today. 9 important we have all that detail in it, but we might put
10 MR. ROGERS: If you have a copy, why don't we 10 that in the Order. So the original -- the well file, even
11 just place the one that you have in the record, Mr. Watson. 11 though it won't actually be placed in the record is
12 MR. WATSON: All right, sir. And whilel am up, 12 incorporated into the record.
13 let me also ask you to mark as an exhibit aletter from 13 MR. WATSON: That'sfine. And Mr. Turner just
14 Lowell J. Friedman relative to this docket item on behalf of 14 told methat PFI drilled the initial well, and we all know,
15 himself and Peter Klein, his agents and attorneys for their 15 those of uswho are familiar with that part of Mobile
16 families. They'rein support of this Petition. | think the 16 County, we didn't see alot of activity with PFI, and that's
17 record would show that these people own the majority 17 one of the reasons thiswell probably was not completed as a
18 interest -- royalty interest in this unit. 18 producer. It had very good indications and, as you pointed
19 (Whereupon, Exhibits Nos. 2 and 3 were offered 19 out, the operator went through bankruptcy and now Land &
20 into the record.) 20 Natural has acquired the rights and interest except for
21 MR. ROGERS: All right. The Order is admitted. 21 these that we are forced pooling today, and their planisto
22 This Order 2010-7 is admitted as Exhibit 2 and the letter 22 sidetrack this well and go after the one we believe to have
23 from Mr. Lowell Friedman, who we are dl familiar, is 23 afine quantity of hydrocarbons not yet produced.
24 admitted as Exhibit 3. 24 MR. ROGERS: All right. Any other questions?
25 (Whereupon, Exhibits Nos. 2 and 3 were admitted 25 Any questions from the staff?
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1 into the record.) 1 DR. BOLIN: No questions.
2 Q. (MR.WATSON:) Now, Mr. Myers, | would ask you, if 2 MR. ROGERS: Good luck.
3  theBoard seesfit to grant this Petition for forced pooling 3 MR. WATSON: Thank you.
4 these outstanding unleased interests, would that prevent 4 MR. ROGERS: Anything else, Mr. Watson?
5  waste and protect correlative rights? 5 MR. WATSON: That'sall we have.
6 A. Yessdi. 6 MR. ROGERS: Then we will review the evidence
7 MR. WATSON: WEe'e prepared to answer any 7 and make a recommendation to the Board.
8 questions that the Board -- that the staff and you, 8 Maybe it would be good to state -- if you
9 Mr. Rogers, have on thisitem. 9 would, just state the precise outstanding interest. You
10 MR. ROGERS: Mr. Watson, | wasjust curious, or 10 said about 9 percent or close around that. Why don't you
11 your witness, are the same parties that are shown on the 11 state, so we'll haveit in the Order, the precise amount. |
12 Affidavit of Notice, are they identical to the parties on 12 believeit'sin the Petition.
13 the spreadsheet? 13 MR. WATSON: It'sinthe Petition. Hereitis.
14 MR. WATSON: Identical. 14 Clay, right here, if you'll just read this off.
15 MR. ROGERS: Identical. All right. If someone 15 MR. MYERS: 9.286 percent. It's about 14.85
16 knows, it might be good to have a -- state just a brief 16 mineral acres.
17 history of thewell. It hasahistory of -- at onetimeit 17 MR. ROGERS: Thank you.
18 was operated by Energy Recovery Group, which wasin 18 (A discussion was held off the record.)
19 bankruptcy, and | believe Land & Naturd -- | think thisis 19 MR. ROGERS: WEell take a five-minute recess.
20 right -- obtained that interest through -- from Energy 20 (A break was taken.)
21 Recovery Group through bankruptcy. Isthat right? 21 MR. ROGERS: All right. The hearingisagainin
22 MR. WATSON: Yes, sir. 22 session, and the next item is Item 2, Docket Number
23 MR. ROGERS: All right. Do you know who drilled 23 3-27-12-12, Petition by Craft Operating Company, LLC.
24  theorigina well? 24 MR. TYRA: Mr. Rogers, I'm John Tyra here on
25 MR. WATSON: Yes, sir. 25 behalf of Craft for this docket. The testimony that we're
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1 going to be presenting concerning forced pooling interest 1 Isthat correct?
2 will aso involve the same owners for Docket 3-27-12-13, 2 A Yes
3 which isItem Number 3. | don't know if you want to 3 Q. Andyoudid do that research. Isthat correct?
4 consolidate them or if you want us to present it asto the 4 A, Yes.
5 first one and then just incorporate it by reference or -- 5 Q. Andweissued atitle opinion based upon that
6 MR. ROGERS: Let'sdo it that way. 6  research. Isthat correct?
7 MR. TYRA: All right, sir. Well then address 7 A. Yes
8 Docket Number 3-27-12-12, which is a request to force pool 8 Q. Allright,sir.
9 without the imposition of risk compensation all tracts and 9 MR. TYRA: We have severa parties, Mr. Rogers,
10 interest in the wildcat well to be drilled on a proposed 10 that are unleased at thistime.
11 160-acre unit in Covington County, Alabamato consistof the |11 Q. (MR.TYRA:) I'll ask you, Patrick, they're the
12 Northwest Quarter of Section 34, Township 6 North, Range 14 |12 results of a couple of mineral conveyancesin the '40s. Is
13 East. And | have two witnesses to be sworn in, please. 13 that correct?
14 MR. ROGERS: If you would, both stand and state 14 A. That'scorrect.
15 your names and addresses. 15 Q. Andasaresult of those -- well, for instance, |
16 MS. ZITO: Elizabeth Zito. And my addressis 16  believe onewasin 1945 and one in 1947, the original to the
17 Behr Drive, Gulf Breeze, Florida 17  Coffman -- Mr. Coffman and then one to Mr. -- well, that
18 MR. ROGERS: All right. 18 would bein 1947.
19 MR. DEAN: Patrick Dean, Montgomery, Alabama. 19 A. Waell, wehavetheoriginal conveyanceto Mr. Howard
20 ELIZABETH ZITO and PATRICK DEAN, 20 M. Shryock.
21 having been first duly sworn, were examined and 21 MR. ROGERS: Let meinterrupt. | think we were
22 testified asfollows: 22 going to do -- | think we were going to get into just some
23 MR. TYRA: Mr. Dean, if you will take the 23 legal title issues, so maybe the best thing to do would be
24 microphone, I'll start with you. 24 so that if somebody ever looks at this record, they'll have
25 Mr. Rogers, Mr. Dean is an associate of 25 thisinformation. Maybe the best thing would be to state
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1 mine. He's agraduate of Cumberland Law School, as you 1 the deed book and page --
2 know. 2 MR. TYRA: Oh, yes, we're definitely going to do
3 3 that.
4 EXAMINATION OF MR. DEAN BY MR. TYRA: 4 MR. ROGERS: State precisely granter/grantee.
5 Q. |think when you graduated, Patrick, you established 5 MR. TYRA: | just --
6  anofficein Montgomery, Alabama. Isthat correct? 6 MR. ROGERS: | know we don't normally get that
7 A. That'scorrect. 7 far, but maybe that would be the best thing here, Mr. Tyra.
8 Q. Andasoyou have been doing work through the years 8 MR. TYRA: Right. Yeah, we're prepared to do
9 inCovington County, Alabama. Isthat correct? 9 that. | just wanted to set that up to say that from those
10 A. That'scorrect. 10 two deeds we now have 79 people that own that mineral
11 Q. How muchtimedidyou spendin Covington County? |11 interest because it was sold --
12 A. | spentatotal of 14 months, from 2011 into the 12 MR. ROGERS: Okay. Do you need to state the
13 first part of 2012. 13 granter/grantee or --
14 Q. Andwhat were you doing while you werein Covington |14 MR. TYRA: Yeah, we will start with that when
15  County? 15 we -- when we go down. We're going to -- of those 79, we
16 A. Working asalandman and primarily as atitle 16 have leases for and -- or in the process of and have
17  researcher. 17 received leases back from most of them. | will give you the
18 Q. Soyouworked therecords of Covington County 18 exact number that we're having to force pool at thistime
19  basically every day for 14 months. Isthat correct? 19 toward the end of the -- of the hearing.
20 A. That'scorrect. 20 MR. ROGERS: All right.
21 Q. Yourevery familiar with them. Isthat correct? 21 MR. TYRA: But we also want to concentrate --
22 A, Yes 22 and that's why we have Ms. Zito here to concentrate on four
23 Q. Sowhenthisproject camefor us, | asked you to 23 parties of the 79 that we have not been able to locate.
24 conduct aresearch for Craft in Covington County for the 24 MR. ROGERS: So thisisacase where you have
25  purposes of rendering a preliminary drilling title opinion. 25 parties whose addresses you don't know?
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1 MR. TYRA: Exactly, asof right now. 1  hedied testate, submit for examination a copy of hislast
2 MR. ROGERS: All right. And aswe all know, the 2 will and testament and estate. Did you make that requirement
3 Board is aware of this situation. We know that thisisthe 3 inyour title opinion?
4 principal hearing where that will be considered to determine 4 A, Yes |did.
5 that you made a diligent effort. The Board is concerned 5 MR. TYRA: That's when we handed it off to the
6 that when these owners are not located that they may or may 6 landmen. At thispoint, | would like for you to hand the
7 not ever know about their interest, and so it isimportant 7 microphone off to the landperson as well.
8 to the Board and to all the parties that you show the 8 MR. ROGERS: Mr. Tyra, isthisthe sole basis
9 efforts that you've made. And who knows? Maybe at some 9 for al of these owners or are there -- thisis pretty
10 point somebody would come back, retrace these stepsand find |10 simple so far to me.
11 these parties. 11 MR. TYRA: Sofar thisissimple. Wewill
12 MR. TYRA: That's correct. 12 discuss another chain of title to two other owners.
13 Q. (MR.TYRA:) Sol'll start with you again, Mr. Dean. 13 MR. ROGERS: Did you say he had two deeds sent
14  Would you tell us about the deed to Mr. Shryock, please. 14 to him?
15 A. OnAugust 5th, 1947, T. E. Nielsen executed a minera 15 MR. TYRA: No. Just the one.
16  rightstransfer to Howard M. Shryock of Harris County, Texas |16 MR. ROGERS: Just one.
17  conveying an undivided one-sixteenth interest in al oil, 17
18  gas, and other minerals of every kind in the subject case. 18 EXAMINATION OF MS. ZITOBY MR. TYRA:
19 Q. Andthat covered a 20-acre tract in the Northwest 19 Q. Ms. Zito, haveyou previously testified before this
20  Quarter of Section 34, did it not? 20 Board?
21 A. Yes, itdid, and that instrument was recorded on 21 A. No, | havenot.
22 August 9th, 1947 in Deed Book 124, Page 26 intherecordsof |22 Q.  But your statement of your qualifications are on
23  Covington County. 23 file. Isthat correct?
24 Q. Allright, sir. When you found that deed into Mr. 24 A, Yes
25  Shryock, what did you do to determine the current ownership |25 MR. ROGERS: If shelll just briefly state her
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1 of that? 1 background.
2 A. | continued running the last name of Shryock. After 2 Q. (MR.TYRA:) Briefly state your background for the
3 finding nothing throughout the rest of the records of 3 record.
4 Covington County from 1947 on, | went back andranfrom'40 | 4  A. | have worked as a petroleum landman for the last 12
5  on based off the mineral -- mineral history of Covington 5  yearsprimarily in South Alabama.
6  County to make sure that there wasn't a previous recording 6 Q. Allright.
7  andthisinstrument got recorded later. | also then ran the 7 MR. ROGERS: Do you have a college degree that
8  name through adifferent spelling with the Y before the R. 8 you can tell us about or what kind of education, formal
9  Itwould be S-H-Y-R-O-C-K, in case the spelling was 9 education? We usually like to have that information.
10  incorrect. 10 MS. ZITO: | have attended six different
11 Q. Itisanunusua name. The correct spelling of the 11 colleges.
12  nameis S-H-R-Y-O-C-K, but there are possibilities that that 12 MR. ROGERS: Do you have adegree?
13  namewould be misspelled, so you looked for different 13 MS. ZITO: No, | do not.
14  spellings of that name. Isthat correct? 14 MR. ROGERS: Okay. That's good enough. Where
15 A. That'scorrect. 15 is your hometown?
16 Q. Andfrom thetimethat Mr. Shryock received the deed 16 MS. ZITO: | lack three hours.
17  in 1949, to the present date, how many instruments of record 17 MR. ROGERS: Whereisyour hometown?
18  aretherethat dea with that name? 18 MS. ZITO: Greenwood, Mississippi.
19 A. Zero. 19 MR. ROGERS: All right. And | assume you have
20 Q. Zero. Okay. So at that point, the attorney hasit 20 worked for different companies. Y ou're an independent
21  easy because at that point we're writing the title opinion 21 landman?
22  and we just make arequirement that says, submit an affidavit |22 MS. ZITO: I'mindependent. | have worked
23 of death and heirship of Howard M. Shryock, including such 23 primarily the last nine years for Midroc Operating.
24 information as the date of his death, whether he died testate 24 MR. ROGERS: All right. You're recognized as a
25  orintestate and his heirsunder the law. In the event that 25 petroleum landman.
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1 MR. TYRA: Thank you. 1 Q. Andwehavefoundal of the heirs of JamesLane
2 Q. (MR.TYRA:) Now,you--and | have worked with you 2 Shryock and Nina E. White. Isthat correct?
3 enough to know that you knew what the requirementsweregoing | 3 ~ A.  That'scorrect.
4 tobelong beforeyou got it. When did you begin your 4 Q. Andleaseshave been submitted to them or either
5  research trying to determine the ownership of this Shryock 5  received from them. Now, the third son, Herbert Shryock, had
6  interest? 6  threechildren. Isthat correct?
7 A.  Weinitialy began abrief ook into it in 2009 when 7 A. Hehad three stepdaughters.
8 it became apparent that this was his only tract and it was on 8 Q. Allright. Anddidyou find hiswill aswell?
9  theedgeof our prospect. We put it on the shelf as-- until 9 A, Wedid.
10  recently. 10 Q. Andhiswill was probated in Prairie View, Texas. Is
11 Q. Allright. Now, what information did you discover in 11  that correct?
12 2009 when he became your first check? Becausetheonly thing |12 A.  That'scorrect.
13  you had to work with was aname and Harris County, Texas. Is |13 Q.  And heleft everything to those three children,
14  that correct? 14  SandraGold --
15 A. Correct. We began with censusinformation which led 15 A. Actudly, heleft it to hiswife, Doris Jackson, and
16  meto believe he had interest in Louisiana as well as Texas, 16  sheleftit to thethreegirls.
17  and| did find a Howard Shryock in Louisiana and contacted 17 Q. Soyoufound her will aswell?
18  him and determined that he was not the correct party. We 18 A. Yes
19  asofound several other leads that did not lead usto the 19 Q. AnditwasasoinPrarieView, Texas. Isthat
20  correct party, but at that time we were dealing with in 20  correct?
21  excessof about 20 -- we had 20 different mineral -- severed 21 A. Yes
22 mineral owners, professionals, and he was at the bottom of 22 Q. And those three children were Sandra Gold, Virginia
23 thatlist. 23 Emery, and Marie Elam. Isthat correct?
24 Q. Allright. 24  A. That'scorrect.
25 MR. ROGERS: Can you continue -- | want to 25 Q. Andtheonesthat we're concentrating on now, we have
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1 expedite this. Did you ever find anything for him? 1  located the Gold interest and the Elam interest. We're
2 MS. ZITO: | did. | eventually -- when we 2 concentrating now on Virginia Emery. Isthat correct?
3 picked it back up when Craft became interested in it, we 3 A. Yes
4 found awill for him. 4 Q. Now,tell meabout Virginia. What were your efforts
5 MR. ROGERS: Okay. Do you think that thisis 5 tolocate her?
6 the same person? 6 A. |thought! found her in Houston and spoketo a
7 MS. ZITO: And we -- we were able to 7  Virginia Emery there, but we determined she was not the
8 determine -- we have a death certificate. We determined it 8  correct party. At that time, | was|ooking primarily in
9 isthe correct person. 9  Texasand not having alot of luck. At some point -- and |
10 MR. ROGERS: Wherewas it probated? 10  believeit was Mrs. Elam who gave us an indication that she
11 MS. ZITO: InHarris County. 11  hadlivedin Cdifornia.
12 MR. ROGERS: Havey'al probated that in Alabama 12 MR. ROGERS: Let meinterrupt. Now, sheisone
13 now? 13 of the daughters of whom?
14 MR. TYRA: We have not yet probated it. The 14 MR. TYRA: Sheisthe daughter of Herbert
15 requirement isin the event of production, we will bring it 15 Shryock, who is the son of Howard Shryock.
16 here and submit it to probate. 16 MR. ROGERS: And thislady's name was what?
17 MR. ROGERS: All right. So you can probably 17 MR. TYRA: VirginiaEmery, E-M-E-R-Y.
18 tell us about the will now and who the devisees were? 18 MR. ROGERS: All right. To summarize, were you
19 MR. TYRA: Yes. 19 able to -- have you found out anything -- is this one of the
20 Q. (MR.TYRA:) If youwould, who were the devisees 20 parties you are not able to locate?
21 under thewill? You think three children. Isthat correct? 21 MR. TYRA: That's correct.
22 A. Threechildren. 22 MR. ROGERS: Did you talk to her siblings?
23 Q. That would be Herbert M. Shryock, James Lane Shryock, |23 MS. ZITO: Sheisdeceased. | did alot of
24  and NinaE. White. Isthat correct? 24 research --
25 A. That'scorrect. 25 MR. ROGERS: Thisis-- VirginiaEmery is
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1 deceased? 1 A. None
2 MS. ZITO: Yes. 2 MR. ROGERS: Let meinterrupt. Isn't therean
3 MR. ROGERS: And you know that because why? 3 affidavit that states some of thisinformation, Mr. Tyra?
4 MS. ZITO: Through public records -- | mean, not 4 MR. TYRA: We never -- we never filed that. It
5 through public records because she had nothing on filein 5 was -- it didn't have books and pages. It didn't have
6 public records. Internet searches. | found her -- you 6 testates or intestates at the time, so we did not file it.
7 know, an indication -- like a death certificate. 7 MR. ROGERS: | guessyou're going to need to --
8 MR. ROGERS: Okay. Well, do you know where she 8 maybe you'll need to amend your Petition and state all of
9 lived? 9 these parties, so | think it would be good to have their
10 MS. ZITO: InHayward, Caifornia. 10 names --
11 MR. ROGERS: Did you find any will in 11 MR. TYRA: Oh, yes, sir, welll do a proposed --
12 Cdlifornia? 12 | mean, an amended Petition in this proposed Order that will
13 MS. ZITO: Nothing there. 13 incorporate al of the testimony of Ms. Zito --
14 MR. ROGERS: Okay. 14 MR. ROGERS: Okay. So how many --
15 MS. ZITO: Therewere -- she owned a flower 15 MR. TYRA: -- becauseit isvery confusing.
16 shop. 16 MR. ROGERS: How many parties are there that you
17 MR. ROGERS: I'll let you go ahead, Mr. Tyra. 17 could not find?
18 We're probably pursuing the same information. 18 MR. TYRA: Thesetwo.
19 MR. TYRA: All right. 19 MR. ROGERS: These two?
20 Q. (MR.TYRA:) And thenyou did determine, though, that |20 MR. TYRA: DebraJean Emery and Vaerie Raye
21  sheisnow deceased? 21 Emery.
22 A, Yes 22 MR. ROGERS: Okay. Are there others?
23 Q. Andshehastwo daughters. Isthat correct? 23 MR. TYRA: Yes, there's another chain of title
24 A. We--yes, she had two daughters. 24 that we will discuss that will bring up two other parties.
25 Q. Now, weknow she had two daughters and also three-- |25 MR. ROGERS: So you need to maybe perhaps tell
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1  shehad five kids atogether? 1 us now what efforts you've made to find these ladies
2 A. Fivechildren altogether. 2 addresses. |sthat what you're going to do, Mr. Tyra?
3 Q. Right. 3 MR. TYRA: Exactly. Andwewill --
4 A. Wevelocated the three boys. We -- they are not in 4 MR. ROGERS:; Okay. The brothers didn't know --
5  touch with their sisters. We have not been able to locate 5 they didn't know where they were located?
6 thesisters. We have looked through marriage records, 6 MR. TYRA: Brothers didn't know anything, and
7  divorce records, things like that because obviously they have 7 being daughters, they are probably married now. We didn't
8  different names. Onesister -- 8 even have married names of their sisters.
9 MR. ROGERS: And so these -- are these going to 9 MR. ROGERS: Okay.
10 be the parties that are -- that you couldn't locate? 10 MR. TYRA: Sowedid check --
11 MR. TYRA: Yes, yes. 11 Q. (MR TYRA:) Youtestified that you checked marriage
12 A. Onesister is deceased and we know she has issue, but 12 records and divorce records and found nothing with either of
13 weredtill -- 13  thesetwo ladies. Isthat correct?
14 MR. ROGERS: Wait aminute. Do you know when 14 A. That'scorrect. We used the same tools that we used
15 she died? 15  ontheother 70-plus.
16 MS. ZITO: No, | don't. 16 MR. ROGERS: Do you know what state they lived
17 Q. (MR.TYRA:) Soyou'vetaked to her brother, Paul 17 in?
18 Dean Emery; her brother, Edward Joel Emery; and her brother, |18 MS. ZITO: We do not know beyond California
19  Shawn M. Emery, and none of them could give you any 19 where the mother lived.
20  information concerning the other two sisters. Let's go ahead 20 MR. ROGERS: Do you know what -- what state do
21  andidentify those. They're Debra Jean Emery and Valerie 21 the boys livein, the brothers, if you know?
22 Raye, R-A-Y-E, Emery. |Isthat correct? 22 MS. ZITO: The brothers --
23 A. That'scorrect. 23 MR. TYRA: | havethat here. Paul Dean livesin
24 Q. And those three brothers could give you no 24 Lakewood, Colorado; Edward Emery livesin Tracy, California;
25  information whatsoever? 25 and Shawn Emery livesin Boise, Idaho. So they're spread
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1 out. 1 MS. ZITO: The brothers appear to be, you know,
2 MR. ROGERS: Did they lease? 2 very much estranged.
3 MR. TYRA: Yes. 3 MR. ROGERS: Do they even know when they were
4 Q. (MR.TYRA:) Didyou recently receiveinformation 4 born?
5  that Debra Jean Emery may bein Nevada? Isthat correct? 5 MS. ZITO: Well, | turned my research over to a
6 A. Yes. |justreceived that information. 6 landman who actually spoke with them, and | have not spoken
7 Q. Soweregoing to continuethe searchin Nevada. Is 7 to them. | used the same searches that he used as well as
8 that correct? 8 about five others. | apologize for my notes not being
9 A. That'scorrect. 9 particularly spiffy on this, but due to the number of people
10 Q. Andl will say leases are still coming in and we're 10 we were searching for at the time, they have gotten somewhat
11  still searching. Inthe event that this -- any of these 11 convoluted.
12  interests are forced pooled, when the leases come in, we're 12 Q. (MR.TYRA:) Soyou used the same searches| did,
13  going to honor the lease rather than the forced pooling 13  plus some additiona searchesthat | didn't have?
14  Order. Soyou will continuelooking for DebraJean Emery and |14  A. Yes.
15  Vaderie Raye Emery after thisdate. Isthat correct? 15 Q. Okay.
16 A. That'scorrect. 16 MR. ROGERS: Back tothat. Do you havea
17 MR. TYRA: All right. Let'stalk about the 17 rough -- one of them you said would be about 50. Do you
18 second problem areawe have, and I'll go back to you, 18 know -- have any ideawhat age the other one would be
19 Mr. Dean; and that is, the deed, the mineral deed into 19 roughly?
20 Loudie Mick -- 20 MS. ZITO: Um--
21 MR. ROGERS: Let meinterrupt, Mr. Tyra. | 21 MR. ROGERS: Not realy?
22 think the question ought to be addressed to your witness, 22 MS. ZITO: It was-- it'smy belief that they
23 did you utilize -- just state the sources you utilized to 23 were all within that -- six born within the 1960s to '70.
24 find those two ladies. Mr. Tyra, | believe, subscribes to 24 MR. ROGERS: Okay. All right. Sothey're
25 different Internet services through -- that you can identify 25 probably still aive, most likely.
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1 people. Did you use those, or did you, Mr. Tyra? 1 MR. TYRA: Wefed -- | fedl likethey'redive.
2 MR. TYRA: | used Ancestry.com, Intelius, and 2 MR. ROGERS: All right. So you did the
3 Anywho.com in my search. 3 searches?
4 MR. ROGERS: One other thing. Do you know what 4 MR. TYRA: | -- you know how | double up and
5 age they might be roughly? | mean, are we talking about 5 recheck myself, yes.
6 somebody that's 80 or somebody that would be 40? 6 MR. ROGERS: Okay.
7 MS. ZITO: | have here anote on her date of 7 MR. TYRA: I'm thinking that we're going to find
8 birth, 6 of 1961 and | -- 8 these two.
9 MR. ROGERS: Which oneisthat, maam? 9 MS. ZITO: And | really think we are. Y ou know,
10 MS. ZITO: I'mnot sureif that was Valerie or 10 they -- they were just the last -- we found the others. |
11 Debra. 11 really feel like wewill, but it's just atime constraint.
12 MR. ROGERS: Okay. So that lady would be around 12 MR. TYRA: There's something out there that's
13 50. And the other one, if you know, is roughly -- probably 13 going to tell us where they are.
14 the same age roughly? We're not talking about somebody that |14 MR. ROGERS: All right. Anyway, you or somebody
15 would be 100 years old? 15 that works for you attempted to find out information through
16 MS. ZITO: No, no. We--infact, | was 16 their brothers. Isthat what you said?
17 surprised to find that one of them was deceased because of 17 MS. ZITO: Yes.
18 that -- 18 MR. ROGERS: Well, let's go to the other chain
19 MR. ROGERS: I'm having trouble keeping up. So 19 of title then.
20 one of them is deceased? 20
21 MR. TYRA: No. Their mother is deceased. 21 CONTINUED EXAMINATION OF MR. DEAN BY MR. TYRA:
22 MR. ROGERS: Their mother is deceased, okay. 22 Q. Again, Mr. Dean, would you tell us about the Loudie
23 Y ou have arough opinion, you think shewould be about the |23 Mick interest, please.
24 same age. Do the brothers know what age they might be, for |24  A.  In September 1st of 1960 Loudie T. Mick of Wharton,
25 example? 25 Texas received a one-sixteenth interest in al oil, gas, and
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1  other minerasevery kind in nature in the subject lands from 1 sisters--

2 aMr.John T. Jones, hiswife Mary H. Jones, and Doris Cox 2 MR. ROGERS: Maybe we ought to takeit alittle

3 Hudgens, and that instrument was recorded some 16 yearslater | 3 slower here. Do you want to just name them, name the

4 intherea property book of Covington County 689 at Page 4 devisees under the will and then we'll go through them?

5 630 5 MS. ZITO: Yes. We have Katherine Mclnnis, her

6 Q. And that'sthe same 20-acre tract as the Shryock 6 stepdaughter; Leta Mae Huebner, her sister; Marguerite

7  interest. Isthat correct? 7 Dickey, her sister; and there is one other sister.

8 A. Yes 8 MR. ROGERS: So there's four devisees under that

9 Q. Now, you name-checked her aswell from that point to 9 will?

10  thepresent. Isthat correct? 10 MS. ZITO: Yes. There's one other sister that
11 A.  Yes |did. 11 we haven't received -- gotten the will back on. We don't
12 Q. Andwhat-- 12 have -- I'll have to look for her --
13 MR. ROGERS: What's that name again, Patrick and 13 Q. (MR.TYRA:) Didyou namethe Mclnnis?
14 John, the grantee of that deed? 14 A. TheMclnnis, | did. It'sthe onethat -- Betty
15 MR. DEAN: Loudie, L-O-U-D-I-E, T. Mick, 15 Ware's mother.
16 M-I-C-K. 16 MR. ROGERS: Just state those real quickly
17 MR. ROGERS: All right. 17 again, the devisees under the will.
18 MR. TYRA: And that isafemale. 18 MS. ZITO: We have Marguerite Dickey and -- I'm
19 MR. ROGERS: All right. 19 sorry, Ms. Mick had four codicils to her will as well.
20 Q. (MR.TYRA:) Andyou checked thoserecords, andwhat |20 Q. (MR.TYRA:) Sheleftit to her three sistersand to
21  didyou find? 21  astepdaughter. Isthat correct?
22 A. Nothing. 22 A. That'scorrect.
23 Q. Notonesinglerecord from 1964? 23 Q. Allright. Sowejust need the names of the three
24 MR. ROGERS: That was the date of the 24 gigters. And the stepdaughter's name was Katherine L.
25 conveyance? 25  Mclnnis. Isthat correct?
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1 MR. DEAN: The date of the conveyance was 1 A. Mclnnis, right.

2 September 1st, 1960. The instrument wasn't recorded till 2 Q. Okay. Whileyou'relooking for that, did we find, or

3 '76. Of course, we began searching for her before 1964. 3 didyoufind these parties in Wharton, Texas? |sthat

4 MR. ROGERS: All right. 4 correct?

5 5 A. |did, in Wharton, Texas.

6 CONTINUED EXAMINATION OF MS. ZITOBY MR. TYRA: 6 Q. Anddid you hire alandman, Carl King, Il of

7 Q. So, Ms. Zito, weturn that one over to you. And what 7  Wharton, Texas to assist in this matter?

8  didyou come up with? 8 A. Yes ldid.

9 A Alot 9 MR. ROGERS: Let meinterrupt. What was -- when
10 Q. Alot? Okay. 10 did she -- when was this -- when did this Loudie Mick die?
11 A.  Wehavealast will and testament alluding that she 11 She got the deed in '60 and recorded it later. Just kind of
12  did not identify this particular property. She did identify 12 give us an idea on the time period we're dealing with. As
13  landsthat were acquired through her interest in a 13 you said earlier, Mr. Tyra, it's probably not recorded here;
14  partnership with T. J. Hudgens and John T. Jones. 14 it'srecorded in another state, but you --

15 Q. Sodidyou contact them or their heirs? Isthat 15 MR. TYRA: ltis.

16  correct? 16 MR. ROGERS: If thewell is successful, then you
17 A. |-1did, and wealso -- sheleft thisto her 17 will probate it here?

18  brothersand sisters and her stepdaughter. 18 MR. TYRA: Well haveto, yes, Sir.

19 MR. ROGERS: That she willed thisto her 19 MS. ZITO: | know I've written these notes 1,000
20 brothers and sisters? 20 times, but --

21 MS. ZITO: Her brothers and sisters -- 21 MR. ROGERS: Do you want to take a break and
22 MR. ROGERS: How many of them are there? Is 22 look for it?

23 that something we need to know or -- 23 (A discussion was held off the record.)

24 MS. ZITO: There were three, one predeceased 24 MR. TYRA: Could you give usjust a second,

25  or--inthe process of obtaining wills for the brothers and 25 Mr. Rogers? | apologize.
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1 MR. ROGERS: We'll take abrief recess. 1 MS. ZITO: It was contested.
2 (A bresk was taken.) 2 MR. ROGERS: What do you want to tell us about
3 MR. ROGERS: Okay. The hearingisagainin 3 this, John? What do we need to do?
4 session. If you will, tell usthe will about Loudie Mick. 4 Q. (MR.TYRA:) Allright. Isit truethen that we have
5 MS. ZITO: Thisisthe-- 5 thelast will and testament that was filed on November 5th,
6 MR. ROGERS: I'll just interrupt as I'm doing 6 19977 Isthat correct?
7 them, John, and just -- if | have questions. 7 A. Thatiscorrect.
8 MR. TYRA: Absolutely, yes, sir. 8 Q. Andaccording tothat last will and testament, she
9 MR. ROGERS: Okay. Well just try to move 9  disowned al of her children and |eft everything to her
10 ahead. Well just keep this as simple as we can. 10  caregiver. Isthat correct?
11 MS. ZITO: Herewe go. 11  A. That'scorrect.
12 MR. ROGERS: Okay. Why don't you tell uswhere |12 MR. ROGERS: All right. Now, whereis-- where
13 the will is probated, what page, what county, and what 13 isthis piece of information? Isthis --
14 state. 14 MR. TYRA: It'sin Harris County, Texas.
15 MR. TYRA: It was probated in the Probate Court 15 MR. ROGERS: So it was maybe offered but it
16 of Wharton County, Texas. 16 wasn't accepted -- admitted to probate?
17 MR. ROGERS: Okay. 17 MR. TYRA: Yes. They opened thefile and
18 MR. TYRA: It'sawill and some codicilsto the 18 they've stamped it as the purported will, in that she
19 will. 19 disowned all of her children, her sons, and left everything
20 MS. ZITO: Book 65, Page 626. 20 to acaregiver.
21 MR. ROGERS: Okay. When wasit -- when wasiit 21 MR. ROGERS: Okay. Now, thisiswho? Whois
22 probated? Just give us an idearoughly. 22 the --
23 MS. ZITO: It wasfiled January 15th, 1976. 23 MR. TYRA: Katherine L. Mclnnis.
24 MR. ROGERS: All right. 24 MR. ROGERS: Okay.
25 Q. (MR.TYRA:) Now, shehad abrother, T. Glen Taylor, |25 MR. TYRA: M-C-I-N-N-I-S.
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1  that predeceased her. Isthat correct? 1 MR. ROGERS: So they have a dispute?
2 A. That'scorrect. 2 MR. TYRA: The sons disputed the will and it
3 Q. Andsothewill provided in that situation that it 3 never was -- it never was probated.
4 would go to her three sisters, Maye Taylor Baker, Marguerite 4 Q. (MR TYRA:) Soatthat point, wetreated the
5  Dickey, LetaBelle Huebner as well as the adopted daughter, 5 interest asan intestate interest. Isthat correct?
6  KatherineL. Mclnnis. Isthat correct? 6 A. Yes
7 A. That'scorrect. 7 Q. Andtheintestate interest of Katherine Mclnniswould
8 MR. ROGERS: Let meinterrupt. Now, who all is 8  vestin her sons, William Edward Mclnnis, John Cleveland
9 going to be that you couldn't locate? Isit going to be 9  Mclnnis, Hue Eugene Mclnnis, and Kendrick Riley Mclnnis. Is
10 some of these people? 10  that correct?
11 MR. TYRA: And that was my next question. 11 A. Yes
12 Q. (MR.TYRA:) Wehavelocated everyone associated with |12 Q.  Now, we have alease from Hue Eugene MclInnis. Is
13  them; Ms. Baker, Ms. Dickey, and Ms. Huebner. |sthat 13  that correct?
14  correct? 14 A. Thatiscorrect.
15 A. That'scorrect. 15 Q. And he provided information that his brother,
16 Q. But Mrs. Katherine L. Mclnnisis now deceased. Is 16 Kendrick had died and never married, had no issue?
17  that correct? 17 A. Correct.
18 A. That'scorrect. 18 Q. Sothat left theissue of William Edward Mclnnis and
19 Q. Andshedied with alast will and testament. Isthat 19  JohnCleveland Mclnnis. Isthat correct?
20  correct? Sort of. 20 A. Yes
21 A. Exactly. 21 Q. What do you know about those two?
22 MR. ROGERS: Okay. When did she die and where 22 A. He-- Mr. Hue MclInnis told me that John had a son
23 is her will probated? 23 named Roman.
24 MS. ZITO: Her will was not admitted to probate. 24 MR. ROGERS: Let meinterrupt. Do you have
25 MR. ROGERS: Well, how did you get it then? 25 |eases from these people?
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1 MR. TYRA: We have leases from Hue Eugene 1 Q. --sothatwecansortof verify among ourselves if
2 Mclnnis, the brother who's aive, yes. 2 wereactualy talking to the right party.
3 MR. ROGERS: Okay. Back to the other two. 3 MR. ROGERS: Then you've got to find awill --
4 MR. TYRA: The other two are John Cleveland 4 try to find awill and so forth.
5 Mclnnis and William Edward Mclnnis. 5 MR. TYRA: Exactly. Exactly. And | think the
6 MR. ROGERS: Are these the two that you couldn't 6 divorce decree -- if it'sthe right person. There are two
7 locate? 7 William Edward Mclnnises out there. | followed one to San
8 MR.TYRA: Yes. 8 Francisco, where he died, and then Ms. Zito followed another
9 MR. ROGERS: All right. So you attempted to 9 oneto --
10 find these people? 10 Q. (MR.TYRA:) Wheredidyoursdieat?
11 MR. TYRA: Exactly. Exactly. 11 A.  Watertown, New York.
12 MR. ROGERS: Tell uswhat effortsyou've madeto |12 MR. TYRA: Watertown, New York. So we're not
13 find them. 13 sure which of the two is the correct two, and we're hoping
14 MS. ZITO: Going on the name Roman Mclnnis | 14 that this divorce decree will have enough information that
15 began to do Internet research. | found a phone number in 15 we can link it up to one or the other, but we don't have it
16 Utah which | called with no response. | located an address |16 yet.
17 and phone number in Oregon, and the phone numberisno |17 MR. ROGERS: All right. Do you want to -- do we
18 longer good. It does not work. Y ou know, it doesn't 18 have much more to go through, so you can summarize?
19 connect. And | have mailed alease to the address along 19 MR. TYRA: Thatisit.
20 with aletter and have not received it back. 20 MR. ROGERS: | think what you need to do, John,
21 Q. (MR.TYRA:) Andwedo not know if thisisthe 21 would be to either in maybe just aletter form just state
22 correct Roman Mclnnis, though, do we? 22 what you presented and summarize it and say, these are
23 A. No,wedonot. 23 the -- these are the others we could not locate. Y ou could
24 Q. Andwhat about Mr. Hue Eugene Mclnnis? What 24 state a little background, you know, they were devisees of
25  information has he provided, or has he provided any? 25 these parties or whatever. And thenit's-- | think it's
Page 94 Page 96
1 A. Hehasprovided very little information. When we 1 helpful to have those -- the dates of --
2 initialy approached him to lease in 2009, he spoke to us but 2 MR. TYRA: Oh, absolutely.
3 henever returned his executed lease and -- 3 MR. ROGERS: So we know roughly how old these
4 MR. ROGERS: Now, these people that you couldn't 4 people would be, because somebody might be able to find it;
5 find, how are they related? They're brothers or they're 5 if not y'al, then maybe somebody else. Well, that's a good
6 heirs of brothers? 6 explanation, and | think you --
7 MR. TYRA: They are his brothers. 7 MR. TYRA: [ think we're still on agood lead
8 MR. ROGERS: Okay. Soyou'vetakedto his 8 with William Edward, and I'm hopeful that either my lead or
9 brother and he didn't give you any information about them? 9 Ms. Zito's lead will be the right guy.
10 MS. ZITO: Right. 10 MR. ROGERS: All right. And then in your
11 Q. (MR.TYRA:) Butnow, wevejust found some 11 proposed Order you can state some of this, and you ought to
12 information on this William Edward Mclnnis. Isthat correct? |12 state that you certainly made Internet searches of all the
13 A. Yes 13 names of the people that you weren't able to locate --
14 Q. Andwhatisthat? 14 MR. TYRA: Yes, we have.
15 A. Wadll, thanksto John's research, we found a William 15 MR. ROGERS: -- and inquiries from relatives,
16  Edward Mclnnisdivorce. Asitturned out, it wasa 16 and then it seems like you've done about al you can. And
17  coincidence and the information he gave me was not correct, |17 maybe they'll -- if you continue, maybe they'll -- it might
18  andit led meto the correct person, and we have ordered the |18 be agood ideato state in this Ietter that you will
19  divorcerecords. The clerk told me over the telephone about |19 continue to attempt to find these people.
20  ason, William Rogers McInnis. My research led meto his-- |20 MR. TYRA: Wewill. And, again, we will honor
21  heisdeceased, in 2010. | located his widow and have sent 21 al the leases that comein, even if the forced pooling
22  heralease 22 Order --
23 Q. But, now, actually we're waiting to receive that file 23 MR. ROGERS: Okay. So | guessyou need to -- |
24 from Houston -- 24 suppose in this letter we're talking about, John, you need
25 A. Correct. 25 to state there what you believe their interest to be.
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1 MR. TYRA: [ will. 1 aletter with thisinformation --
2 MR. ROGERS: And now, what about all the-- | 2 MR. TYRA: | will.
3 mean, we have an Affidavit of Notice, and we will admit 3 MR. ROGERS: And you might talk to me and well
4 that. 4 think about -- maybe before you submit the final draft, if |
5 (Whereupon, the Affidavit of Notice was admitted 5 think there's something else you ought to include in the
6 into the record.) 6 letter.
7 Q. (MR.TYRA:) Andl asohaveto ask the question,in | 7 MR. TYRA: Absolutely.
8  your opinion, would the granting of the Petition prevent 8 MR. ROGERS: Because as they say, we want to get
9  waste and protect correlative rights? 9 it where as much information as -- there is possible so that
10 A. (MS.ZITO:) Yes. 10 people could -- somebody else might want to find these
11 MR. ROGERS: Both witnesses, | guess. 11 people or their relative might try to come find them, so
12 A. (MR.DEAN:) Yes. 12 they can be found.
13 MR. ROGERS: All right. Let me-- let'slook at 13 MR. TYRA: Absolutely. And | will also say
14 the affidavit now. So all these parties were unleased at 14  we-- onour next docket, these are the same parties and the
15 onetimeinthe -- 15 same testimony, so I'd ask that it be incorporated --
16 MR. TYRA: They were at onetime. We'vegotten |16 MR. ROGERS: All right. | think we've covered
17 severa leasesin, and we're down to 16 people, it looks 17  that onethen. And sowell say that we will review the
18 like, that are -- we have not received the |eases from. 18 evidence and make a recommendation to the Board. And | want
19 MR. ROGERS: All right. Maybe one of your 19  to-- 1 cantell you the staff here, we areimpressed by all
20 witnesses ought to state what your outstanding interest is 20  thework that you did, Ms. Zito and Patrick.
21 as of now, if you have that. 21 All right. That brings us to the next
22 MR. TYRA: | havethat. And let mejust giveit 22 item,sol'll call it. ThatisItem 3, Docket Number
23 to you because I'm the one marking them off and crediting |23~ 3-27-12-13, and --
24 them as we go forward. 24 MR. TYRA: Mr. Rogers, thisis arequest for
25 MR. ROGERS: All right. Then what'sthe -- 25 forced pooling without the imposition of risk compensation
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1 Mr. Tyra, what is the outstanding interest in terms of 1 all tracts and interest in the Northeast Quarter of Section
2 mineral acres and percent? 2 34, Township 6 North, Range 14 East, Covington County,
3 MR. TYRA: It's 2.03 acres, which is 1.3 percent 3 Alabama, which is Docket Number 3-27-12-13. And I'll ask a
4 for the Northwest Quarter of Section 34, Township 6 North, 4 couple of questionsto Mr. Dean.
5 Range 14 East. 5
6 MR. ROGERS: Do you want to state all the names 6 EXAMINATION OF MR. DEAN BY MR. TYRA:
7 of those that are unleased now or maybe put that in the 7 Q. And, Mr. Dean, first off, you've testified in a
8 letter? 8  previous matter about the mineral deed of Mr. Shryock and to
9 MR. TYRA: | will put that in the letter to you. 9  Ms. Mick. Do those deeds also cover interestsin the
10 MR. ROGERS: Okay. Roughly how many are there 10  Northeast Quarter of Section 34?
11 that are unleased? Are you talking about eight or maybe -- 11  A. Yes they do. They cover al of the Northeast
12 MR. TYRA: About eight or nine, yes. 12 Quarter line south of the railroad tracks, which isall but
13 MR. ROGERS: All right. Do you know, also, the 13  threeacres.
14 outstanding interest that will be included in the 14 Q. Allright, sir. And these arethe exact same deeds
15 outstanding interest of the parties that you couldn't 15  that wereinvolved in the previous Petition. |Isthat
16 locate? 16  correct?
17 MR. TYRA: Yes, | do. The outstanding interest 17  A.  Yes same.
18 of the Emerys -- I'm sorry, not the -- yeah, Debra Jean 18 Q. Andsoall of your research and all the things that
19 Emery and Valerie Raye Emery, each of them haveaninterest |19  you did in reference to the Northwest Quarter of Section 34,
20 of 0.02778 net mineral acres. Theinterest of the two 20  youasodidit for the Northeast Quarter of 34?
21 Mclnnis parties, they both have an interest of 0.7838 net 21  A. Yes
22 mineral acres. 22
23 MR. ROGERS: All right. | think that will cover 23 EXAMINATION OF MS. ZITOBY MR. TYRA:
24 it, John. So what we'll do iswell attempt to put all of 24 Q. Ms. Zito, I'll ask you the same question. The
25 thisin a pretty good summary in the Order. If you'll have 25  partiesthat we are trying to locate in the Northwest Quarter
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1  of 34 arethe exact same people that we're trying to locate 1
2 inthe Northeast Quarter of 34. Isthat correct? 2 STATE OF ALABAMA:
3 A. Yes 3 COUNTY OF JEFFERSON:
4 Q. Soadl of thework that you did applicable to the 4
5  Northwest Quarter is aso applicable to the Northeast 5 | hereby certify that the above proceedings were
6  Quarter? 6 taken down by me and transcribed by me and that the above
7 A, Yes 7 isatrueand correct transcript of said proceedings taken
8 MR. TYRA: | would ask that her testimony and 8 down by me and transcribed by me.
9 the testimony of Mr. Dean be incorporated into this Docket 9 | further certify that | am neither kin nor of
10 Number 3-27-12-13 rather than going through the whole thing |10 counsel to any of the parties nor in any way financially
11 again. 11 interested in the outcome of this case.
12 MR. ROGERS: That'sright. All that evidence 12 | further certify that | am duly licensed by the
13 is -- the record from the prior item is incorporated into 13 AlabamaBoard of Court Reporting as a Licensed Court
14 this record. 14 Reporter as evidenced by the ACCR number following my name
15 Q. (MR.TYRA:) Inyour opinion, both of you, have 15 found below.
16  you-- areyou of the opinion that granting this Petition 16 /s/ Stone Arledge
17  would prevent waste and protect correlative rights? 17 STONE ARLEDGE
18 Ms. Zito? 18 Lic: #TL2019, Exp: 9/9/12
19 A. (MS ZITO:) Yes. 19 Notary Exp: 3/11/15
20 Q. Mr. Dean? 20
21 A. (MR.DEAN:) Yes. 21
22 MR. TYRA: We submit this matter to you. 22
23 MR. ROGERS: All right. The Affidavit of Notice 23
24 in this matter is admitted also, and | suppose, John, you 24
25 ought to send the -- we'll need these interests stated. Why 25
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1 don't you state that in the letter so you don't have to
2 state it now.
3 MR. TYRA: | will do that.
4 MR. ROGERS: And you can -- however you want to
5 handle that. Just have aletter with the same kind of
6 information but state the outstanding interest and the
7 interest of the unleased -- of the parties that you couldn't
8 find.
9 MR. TYRA: | will do so, yes.
10 MR. ROGERS: All right. Well done.
11 MR. TYRA: Thank you so much.
12 MR. ROGERS: We will review the evidence and
13 make a recommendation to the Board.
14 Hearing is adjourned.
15 (The hearing was adjourned at 12:03 p.m.)
16
17
18
19
20
21
22
23
24
25 CERTIFICATE
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